

Loyola University Chicago Loyola eCommons

Dissertations

Theses and Dissertations

2015

Eliminating Acute Myeloid Leukemia Stem Cells by Targeting the Niche Microenviromnent: Co-Inhibition of TNF/IL1- JNK and NF-κb

Andrew Volk Loyola University Chicago

Recommended Citation

Volk, Andrew, "Eliminating Acute Myeloid Leukemia Stem Cells by Targeting the Niche Microenvironnent: Co-Inhibition of TNF/ IL1-JNK and NF-kb" (2015). *Dissertations*. Paper 1497. http://ecommons.luc.edu/luc_diss/1497

This Dissertation is brought to you for free and open access by the Theses and Dissertations at Loyola eCommons. It has been accepted for inclusion in Dissertations by an authorized administrator of Loyola eCommons. For more information, please contact ecommons@luc.edu.



This work is licensed under a Creative Commons Attribution-Noncommercial-No Derivative Works 3.0 License. Copyright © 2015 Andrew Volk

LOYOLA UNIVERSITY CHICAGO

ELIMINATING ACUTE MYELOID LEUKEMIA STEM CELLS BY TARGETING THE NICHE MICROENVIROMNENT: CO-INHIBITION OF TNF/IL1-JNK AND NF-κB

A DISSERTATION SUBMITTED TO THE FACULTY OF THE GRADUATE SCHOOL IN CANDIDACY FOR THE DEGREE OF DOCTOR OF PHILOSOPHY

PROGRAM IN MOLECULAR BIOLOGY AND BIOCHEMISTRY

BY

ANDREW GUERIN VOLK CHICAGO, ILLINOIS MAY 2015 Copyright by Andrew Guerin Volk, 2015 All rights reserved.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

I would like to take this section and acknowledge some of the giants on whose shoulders I have stood during my training. I would first like to acknowledge the Loyola University Chicago Biomedical Sciences Graduate School, and the Molecular Biology program for taking a chance with me and giving the space and support to pursue my doctoral degree. I have greatly benefited from the hard work and dedication of Donna Buczek, Margarita Quesada, Ann Kennedy and Judith Hartwig in the office of the graduate school, as well as Lorelei Hacholski and Lynn Walter in the Oncology Institute. I would also like to thank my committee members for their guidance and support throughout my studies: Drs. Jiwang Zhang, M.D., Ph.D. (my advisor), Andrew Dingwall, Ph.D. (my committee chair), Nancy Zeleznik-Le, Ph.D., Mitchell Denning, Ph.D., and Charles Hemenway, M.D., Ph.D.. In addition to their time and mentoring, Dr. Zeleznik-Le provided us with the MLL-AF9 construct I used for generation of murine leukemia cells, and Dr. Denning provided us with the IkBαSR construct used in this dissertation.

I would also like to acknowledge the other members of other research institutes and divisions at Loyola University Chicago Health Sciences Division including the Oncology Institute that assisted me in my studies through suggestion, conversation, and direction, including Drs. Wei Qiu Ph.D., Manuel Diaz M.D., Clodia Osipo, Ph.D.. I also received guidance and financial support from the Department of Microbiology and Immunology through the Experimental Immunology Training Grant (NRSA T32), as well as mentoring from Alan Wolfe, Ph.D., Susan Baker, Ph.D., and Katherine Knight, Ph.D. I would also like to thank Drs. Samuel Attoh Ph.D, and Jessica Horowitz Ph.D., Dean and Associate Dean of the Graduate School for their support and for affording me the opportunities to further my scientific training as a graduate student and to practice my science communication skills at graduate school functions.

I was fortunate to have clinical collaborators within the Oncology Institute at Loyola University Medical Center who were willing to give me access to primary patient samples, therapeutics for research, and guidance regarding the clinical manifestations of AML. I would like to thank Drs. Sucha Nand, M.D., Ameet Kini, M.D., and Paul C Kuo, M.D. for these contributions to my research and my training. I am also grateful for the support I received from collaborators outside Loyola at research institutions around the world for their help in many parts of my research that I did not have the means to access. I would like to thank Jianjun Chen, Ph.D. at the University of Chicago for access and analysis of his large-scale primary data sets of leukemia patients. I would also like to thank Drs. Jing Li, Ph.D., Jun Zhang, Ph.D., Xinli Liu, Ph.D., and Xingyu Li, Ph.D. at Shanghai Normal University for their assistance and expertise in clinical patient analysis and many *in vivo* experiments.

I am very grateful to my mentor, Dr. Jiwang Zhang, M.D., Ph.D. for the countless hours of effort he has put into driving my metamorphosis from a fledgling graduate student into a mature scientist. His unwavering enthusiasm was always an inspiration for me to find what I needed to get through the next experiment, the next manuscript, or the next presentation. I hope that I can someday be as knowledgeable and dedicated a scientist, mentor, and friend as he has been to me. I will take the skills he taught me during the years of training in his laboratory with me through into the rest of my career.

I would also like to thank the other members of the laboratory who have helped me with techniques, equipment malfunctions, cell culture, and have been great colleagues as well as cherished friends. Whether other trainees in the laboratory: Drs. Yechen Xiao, Ph.D., Dewen You, Ph.D., Junping Xin, Ph.D., and Joseph Cannova (soon-to-be M.D., Ph.D.), or technicians and visiting professors: Wei wei, Peter Breslin, M.D., S.J., Rachel Schmidt, Patience Oladeinde, and Penelope Cardigan, I am grateful for your willingness to work with me, and support me as a colleague and a friend.

Finally, I would like to thank my family for their unwavering support throughout my training. My wife Stephanie is a constant source of strength and moral support, and I know that I can always count on her to be there for me with moral and emotional support, or witty banter, depending on what the situation requires. My parents and siblings have shaped my development for my whole life, and helped me mature to the person I am today. I am especially grateful for your guidance and support throughout my whole life.

To my family

TABLE OF CONTENTS

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS	iii
LIST OF FIGURES	Х
LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS	xiii
ABSTRACT	xiv
CHAPTER 1: Introduction	1
CHAPTER 2: Literature Review Stem cell overview Stem cell self-renewal Stem cell niche overview Acute Myeloid Leukemia overview Leukemia stem cells NF-κB overview Leukemia stem cell niche LSCs reorganize the hematopoietic stem cell niche MSCs and vascular endothelia support LSCs in the reorganized niche Pro-inflammatory cytokines support LSCs in the reorganized niche TNF and Acute Myeloid Leukemia LSC self-renewal JNK signaling and leukemia development	15 15 18 23 30 39 29 42 43 44 46 49 52 55
CHAPTER 3: Methods Mice and genotyping Generation of murine leukemia cell lines Reagents Cell culture Cell counting Colony forming unit assay Cell death assay Detection of nuclear localization of NF- κ B by Amnis Imagestream X Retroviral infection Western blot analysis <i>Ex vivo</i> transplantation <i>In vivo</i> transplantation shRNA knockdown Primary AML patient samples Statistical analysis	$58 \\ 58 \\ 59 \\ 59 \\ 60 \\ 60 \\ 61 \\ 61 \\ 62 \\ 62 \\ 63 \\ 63 \\ 64 \\ 64 \\ 64 \\ 64 \\ 65 \\ 65 \\ 65 \\ 65$

CHAPTER 4: Results

66

Rationale and experiment design	66
Aim 1: Determine if TNF-JNK acts as an NF-κB-independent survival signal	68
in LSCs and contributes to chemoresistance to NF-kB inhibition in vivo	
Cell concentration determines NF-kB inhibitor efficacy in vitro	68
Development of experimental models: murine and human AML	69
Tnf receptor deletion causes growth defects in LCs	73
Tnf promotes LC survival and proliferation	75
The produced by LCs induces apoptotic and necroptotic cell death in HSPCs	77
The stimulates NF-κB activity in HSPCs and LCs	79
LCs are more sensitive to NF-KB inhibitor <i>in vitro</i> than HSPCs	81
Tnf receptor deletion protects HSPCs from NF-κB inhibitor effects	83
Tnf receptor deletion sensitizes LCs to NF-κB inhibitor effects	85
Jnk is stimulated by Tnf in LCs	87
Jnk is activated by Tnf, independently of NF-kB, promotes LC	89
colony formation	
Jnk inhibition drives cell death in LCs	91
Jnk is a Tnf-mediated survival signal in LCs, death signal in HSPCs	93
Tnf-mediated Jnk activation is attenuated in LCs	95
LCs regulate Jnk signal strength through Tnf receptor endocytosis	97
Mkps are stably expressed in LCs in response to Tnf	99
Mkp5 regulates Jnk activity in LCs	101
Jnk promotes Tnf-mediated LC survival by promoting Mcl-1 and	103
c-Flip expression	
Jnk mediates its pro-survival signal through c-Jun	105
Dominant negative AP1 abrogated Tnf-mediated survival in LCs	107
Co-inhibition of NF-kB and Jnk is protective in HSPCs, synergistic in LCs	109
Co-inhibition of NF-kB and Jnk is most effective in Tnf-expressing LCs	111
Confirmation of inhibitor specificity in LCs	113
Co-inhibition of NF-kB and Jnk eliminates LSCs in vitro and in vivo	106
Co-inhibition of NF-kB and JNK is synergistic in TNF-expressing	115
human AML cell lines	
Co-inhibition of NF-kB and JNK is synergistic in TNF-expressing	117
primary AML patient samples	
Aim 2: Determine if IL1 contributes to TNF-independent, NF-κB-independent	119
survival and chemoresistance to NF-kB inhibition	
IL1 stimulates Jnk and Jun family members' activation in LCs	119
c-Jun, JunB, and JunD contribute to LC resistance to NF-kB inhibition	121
Jun family subunits cooperate to prevent differentiation in LCs	123
TNF/IL1 inhibition sensitizes AML M4/5 to NF- κ B inhibition	125

CHAPTER 5: Discussion	127
Future directions	143

REFERENCES	1	

VITA

178

LIST OF FIGURES

Figu	Figure Pag	
1.	Several subtypes of AML produce TNF	4
2.	TNF promotes LC growth	6
3.	Many different subtypes of AML produce IL1 and TNF	7
4.	Exogenous IL1 enhances CFUs of LCs, promotes HSPC repression	10
5.	Co-inhibition of Tnf and IL1 represses LC CFU ability	12
6.	Flow chart diagram of dissertation specific aims	14
7.	Stem cell differentiation paradigm	17
8.	Stem cell division and fate paradigms	19
9.	Factors that drive stem cell self-renewal	21
10.	Proposed model for the cellular and non-cellular components of the stem cell niche	25
11.	Active and quiescent niches regulate stem cell self-renwal	27
12.	Niche factors that regulate stem cell self-renewal	32
13.	Model for cancer stem cell development	38
14.	Activation paradigm of NF-κB	41
15.	Pleiotropic effects of TNF stimulation on target cells	51
16.	JNK is stimulated by upstream factors to drive downstream responses	57
17.	Tnf receptor deletion drives growth defects in LCs	67

18.	Cell concentration determines NF-kB inhibitor efficacy in vitro	70
19.	Development of TNF-expressing murine and human AML models	72
20.	Tnf receptor deletion causes growth defects in LCs	74
21.	Tnf promotes LC survival and proliferation	76
22.	Tnf produced by LCs induces apoptosis and necroptosis in HSPCs	77
23.	Tnf induces NF-κB activity in HSPCs and LCs	80
24.	LCs are more sensitive than HSPCs to NF-KB inhibition in vitro	82
25.	Tnf receptor deletion protects HSPCs from NF-κB inhibitor effects	84
26.	Tnf receptor deletion sensitizes LCs to NF-κB inhibitor effects	86
27.	Jnk is primarily stimulated by Tnf in HSPCs and LCs	87
28.	Jnk is a Tnf-dependent, NF-kB-independent survival signal	90
29.	JNK inhibition promotes cell death in LCs	92
30.	Jnk is a Tnf-mediated survival signal in LCs, death signal in HSPCs	94
31.	Tnf-mediated Jnk activation is attenuated in LCs	96
32.	LCs regulate Jnk signal strength through Tnf receptor endocytosis	97
33.	Mkps are stably expressed in LCs in response to Tnf	99
34.	Mkp5 regulates Jnk activity in LCs	102
35.	Jnk promotes Tnf-mediated LC survival by promoting Mcl-1 and c-Flip expression	104
36.	Jnk mediates its pro-survival signal through c-Jun	106
37.	Dominant negative AP1 abrogated Tnf-mediated survival in LCs	108
38.	Co-inhibition of NF- κ B and Jnk is protective in HSPCs, synergistic in LCs	110
39. 40.	Co-inhibition of NF-κB and Jnk is most effective in Tnf-expressing LCs Confirmation of inhibitor specificity in LCs	112 114

41.	Co-inhibition of NF-κB and JNK is synergistic in TNF-expressing human AML cell lines	116
42.	Co-inhibition of NF-κB and JNK is synergistic in TNF-expressing Primary AML patient samples	118
43.	LCs produce IL1, which weakly activates Jnk, c-Jun, and JunB	120
44.	Jun subunits c-Jun, JunB, and JunD contribute to LC survival and resistance to NF-κB inhibition	122
45.	Jun family subunits cooperate to prevent differentiation in LCs	124
46.	TNF/IL1 inhibition sensitizes AML M4/5 to NF-κB inhibition	126
47.	Co-inhibition of NF- κ B and Jnk eliminates LSCs in vitro and in vivo	129
48.	IL1 receptor inactivation sensitizes LCs to NF-κB inhibition	131
49.	Inhibition of IL1, Tnf, and NF-κB eliminates LSCs in vivo	133
50.	Genetic elimination of Tnf receptors further sensitizes LSCs to IL1 and NF-κB inhibition in vivo.	135

LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS

AML	Acute Myeloid Leukemia
CAF	Cancer Associated Fibroblast
CFU	Colony Forming Unit
CML	Chronic Myeloid Leukemia
ES	Embryonic Stem cell
HSPC	Hematopoietic Stem and Progenitor Cell
IL	Inter-Leukine (cytokine)
iPS	inducible Pluripotent Stem cell
JNK	Jun N-terminal Kinase
LC	Leukemia Cell
LSC	Leukemia Stem Cell
MLL	Mixed Lineage Leukemia
MRD	Minimal Residual Disease
NF-κB	Nuclear Factor kappa light chain enhancer of activated B cells
PB	Peripheral Blood
PCR	Polymerase Chain Reaction
PLC	Pre-Leukemia Cell
TNF	Tumor Necrosis Factor alpha
TNFR	Tumor Necrosis Factor Receptor
WT	Wild Type

ABSTRACT

Leukemia Stem Cells (LSCs) from Acute Myeloid Leukemia (AML) require the activity of the transcription factor NF- κ B to maintain stemness and drive tumor formation. Blocking NF- κ B can preferentially eliminate LSCs *in vitro* with minimal effects on healthy Hematopoietic Stem and Progenitor Cells (HSPCs), making NF- κ B a compelling target for anti-leukemia therapies. However, blocking NF- κ B *in vivo* can only extend survival for a short period of time before transplanted mice succumb to the disease. I propose this is due to components of the *in vivo* niche supporting LSC survival and compensating for the inhibition of NF- κ B.

I observed patients with partially differentiated blast-like AML (subtypes M3, M4, and M5) have significantly elevated levels of pro-inflammatory cytokines TNF α and IL-1 α/β (TNF and IL1) circulating in their peripheral blood. Further study revealed these cytokines are primarily produced by LSCs because such cells express several times more of TNF and IL1 than their healthy tissue counterparts. I found that TNF and IL1 stimulate the growth and expansion of LSCs while inducing cell death in HSPCs. Also, LSC-conditioned media alone is sufficient to drive apoptosis/necroptosis in HSPCs that can be prevented by blocking TNF and IL1, suggesting a mechanism for hematopoietic repression commonly observed in AML cases.

TNF and IL1 drive their pro-inflammatory effects on target cells through activation of cellular signaling networks. Both TNF and IL1 are potent activators of NF-

 κ B in almost all cells studied, connecting the ability of these cytokines to drive LSC growth with the need of NF-κB for survival. In addition, TNF and IL1 also stimulate activation of JNK signaling which operates in parallel to NF-κB in LSCs and HSPCs. I found that JNK stimulation results in cell death in HSPCs by subsequent inactivation of pro-survival Bcl-2 family proteins by phosphorylation. However, LSCs convert JNKmediated cell death signals into proliferation/survival signals by both limiting the signal duration to <60 min through dephosphorylation by Map Kinase Phosphatase 5, and also by upregulating JNK's nuclear target c-Jun. Such short duration of JNK activation correlates to activation of JNK's nuclear targets without activating the death signal.

I determined that concurrent inhibition of NF- κ B and JNK has two major effects: (1) combined inhibition specifically targets LSCs *in vitro* and *in vivo*, and (2) the toxicity in healthy HSPCs due to loss of NF- κ B signaling is mediated by JNK, making the combined treatment protective. I can substantially increase survival in AML-transplanted mice if they are treated with combination of NF- κ B and JNK inhibition *in vivo*. I can further extend survival in leukemic mice when I treat with blockers to upstream proinflammatory cytokines: anti-TNF, anti-IL1, and NF- κ B inhibitor. These data provide a strong rationale to treat AML patients by combined inhibition of both TNF/IL1- JNK and NF- κ B signaling.

CHAPTER 1

INTRODUCTION

Leukemia Stem Cells (LSCs), like their healthy tissue counterparts, are a subset of Leukemia Cells (LCs) capable of maintaining tumor homeostasis, are contextually undifferentiated, and can remain in a relatively slow-cycling state until signaled to proliferate. LSCs possess the ability to regenerate the leukemia tumor.^{1,2} While the leukemic burden can be almost entirely eliminated (clinically: complete remission) in most patients when treated with chemotherapeutic drugs, some LSCs remain due to their intrinsic apoptosis resistance and niche-based protection. This renders these cells immune to traditional chemotherapies, making these LSCs the population of cells widely considered to be responsible for minimal residual disease (MRD) following therapy.³ Cells expanded from the LSCs retained in the MRD population are essentially preselected for chemotherapeutic resistance. Therefore, in order to eliminate MRD and prevent relapse, we need to develop therapies that will target LSCs at the very core of what makes a LSC a stem cell, not just reducing blast percentage by killing differentiated progenitor and blast cells.^{4,5} If we could block the stem cell maintenance machinery components from LSCs, then we should be able to more effectively reduce the risk of disease relapse. My studies suggest I can accomplish this through manipulating proinflammatory signaling in the leukemic stem cell niche.

1

All stem cells have a home, which is a specialized microenvironment called the "niche." The niche provides all the extrinsic support stem cells require to block differentiation, ensure cell survival, and maintain self-renewal.^{6,7} LSCs also reside in a niche, and although the LSC niche is located in the bone marrow along with the HSPC niche, its microenvironment is fundamentally altered.⁸ Unlike the hematopoietic stem cell (HSC) niche, the LSC niche is pro-inflammatory and does not sustain normal hematopoiesis. This alteration is critical for sheltering LSCs from chemotherapy and retaining the necessary stem cell maintenance processes.⁹ Identifying these and other key differences between the healthy HSC niche microenvironment and the LSC niche microenvironment will provide us with the necessary tools to block LSC functions while protecting HSPCs.

A primary function of normal HSC niches is to protect the HSCs from excessive inflammatory stimuli. By working with collaborators, we determined LSCs produce large amounts of inflammatory cytokines, Tumor Necrosis Factor alpha (TNF) and Interleukin-1 (IL-1), which they secrete into their niche. Normally, these inflammatory cytokines induce differentiation, apoptosis and necroptosis in normal tissue cells.^{10,11} In AML patients, elevated levels of TNF are associated with higher leukocyte counts, lower complete remission rates, and poorer prognoses.¹² I found that some patients with AML have high levels of circulating TNF in their blood serum when compared to healthy donors. While normal levels of TNF in healthy individuals with no major immune activity should be approximately 12 pg/mL, I found some patients had circulating TNF as high as 65 pg/mL. This indicates an acute induction of inflammatory reactions in the

body. I measured serum of patients from the M2, M3, M4, and M5 subgroups of AML and found the increase in circulating TNF was primarily in patients from M3 (APL), and M4/5 (monocytic) AMLs (Figure 1A). Many cancer patients can exhibit inflammation (elevated TNF, IL1, IL6, TGF-B) due to the massive amounts of cell death caused by tumor formation and immune response or the effects of chemotherapy. Therefore I sought to determine if the observed TNF levels were being produced by the tumor cells themselves, or by macrophages/immune cells/stromal cells. To do this, I isolated AML blasts (CD34+) from the peripheral blood of these patients and performed qRT-PCR analysis to determine if TNF mRNA was being produced. I found that tumor cells from these patients had a 5-6 fold increase in TNF production (Figure 1B). Large scale analysis of samples from AML patients from collaborator at University of Chicago corroborated this data, showing an increase in TNF and receptors in M3, M4, and MLL-Rearranged M5 AMLs (Figure 1C). This validates my selection of MLL-AF9 as a fusion gene to transform my mouse leukemia cells because MLL-AF9 AMLs are characterized as M4 and M5.

However, while we observed elevated TNF levels in these patients, we did not understand the role TNF played in affecting LSC survival. To test this, I stimulated LCs with an increasing gradient of exogenous recombinant Tnf, from levels resembling normal physiological state (0.01 ng/mL) to acute inflammatory disease (50 ng/mL) and measured colony formation. I found that this stimulation increased the colony formation rate of LCs in a dose-dependent manner, while increasing doses of Tnf reduced the

Figure 1. Several subtypes of AML produce TNF



A) TNF concentrations in peripheral blood of AML patients as shown by ELISA from individual patient samples. B) TNF expression in LC isolated from individual AML patient samples as shown by qRT-PCR assay. Horizontal bars in A and B indicate mean levels. * indiciates p<0.05 as determined by students T test when compared to healthy donor control. C) cDNA microarray analysis of TNF and TNF receptors (R1 and R2) in AML patient samples. t(8:21), t(15:17), and inv(16) are AML subtypes M2, M3, and M4, respectively. MLL leukemias include MLL-AF4 (B-ALL) and MLL-AF9 (AML-M5). CD34+ HSPCs, CD33+ myeloid progenitors, and/or MNCs from healthy donors were used as controls.

A and **B** were acquired by collaborators Drs. Jing Li and Xingyu Li at Shanghai Normal University, while **C** was acquired from collaborator Dr. Jianjun Chen at University of Chicago

colony formation capacity of hematopoietic stem and progenitor cells (HSPCs, mixture of HSC and progenitors). *Tnfr^{-/-}* LCs deficient for both Tnf receptors (Tnfr1a/1b, *Tnfr^{-/-}* hereafter) were used as negative controls because they lack the Tnf receptors and should not respond to Tnf stimulation (**Figure 2A**). Tnf receptor deletion was confirmed genetically by PCR of tail cell DNA. Wild type and knockout alleles are denoted.

I then asked if the increase in colonies upon Tnf stimulation was directly Tnfdependent. To answer this, I grew LCs in suspension culture and treated with exogenous Tnf every day for four days. I found that this treatment was able to significantly increase the growth rate of LCs when compared to vehicle treated control cells as control. $Tnfr^{-/-}$ LCs were also used as controls, and showed a reduced growth rate when compared to their $Tnfr^{+/+}$ (*WT* hereafter) counterparts (**Figure 2B**).

I determined LCs produce their own endogenous Tnf, and this endogenous Tnf could affect the growth rate of *WT* LCs. To account for this, I treated LCs in suspension culture with an anti-TNF monoclonal antibody (mAB) to neutralize soluble Tnf. This treatment slowed the growth of the LCs to the rate of $Tnfr^{-/-}$ LCs, suggesting that the higher rate of cell growth in *WT* LCs versus $Tnfr^{-/-}$ LCs is due to TNF (Figure 2C). Vehicle treated LCs ,*WT* and $Tnfr^{-/-}$, were used as controls. These TNF-expressing AMLs were later found to be highly sensitive to NF- κ B and JNK inhibition treatment (Figure 39). However, I found that some patient samples were sensitive to co-inhibition of NF- κ B and JNK, but did not express TNF (Figure 42). Therefore, I looked at other pro-inflammatory cytokine expression in AMLs using a large-scale microarray analysis of



A) CFU from LCs and HSPCs were treated with indicated doses of Tnf in methylcellulose. The numbers of CFU in each cell type in Tnf-treated groups were normalized to CFU number in vehicle treated group. Genotype results are shown for *WT* and *Tnfr*^{-/-} LCs. **B and C**) LCs and *Tnfr*^{-/-} LCs were treated with Tnf (B) or anti-TNF mAB (C) in suspension culture daily for four days. Daily live cell counts were measured by trypan blue exclusion assay. Values shown are mean \pm SD from three independent trials. * indicates p<0.05 when compared to vehicle treated control



A) 580 different human AML samples were analyzed by cDNA array for up and downregulation of various factors compared to internal controls. Green indicates low expression, red indicates high expression. Different AML subtypes are indicated. Genes listed to the right of the vertical red bar are upregulated along with TNF in M4/5 AML.
B) Serum samples taken from newly diagnosed AML patients analyzed for TNF, IL1a, and IL1B by ELSIA. HSPCs from healthy donors were used as negative controls.
C) Relative expression of mRNA levels compared to HSPC expression of TNF as control. cDNA levels were normalized to GAPDH. * indicates p<0.05 when compared to HSPC control as determined by one-way ANOVA with Bonferonni post-hoc test.

cDNA array data in **A** was generated by Dr. Jianjun Chen at University of Chicago. Patient data from **B** and **C** was generated by Dr. Jing Li at Shanghai Normal University, Shanghai, China. 581 patients from a collaborator. I found that in addition to TNF, the same AML subtypes that express TNF also expressed an additional pro-inflammatory cytokine, IL1 α and IL1 β (IL1 hereafter) (**Figure 3A**). These patients expressed both cytokines in their peripheral blood (**Figure 3B**), and the cytokine was determined to be coming from the leukemia tumors (**Figure 3C**). To study the pro-survival effects of IL1 signaling in LCs and HSPCs, I treated LCs and HSPCs in parallel with increasing doses of exogenous IL1, and measured colony formation. I found that even with treatments at 1 ng/mL, colony formation was significantly enhanced in both *WT* LCs and *Tnfr*^{-/-} LCs. Further increases in IL1 treatment concentration drove a dose-dependent CFU increase in both cell types. This suggests that IL1 is operating as a Tnf-independent survival signal (**Figure 4A**). Vehicle treated cells were used as controls. HSPC colony formation increased with the dose of IL1 in a dose-dependent manner (**Figure 4B**). I thought this might be due to enhanced colony formation of progenitor cells following IL1 stimulation, but that the stem cells may be negatively affected.

To test this, I stimulated HSPCs *ex vivo* with two doses of IL1. If this treatment affected HSPCs, then the treated cells would have impaired engraftment and reconstitution of hematopoiesis *in vivo*. This turned out to be correct. HSPCs treated with the low dose of IL1 had repressed ability to reconstitute lethally-irradiated mice when compared to vehicle-treated control. High dose-treated HSPCs showed the lowest reconstitution ability (**Figure 4C**). Vehicle-treated HSPCs were used as controls, and exhibited stable reconstitution during the competitive transplantation assay.

I determined that TNF drives a powerful survival signal that is augmented by IL1 signaling, operating in parallel. that functions parallel to NF-κB through activation of JNK signaling. These pro-inflammatory cytokines function in an autocrine manner to support LSC survival and self-renewal while also functioning in a paracrine manner to induce apoptosis/necroptosis in neighboring HSPCs. This effectively clears HSPCs from the LSC niche and may account for hematopoietic repression observed in AML patients.

I found that, conversely, blocking IL1 in LCs can repress colony formation. Blocking IL1 and Tnf together was able to accomplish the largest amount of CFU repression in LCs. This further confirms my hypothesis that LSCs use TNF and IL1 as critical survival signals. They accomplished this by first treating LCs with an IL1 receptor antagonist to block IL1 in combination with a monoclonal antibody against Tnf. They saw a dose-dependent decrease in CFUs with increasing doses of IL1 receptor antagonist (IL-1Ra, **Figure 5A**). They confirmed this by performing similar experiments in *Tnfr1a^{-/-}1b^{-/-}* (*Tnfr^{-/-}* hereafter) LCs treated with an increasing dose of IL-1Ra and found similar results, suggesting that these effects are specific (**Figure 5B**). Finally, they confirmed the specificity of the IL-1Ra by knocking down the IL1 receptor by shRNA (**Figure 5C**) and treating with anti-Tnf antibody, measuring CFUs. Vehicle treated cells expressing a control shRNA were used as control (**Figure 5D**).

Based on these observations, I proposed that LSCs produce pro-inflammatory cytokines in order to both promote their own survival and proliferation as well as repress normal stem cell function.



A) *WT* and *Tnfr^{-/-}* LCs were treated with indicated doses of exogenous IL1 in methylcellulose, and colonies were counted seven days later. Vehicle-treated LCs of each genotype were used as negative controls. Results shown are mean \pm SD from three independent trials. **B**) *WT* HSPCs were treated with indicated doses of IL1 in methylcellulose, and colonies were counted ten days later. Vehicle-treated HSPCs were used as negative controls. Results shown are mean \pm SD from three independent trials. **C**) CD45.1 HSPCs were treated *ex vivo* with indicated doses of IL1 and competitively transplanted 1:1 with vehicle-treated CD45.2 HSPCs in lethally-irradiated recipient mice. Chimerism was measured monthly. Results shown are mean \pm SD from n=5 recipient mice for each condition. * indicates p<0.05 as determined by one-way ANOVA with Bonferonni post-hoc test.

These results were obtained by Dr. Jing Li at Shanghai Normal University, Shanghai, China.

LSCs are dependent on NF-kB, a transcription factor, for maintaining survival and selfrenewal.^{13,14} Blocking NF-κB *in vitro* can preferentially eliminate LSCs while having minimal effects on HSPCs. This creates a promising target for anti-leukemia therapies. However, *in vivo* NF-KB inhibition in leukemia-transplanted mice only minimally extends their survival, suggesting that some component of the *in vivo* leukemic niche is stimulating a compensatory survival signal to NF-kB. I determined that LSCs secrete pro-inflammatory cytokines TNF and IL-1 into the niche microenvironment, reorganizing the niche to support LSC survival and self-renewal. These cytokines are responsible for stimulating NF-kB-independent survival signals mediated through the JNK-AP1 survival pathway in LSCs and cell death in HSPCs through activation of the JNK-Bid/Bad/Bax apoptosis pathway. By blocking TNF/IL-1-mediated JNK signaling, I can re-sensitize LSCs to NF- κ B inhibition *in vivo*, driving the disease into complete remission. The goal of this project is to determine how to improve elimination of LSCs by adding to the effects of NF-κB inhibition. *In vivo* experiments show NF-κB inhibition alone is insufficient to clear LSCs. In fact, NF-KB inhibition in vivo can only extend the lifespan of transplanted mice by <1 week. This is in stark contrast to the complete elimination of LSCs *in vitro* with a similar treatment. I propose that LSCs can escape NF- κ B inhibition *in vivo* by utilizing TNF/IL1-dependent, NF-KB-independent survival signaling. I will accomplish this goal by examining two aims (Figure 6).

In the first aim of this dissertation, I explored how LSCs escape the effects of NFκB inhibition *in vivo* through endogenously secreted TNF. In LCs, I found TNF acts as an

Figure 5. Co-inhibition of Tnf and IL1 represses LC CFU ability



A) *WT* and *Tnfr^{-/-}* LCs were treated in parallel with indicated doses of IL1 receptor antagonist (IL-1Ra) in methylcellulose. Colonies were read seven days following treatment. **B**) *WT* LCs were treated with anti-TNF and IL-1Ra alone or in combination in methylcellulose. Colonies were read seven days following treatment. **C**) LCs were transduced with shRNA-expressing retroviral vectors targeted to IL1 receptor. Knockdown was confirmed by qRT-PCR analysis. **D**) IL-1 knockdown LCs were treated with vehicle of anti-TNF and seeded for CFU assay in methylcellulose. * indicates p<0.05 as determined by one-way ANOVA with Bonferonni post-hoc test. Results shown are mean \pm SD, and are indicative of three independent trials of experimental replicates.

These results were obtained by Dr. Jing Li at Shanghai Normal University, Shanghai, China.

autocrine survival signal by activation of JNK as a survival signal. They accomplish this by strict regulation of JNK through TNF receptor endocytosis, MKP5-mediated dephosphorylation of JNK, and upregulation of nuclear substrate c-Jun. All of these factors contribute to allow LCs to escape TNF-mediated cell death and instead use the cytokine as an autocrine survival and proliferation signal.

In the second aim of this dissertation, I explored how other pro-inflammatory cytokines contribute to NF- κ B-independent survival of LCs. I determined that TNF alone did not explain the pro-inflammatory survival phenotype observed. Therefore I concluded that there were additional pro-inflammatory cytokines secreted by LCs and used as autocrine survival signals. I determined that LCs also secrete pro-inflammatory IL1, and that IL1 signaling augments the TNF-mediated survival signal through weak activation of similar pro-survival signaling molecules JNK, NF- κ B, ERK, and c-JUN.

I conclude that by blocking both TNF and IL1 together in LSCs can I maximally eliminate NF- κ B-independent survival signaling. The inhibition of these proinflammatory cytokines might also assist in re-organizing the LSC niche *in vivo* to a state that is more similar to the normal healthy homeostatic hematopoietic niche. Mice xenografted with AML and treated with TNF and IL1 blockers are highly sensitive to NF- κ B inhibition, with complete disease remission in some mice. Figure 6. Flow chart diagram of dissertation specific aims.



Survival & Proliferation

CHAPTER 2

LITERATURE REVIEW

Stem Cell Overview

Complex organisms are made up of many different tissues, all cooperating with each other to carry out the everyday tissue demands of life. Each tissue, in turn, is made up of many different cell types, all cooperating with each other to carry out the function of the tissue. Each cell within the tissue originates from a common ancestor cell called a "stem cell." Stem cells are a special subset of cells found within each tissue that are responsible for maintaining homeostasis and function of their tissue by (1) remaining dormant until signaled to divide, and (2) differentiating into the appropriate types of cells. These stimuli can include acute signals such as inflammation released during physical trauma, which will stimulate stem cells residing in the bulge of the hair follicle in the epidermis to differentiate into new melanocytes and keratinocytes to heal the wound, as well as more long-term homeostasis signals such as the blood stem cells reacting to low oxygen at high altitude by differentiating into large numbers of oxygen-carrying red blood cells.¹⁵⁻¹⁸

Stem cells were first characterized in the early 1960's as specialized cells called "Hematopoietic Stem Cells," that were located somewhere in the bone marrow, and were capable of dividing and regenerating blood cells.¹⁹ Since then, scientists have found similar types of cells in almost every major tissue in the body.²⁰⁻²³ These stem cells all

share common features: they are undifferentiated, they remain quiescent until activated, and they can differentiate into any cell type from their tissue upon proper stimulation.^{24,25} These cells are so powerful at tissue regeneration that, such as the case of hematopoietic tissue, a small number of stem cells (< 30) are sufficient to completely repopulate the tissue in mice.²⁶ Stem cells process along a one-way path from a single undifferentiated cell to a completely differentiated tissue effector cell in stages, from stem cell, to progenitor cell, to committed progenitor (Figure 7). With each division, the progenitor cells become slightly more differentiated. A fertilized oocyte called the zygote and their early daughter cells (morulas stage) can generate, with enough divisions, every cell in the body and the extraembryonic tissues (including the placenta). This type of cell is called "totipotent." The early embryonic (blastocyst stage) cells produced by totipotent stem cells will form all somatic cells (ectoderm, endoderm and mesoderm) and germline cells of the developing embryo. These cells care called pluripotent stem cells. Pluripotent cells can form any cell of the embryo, but are not capable of creating the placenta. As the pluripotent cells divide, they eventually create each tissue layer, and within it, each individual tissue.²⁷ While most cells will become mature differentiated effector cells, a small subset of cells will retain some stemness and will maintain tissue homeostasis throughout the life of the organism. These are called somatic stem cells or multi-potent stem cells. With each division, these somatic stem cells will become partially more differentiated, progressing from stem cell to multipotent progenitor cell, to common progenitor cell, and finally to completely differentiated effector cell (Figure 7).

Figure 7: Stem cell differentiation paradigm



Hierarchy of stem cells (SCs) and their progeny: Multipotent progenitors (MPPs), committed progenitors (CPs), and mature (M) cells.

Figure adapted from Breslin and Volk, et al. 2014. The final type of stem cell is called the germ-line stem cell, and is responsible for When a stem cell is signaled to divide, there are three possible outcomes:

symmetric expansion (self-renewal expansion), asymmetric division (also known as selfrenewal maintenance), and symmetric differentiation. Each outcome is determined by factors related to tissue homeostasis. Symmetric expansion is a situation in which a single stem cell divides into two undifferentiated stem cells. This process is commonly seen in situations calling for an increase in stem cell number and will continue until a sufficient number of stem cells is reached, such as observed in the rapidly growing tissues of postnatal mammals, or in post-irradiated immune-depleted mice.^{28,29} Asymmetric division is a process where one stem cell will divide and create a copy of itself and a multipotent progenitor cell. The stem cell re-enters quiescence and the multipotent progenitor cell goes on to divide into tissue-specific effector cells. This occurs in tissue homeostasis where cell numbers are stable, and is widely considered the default program for stem cell division.³⁰⁻³⁵ Symmetric differentiation is a process in which one stem cell divides and differentiates into two multipotent progenitor cells without replenishing the lost stem cell. This is useful if there are proportionally too many stem cells or if the demand for tissue effector cells is especially high. However, this situation can also occur to the detriment of the organism if the normal machinery for maintaining stem cells is somehow broken (Figure 8).

Stem Cell Self-Renewal

Self-renewal is a cell-division process unique to stem cells, where one stem cell divides to create a multipotent progenitor cell and another stem cell. Self-renewal allows for tissue regeneration without exhausting the stem cell pool. There are three general

Figure 8. Stem cell division and fate paradigms

Undifferentiated stem cells (black filled circles) can divide through three different programs. Symmetric differentiation produces two partially differentiated MPPs (white circles, far left), asymmetric division produces one SC and one MPP (middle), and symmetric expansion produces two SCs (far right).

The fate a stem cell undergoes upon stimulation is determined by a balance of cell autonomous machinery, and is highly regulated (bottom).

Figure adapted from Breslin and Volk, et al. 2014.

processes common to all self-renewing stem cells: (1) mechanisms that block differentiation in order to maintain the undifferentiated state, (2) mechanisms that ensure cell survival by blocking apoptosis and senescence, and (3) mechanisms to promote proliferation during expansion and quiescence during maintenance (Figure 9).

There is a key core transcriptional network responsible for self-renewal in pluripotent stem cells, such as embryonic stem (ES) cells and induced pluripotent stem (iPS) cells. These factors are Oct4, Nanog, Klf2 and Sox2, which normally function as a complex. These factors promote self-renewal by up-regulating proliferation/survival genes and down-regulating a collection of genes involved in apoptosis, senescence, and differentiation. In addition, these pluripotent factors also maintain their own levels by binding to their regulatory region in an auto-regulatory manner. Furthermore, these pluripotent factors can reset the epigenetic landscape in differentiated mature tissue cells, play an indirect role in opening the regulatory region of self-renewal related genes including themselves. Adding these factors in any mature effector cells can actually reprogram and dedifferentiate those cells back to a pluripotent stem cell state. Such reprogramed stem cells are called iPS cells.³⁶⁻³⁹

There is also a key core transcriptional network responsible for self-renewal in each type of somatic multipotent stem cell. Such a core transcriptional network is formed by tissue specific transcriptional factors, which ensure self-renewal by promoting proliferation and blocking differentiation at same time preventing stress-related apoptosis or senescence. Differentiation blockage has been determined to be one of the key
Figure 9. Factors that drive stem cell self-renewal.



In order to self-renew, stem cells need to block differentiation, ensure cell survival, and promote proliferation/keep quiescent.

Figure adapted from Breslin and Volk, et al. 2014.

mechanisms for stem cell self-renewal and such mechanism seems tissue specific. In some tissues, comprised of only one cell type, blocking stem cell differentiation can be achieved with few factors. For examples, BMP-Bam signal in Drosophila germline stem cells and Notch-CSL signal in satellite muscle stem cells, are sufficient to block differentiation and ensure self-renewal.⁴⁰⁻⁴⁷ However, some somatic stem cells reside in tissues with diverse lineages of effector cells need (such as hematopoietic and nervous systems), and the machinery to maintain the undifferentiated state is significantly more complicated. Blocking differentiation appears to be the most important factor, though, in maintaining adult tissue stem cell self-renewal.⁴⁸⁻⁵⁸ Multiple signals and factors are normally involved in maintaining the undifferentiated state in stem cells. This might explain why it is so difficult to expand hematopoietic and nerve stem cells in vitro; it might also explain why so many self-renewal factors have been identified in these tissue stem cells. However, there are many self-renewal factors are required for the self-renewal of almost all types of tissue stem cells. For example, 1) Polycomb proteins Bmi1, EZH1 and EZH2 regulate self-renewal of stem cells by repressing P15-P16/P19/P21 -mediated apoptosis and senescence; 59-69 2) HIF1 α and the FoxO family of transcription factors regulate self-renewal by preventing ROS-stress -induced cell cycle arrest and apoptosis;^{70,71} 3) many different tissue stem cells block intrinsic apoptosis through upregulation of Bcl-2 and Bcl-xL, and c-FLIP to prevent extrinsic apoptosis (Overexpression of such anti-apoptosis genes has been shown to actually increase the stem cell pool in most tissues studied);⁷²⁻⁷⁶ 4) Tissue stem cells also upregulate DNArepair proteins to prevent the accumulation of DNA damage;^{71,77,78} 5) Many stem cells

also express telomerase, a protein responsible for maintaining telomere length. With each trip through the cell cycle, chromatid telomeres are shortened by 20-50 bp due to end-replication deficiency generated through subsequent divisions.⁷⁹⁻⁸⁴

Quiescence is a defining characteristic of adult tissue stem cells. They spend the majority of their lives being quiescent, which is essentially a dormant state where they are not actively dividing, and have a very low level of protein production. Both in vitro and *in vivo* studies have shown stimulation of stem cells into rapid proliferation will compromise self-renewal and ultimately exhaust the stem cell pool. This is likely due to an inability to complete all tasks of the self-renewal machinery (DNA damage repair, telomere lengthening, replacing chromatin modifications), and driving either apoptosis/death of the stem cell or differentiation into an effector cell. In support of this, almost all tissue stem cells are slow-cycling when they replicate.^{72,85-88} Some studies even suggest slow cycling is one of the most important mechanisms utilized by adult stem cells to retain multipotency and maintain self-renewal.⁸⁹⁻⁹² The slow-dividing nature of stem cells also allows for ample time between divisions to repair any accumulated DNA damage before it can trigger the apoptosis machinery. Although these are all cell-intrinsic mechanisms for maintaining self-renewal, stem cells grown outside of ideal environments will still differentiate and eventually die. Stem cells require a special microenvironment called a niche to properly maintain themselves and tissues.

Stem Cell Niche Overview

The stem cell niche is the home of the stem cell, and is composed of two major components: stationary/cellular (support cells, extracellular matrix, contact-dependent

signals), and secreted/extracellular (soluble cytokines, oxygen concentration, **Figure 10**). This microenvironment is responsible for enriching the stem cell, and maintaining it in an undifferentiated, multipotent state by promoting self-renewal, blocking differentiation and preventing apoptosis/senescence.^{6,7} In fact, many tissues have two identified niches: one a quiescent niche, and the other an active niche. Stem cells residing in the quiescent niche tend to be dormant, but stem cells in the active niche tend to proliferate and readily differentiate into mature effector cells upon induction. The dynamic state of stem cells (quiescent vs. active) can be regulated by movement of the stem cells between the two niches (**Figure 11**).⁹³⁻⁹⁵

The stationary components of the stem cell niche are specialized cells that anchor stem cells through cadherins and integrins, and communicate self-renewal signals through contact-dependent signaling molecules. Some of the best studied contactdependent niche signals include development-related factors such as Notch ligands, Wnts, BMPs, membrane-bound Kit, and Hedgehog.⁹⁶⁻¹⁰² Many of these factors are cell surface mediated signals that can only operate in *trans*, suggesting that the stem cell must be in direct contact with the niche cell to maintain undifferentiated state and promote self-renewal. These contact-dependent signals also provide spatial context for mitotic spindle alignment during replication. When the stem cell divides during self-renewal, one cell will remain in contact with the niche and the other cell, not in contact with the niche, will differentiate into a multipotent progenitor. In the *Drosophila* ovary, germ line stem cells interact with cap cells (niche cells) via E-cadherins.^{103,104} The self-renewal signal is augmented by a gradient of self-renewal mediating factors (produced by the cap cells)



Figure 10. Proposed model for the cellular and non-cellular components of the stem cell niche

The stem cell niche is formed by stationary components which provide a stable physical residence for the stem cells, together with other support cells, and extracellular components. Based on the type of stationary component, cellular or noncellular, two types of stem cell niche have been proposed. (a) The stationary components of the cellular niche are specialized niche cells, and (b) the stationary component of the noncellular niche is a specialized ECM called the basement membrane.

Figure adapted from Breslin and Volk et al. 2014.

such as Unpaired and BMP. Disruption of E-cadherins in the germ line stem cells causes detachment and chemotaxis away from the cap cell and cytokine gradient, and results in differentiation due to loss of the self-renewal signal leading to eventual depletion of the stem cell pool. SNO cells (Spindle shaped N-cadherin⁺ Osteoblastic) in the hematopoietic niche express cell-membrane bound SCF, Jagged, and Angiopoietin-1, which work together to restrict proliferation and maintain stemness.¹⁰⁵⁻¹⁰⁹ Studies in rat mammary epithelial stem cells show deletion of integrin signaling between the stem cell and the basement membrane (a specialized component of the extracellular matrix) causes disorientation of the mitotic spindle resulting in loss of self-renewal during replication and eventual depletion of the stem cell pool.^{110,111}

In addition to stationary components of the stem cell niche, there are also support cells that accompany the stem cell and provide support by augmenting the existing niche signals. The support cells also play a role in effecting the migration and trafficking of stem cells between quiescent and active niches. An example of such a cells is the CAR cell (CXCL-12 Abundant Reticular) in the HSPC niche. These CAR cells secrete SDF and IL6, which act as chemotractants for the HSPCs, drawing them strongly to the bone marrow and increasing their affinity for the vascular niche. This cell is hypothesized to chaperone HSPCs from the quiescent osteoblastic bone marrow niche to the active vascular niche.¹⁰⁵ In addition to CAR cells, two additional types of support cells have been identified in the bone marrow niche: CD146⁺ osteoprogenitors and Nestin⁺ mesenchymal stem cells.^{112,113} HSPCs in the vascular niche are thought to be actively cycling and producing progenitor



Figure 11. Active and quiescent niches regulate stem cell self-renewal

Figure adapted from Breslin and Volk, et al. 2014.

cells. In the Drosophila ovary, the somatic stem cell is a support cell component of the germline stem cell niche that produces progeny, migrates away from the cap cell (niche) during development, and is always in contact with the germline stem cell. The somatic stem cell produces progeny (some of which become more niche cells), and its direct contact with the germline stem cell and progenitor cells is required for complete differentiation and formation of functioning follicles.¹¹⁴⁻¹¹⁷

Some non-neural stem cell niches have been identified that have requisite sympathetic nervous stimulation. In the HSPC niche, nonmyelinating schwann cells (part of the nervous system) innervate the osteoblasts and stimulate them to provide critical growth factors such as TGF- β and CXCL-12 which support the niche and promote stem cell dormancy and self-renewal. Denervation of the hematopoietic niche causes a sharp reduction in osteoblastic tendrils and mobilization of HSCs.¹¹⁸

The extracellular components of the stem cell niche are all the soluble factors contained in the microenvironment, as well as some of the extracellular matrix components responsible for orientation and location signaling during replication and selfrenewal. These components are frequently secreted by classic niche cells, but some are long-distance paracrine signals produced from cells that are far away from the stem cell niche or even delivered from the peripheral circulation.

The extracellular matrix (ECM) consists of a complex network of interlocking molecules including glycosaminoglycans and hyaluronic acids, as well as proteins including collagens, fibronectins, and laminins. These proteins are produced both by stem cells and niche cells and immerse the stem cell in niche ECM-mediated signaling through surface receptors such as integrins and CD44.¹¹⁹⁻¹²⁶ Focal adhesion signaling is critical for directing stem cell migration and anchoring, while integrins are implicated in correctly aligning the mitotic spindle during cell division, which is responsible for proper cell polarity driving asymmetric self-renewal division.^{31,33,35}

In addition to the extracellular matrix, there is a broad array of soluble cytokines in the niche microenvironment. These cytokines are responsible for induction of quiescence or proliferation, and self-renewal or differentiation. The HSPC niche is one of the best studied models for soluble cytokine-mediated stem cell maintenance. Some identified soluble factors responsible for maintaining quiescence and self-renewal are thrombopoietin (TPO), SCF, and SDF1 in the bone marrow niche. Mice deficient in these cytokines have stem cell activation and depletion as well as mobilization of stem cells away from the niche microenvironment. Other cytokines are responsible for driving differentiation in response to some tissue need, including IL6, IL3 and G-CSF. Most of these niche factors drive critical survival machinery that prevents senescence or apoptosis/necroptosis in response to inflammatory stimuli such as TNF α , IL1 α/β , and interferons.¹²⁷⁻¹³³

The role of oxygen is also well-understood in the stem cell niche. High oxygen content, as seen near the vasculature, induces cell stress-driven stem cell proliferation and differentiation. Low oxygen content supports low cell stress and quiescence.¹³⁴⁻¹³⁸ The HSPC niche is thought to be composed of two separate niches (quiescent osteoblastic niche, and active vascular niche), each with a different stem cell activity and ambient oxygen level. The vascular niche is near the blood vessels, is highly perfused with fresh

oxygen, and is the hypothesized location of actively dividing stem cells. The osteoblastic niche is further away from the vasculature and has a lower oxygen content. Here, HSPCs are not stressed by oxygen levels and remain quiescent. However, some studies also show that the space between the vascular niche and the osteoblastic niche is only one cell-width in distance, suggesting that these two may share the factors which regulating the dynamic of quiescence and proliferation of stem cells.¹³⁹

A dynamic balance of these cytokines exists in the stem cell niche, forcing any external stimuli to overcome the quiescence and survival signals provided by the niche before the stem cell exits and divides. This is how the niche can both promote stem cell quiescence and self-renewal, yet at the same time provide the tissue with a steady source of appropriate numbers of progenitor cells to maintain tissue homeostasis. Deviation from these signals causes stem cells to either expand and become exhausted or divide uncontrollably. If a mutation occurs during this cellular expansion that represses cell death or further promotes cycling and accumulates more mutations (**Figure 12**).

Acute Myeloid Leukemia Overview

Acute myeloid leukemia (AML) is a diffuse tumor of malignantly transformed blood stem and progenitor cells from the myeloid lineage. This tumor is composed of partially differentiated non-functioning blast cells. There are many known transforming events in AML, including point mutations and genetic deletions. While most AMLs are karyotypically normal, some AMLs can have two chromosomes fused together, creating a fusion gene. Fusion genes are formed when double strand break repair results in two genes from different chromosomes being fused together, though deletions/inactive mutation of tumor suppressors and chromosome amplifications /active mutation of oncogenes are also common. These types of leukemia are characterized by the cell type in which the mutations occur. Acute Promyelocytic Leukemia (APL) is caused by a fusion between PML-RARα. Other common fusion genes and their associated subtypes are: RUNX1-ETO (M2 subtype of AML), and CBFb-MYH11 (M4 subtype of AML). Other genetic abnormalities are also common in AMLs, including deletions on chromosomes 5, 9, and 13, as well as trisomy of chromosomes 8 and 21. Overexpression of fusion genes and deletions/triplications of these portions on chromosomes generates a pro-survival bias for these cells, and promotes self-renewal and uncontrolled proliferation. However, roughly half of AMLs are cytogenetically normal, meaning they do not express any detectable fusion genes.¹⁴⁰

AML has a distinct disease progression. The disease is diagnosed by bone marrow samples containing > 30% leukemic blasts (FAB morphologic diagnosis and classification), and characterized by flow cytometric analysis of cell surface proteins as well as cytogenic techniques (molecular diagnosis and classification). AML prognosis is highly dependent on age of onset, with 60-85% of patients <65 y.o.a. achieving complete remission (as determined by <5% blasts in bone marrow) and 30% achieving long-term survival (> 5 years following treatment). However, if the patient is >65 y.o.a., their chance of achieving complete remission is 40-55% and only 10-20% achieve long-term

Figure 12. Niche factors that regulate stem cell self-renewal.



Figure adapted from Breslin and Volk, et al. 2014.

survival. Clinical treatment of AML is often composed of a "7+3" regimen of seven days of cytarabine plus three days of anthracycline treatments. This treatment protocol eliminates blasts from the bone marrow and peripheral blood. Some patients also receive a stem cell transplantation consolidation therapy following induction chemotherapy, depending on the disease karyotype, prognosis, and age of onset. In late-stage AML, the blast percentage is so high that the blood can no longer carry sufficient oxygen for proper tissue function or platelets for hemostasis, rendering these patients hypoxemic and coagulopathic.

AMLs are diagnosed and characterized within eight different subgroups, according to the French-American-British (FAB) subtyping system, with increasing integers indicating the level of relative maturation of the predominating blasts or the predominating cytogenetic abnormality. M0 is observed as undifferentiated AML, M1 is an AML with minimal maturation, M2 has evidence of maturation (40% of such AML are caused by translocation of the *RUNX1* and *ETO* genes). M3 is also known as Acute Promyelocytic Leukemia (APL), >95% of M3 AML is caused by translocation and fusion of the *PML* and *RARa* genes, and will be discussed in this review later. M4 is an acute myelomonocytic leukemia. >30% is caused by fusion of *CBFβ* and *MYH11* genes due to inv(16). M5 is an acute monocytic leukemia and includes AMLs caused by fusion of the *MLL* gene to partner genes (such as *AF9* and *ENL*, although MLL fusions are also detected in other AML subtypes as well as Acute Lymphoblastic Leukemias and Mixed Lineage Leukemias), and M6 is a relatively rare occurrence of acute erythroid leukemia. M7 is an AML formed of predominantly transformed megakaryocytes (acute megakaryocytic leukemia), and is also relatively rare.

Successful treatment options are limited for AML. There is currently only one subtype of AML that can be reliably put into long-term remission: Acute Promyelocytic Leukemia (APL), which is caused by chromosomal translocations between chromosomes 15 and 17 in myeloid progenitor cells, resulting in the fusion of two genes: PML and RARα. This type of leukemia is successfully treated by a combination of All-Trans Retinoic Acid (ATRA) and Arsenic Tri-oxide (AsO3). APL patients treated with ATRA and AsO3 have a 95% long-term remission rate.¹⁴¹ Current consensus mechanism of such treatment is AsO3 induces apoptosis and ATRA degrades the fusion gene protein product and induces differentiation to functioning granulocytes.

However, there is always a small population of leukemic cells that can evade induction/remission chemotherapy.^{142,143} Because these treatments cause selective pressure on the AML cells, they will remove all the sensitive cells and leave behind any cells that have some kind of mutation or dysregulated gene that allows them to survive. As a result, any future treatment with similar drugs will be ineffective at removing this disease. This phenomenon is the basis of resistance, and in cancer is called Minimal Residual Disease (MRD). Cells from the MRD population are the primary reason for relapse and the eventual death of the AML patient. Because leukemic MRD cells are capable of repopulating the tumor after chemotherapy, it was commonly believed that MRD cells are enriched "Leukemia Stem Cells" (LSCs).¹⁴⁴

Leukemia Stem Cells

An increasing body of evidence suggests that neoplastic cells found in many tumor types are functionally heterogeneous in their ability to initiate tumor growth as determined by *in vivo* transplantation in mouse models.^{1,2} This suggests that tumors, like normal tissues, are composed of a heterogeneous hierarchy of different cell types, with some cells able to produce more tumor cells (stem cells), and partial differentiated progenitor and blast cells. These cancer stem cells share some characteristics of normal tissue stem cells: they are slow dividing, relatively resistant to cell death, and can maintain tumor homeostasis through differentiation into tumor progenitor cells. These characteristics make cancer stem cells very difficult to treat because almost all conventional chemotherapy drugs target actively dividing cells and induce cell death via DNA damage. In addition, cancer stem cells might have powerful machinery in place to prevent cell death and repair DNA damage.¹⁴⁵⁻¹⁵⁰

It is generally believed that cancer stem cells (CSCs) are initiated from tissue stem cells which have self-renewal capacity. However, CSCs could also arise from mutated versions of progenitor cells in any stage of differentiation if self-renewal ability can be obtained.¹⁵¹⁻¹⁵³ Genetic deletion of the APC gene in intestinal crypt stem cells ultimately leads to expansion of the cell population into a malignant tumor and a variety of intestinal cancers.¹⁵⁴ These studies suggest a stem cell origin of CSCs. Committed myeloid progenitors or granulocyte-macrophage progenitors from Bcr-Abl⁺ chronic myeloid leukemia patients in blast crisis phase of the disease commonly express high levels of active β-catenin and have self-renewal capability.^{155,156} Many leukemic fusion

genes such as *MLL-AF9* and *MOZ-TIF2* can induce leukemia development from myeloid progenitors. These studies suggest progenitor origin of CSCs. In certain cancers, genetic mutations and niche signaling collaborate to induce the development of CSCs by dedifferentiation. For example, chronic inflammation in the liver (due to viral infection or cirrhosis) and colon induces a perpetual state of wound-healing and can lead to mutations and activations of genes that can impart self-renewal and dedifferentiation in previously terminally-differentiated hepatocytes and intestinal epithelia through genetic instability and downregulation of tumor suppressor p53 (Figure 13).¹⁵⁷⁻¹⁶¹

LSCs, like any other stem cell population, are a specialized set of cells that are capable of regenerating a similar type of leukemia upon transplantation. They are able to repopulate leukemia tumor in leukemia remission patients after withdrawing chemotherapeutic drugs. LSCs are a fascinating cell type to study because they arise from healthy blood stem and progenitor cells, and reside in the HSPC niche, but they hijack the niche and secrete inflammatory factors that repress the healthy blood stem cells. LSCs were first identified as lin⁻CD34⁺CD38⁻ AML cells that could regenerate leukemias in xenograft animal models.^{1,2,162,163}

LSCs, like all other stem cells, require factors to promote self-renewal, block differentiation, and prevent apoptosis/senescence. One of a well-studied self-renewal factor in LSCs is the polycomb repressor complex component BMI-1, which is responsible for repressing senescence and cell cycle inhibition genes $p16^{lnk4a}$ and $P19^{Arf}$.

BMI-1 has been regulated by many different mechanisms, including transcriptional, translational and post-translational. For example, a recent study suggests that BMI1 activity is negatively regulated by AKT phosphorylation at serine residues 251, 253, and 255. Such phosphorylation of BMI1 is linked to proliferation and differentiation of LSCs, leading to reduction of the stem cell pool and regression of the tumor.¹⁶⁴

Activated β-catenin, through the Wnt signaling pathway, travels to the DNA and forms trimeric complexes at the regulatory regions of proliferation and survival genes with the AP1 family transcription factors Jun and Fos. Together, the expression of these genes block senescence and maintain the undifferentiated status of LSCs.¹⁶⁵ NF-kB is another critical transcription factor required for maintaining LSC survival through the upregulation of antiapoptotic genes like c-FLIP, Bcl-2, Bcl-xL, and anti-necroptotic genes like cIAP1/2. Recent studies show that NF-κB is even required for function of oncoproteins involved in MLL-rearranged AMLs, contributing to the building evidence that NF-κB activity is critical for LSC function.¹³

Integrins have been recently identified as critical mediators of LSC survival and self-renewal. LSCs deficient in integrin beta3 have defects in engraftment and survival due to reduction in intracellular kinase SYK activity. This results in loss of powerful antiapoptotic and dedifferentiation signals, and the exhaustion of the LSC pool.¹⁶⁶



Figure 13. Model for cancer stem cell development.

Model of cancer initiating cell (CIC) and incorporation of the cancer stem cell (CSC). CICs arise from SCs, MPPs, or CPs, and adopt malignant features that transform them with cancerous features. CICs give rise to CSCs, and CSCs within heterogeneous tumors give rise to differentiated cancer blasts (CBs). This process is similar to the differentiation hierarchy of normal tissue stem cells.

Figure adapted from Breslin and Volk, et al. 2014.

NF-κB overview

Nuclear Factor kappa B (NF- κ B) is a major mediator of immunity, inflammation, tissue regeneration, and cancer signaling.¹⁶⁷⁻¹⁶⁹ It is a member of a transcription factor family composed of many different subunits that form dimers and translocate to the nucleus to drive target gene expression (Figure 14). Canonical NF- κ B is comprised of p65-RelA, c-Rel and P105/50-NF-KB1, while non-canonical NF-KB is comprised of precursor p100/p52-NF-κB2 and Rel-B. Most studies identify canonical NF-κB for being critical in maintaining LSC function in AML, while non-canonical NF-kB functions in many types of B lymphocytic malignancies. In AML, NF- κ B is primarily stimulated by inflammatory cytokines like TNF and IL1, as well as by the toll-like receptor (TLR) family responsible for detecting pathogen-associated molecular patterns (called PAMPs) and tissue damage-associated molecular patterns (named DAMPs). The standard paradigm for NF-kB activation begins with surface receptor activation (TNFr1/2, IL1r, TLRs), and recruitment of scaffolding proteins (such as TRAF2/5) to the intracellular portion of the receptor. These scaffolding proteins are poly-ubiquinated by E3 ubiquitin ligases in the cIAP family to form K63 type of poly-ubiquitin chains. Both TAB2/TAK1 and IKK (containing IKK $\alpha/\beta/\gamma$) complexes are recruited to these chains, where TAK1 is activated by an auto-phosphorylation mechanism which in turn activates the IKK complex by phosphorylating IKK β . I κ B α 's function is to bind NF- κ B and obscure the nuclear localization signal, effectively sequestering NF- κ B in the cytoplasm. After phosphorylation, $I\kappa B\alpha$ is polyubiquinated (K48 type) and targeted for destruction by the proteasome.¹⁷⁰ This interaction is so strong that NF- κ B can be artificially blocked by

overexpression of a super repressor mutation of $I\kappa B\alpha$ ($I\kappa B\alpha SR$), which has both IKK phosphorylation serine sites mutated to alanine.

NF-κB, once freed from the IκBα suppressor protein, translocates to the nucleus to activate target genes. The transactivation domain of the NF-κB protein binds to other NF-κB subunits, and travels to specific sequences in the promoter regions of target genes, where the DNA-binding domain of the two subunits interacts with regulatory regions of target genes, most of which happen to be Bcl-2 family proteins, c-FLIP antiapoptotic proteins, or TNF family inflammatory proteins. The cellular signaling results of NF-κBactivated gene products are complex, because NF-κB can activate both pro-apoptotic inflammatory cytokines and anti-apoptotic proteins. Pro-inflammatory cytokines induce NF-κB activity, and NF-κB induces pro-inflammatory cytokine production, resulting in a feed-forward loop or induces expression of negative regulator of NF-κB (such as IκBα and A20) to turn off signal in a feed-back loop. This results in a cycle of NF-κB activity upon stimulation with Tnf, as observed in mouse embryonic fibroblasts, of peaks every 30-60 minutes. This is attributed to the degradation and replenishment of IκBα repressor subunits.¹⁷¹

Healthy HSPCs have a low level of NF-κB activity, making them prone to destruction by inflammatory cytokine stimulation. Although these pro-inflammatory cytokines can induce a low-level of NF-κB, it is not enough to overcome the proapoptotic/necroptotic signals imparted by these cytokines. LSCs, on the other hand, have a very high basal level of NF-κB activity, rendering them mostly immune to

Figure 14. Activation paradigm of NF-KB.



any cell death mediated by inflammatory cytokine stimulation, while capitalizing on the pro-survival and proliferative effects of NF- κ B.¹⁷²

These characteristics of NF- κ B make it an attractive target for many different types of cancers with elevated NF- κ B activity. In fact, several *in vitro* studies show that NF- κ B activity is critical for maintaining LSCs. Inhibition of NF- κ B activity can completely eliminate LSCs *in vitro* before toxicity is seen in healthy HSPCs.¹⁴ However, because NF- κ B mediates a powerful anti-apoptotic signal in most tissues studied through upregulation of several different families of survival genes, generating a clinicallyeffective inhibitor is challenging.^{4,5,173} The best molecules available for clinical inhibition focus on either blocking IKK activity or preventing degradation of the I κ B α repressor subunit through proteasome inhibitors.^{3,5,174} These treatments have been approved and are standard of care for some cancers like Multiple Myeloma. In AML, the observed effects of NF- κ B inhibition *in vitro* appear to vanish *in vivo*, suggesting that there are additional signaling pathways activated *in vivo* that can compensate for NF- κ B inhibition in LSCs. I propose that these signals are provided by the LSC niche.

Leukemia Stem Cell Niche

AML patients often have repressed hematopoiesis. In my studies, I found that patients with AML have significantly elevated serum levels of inflammatory cytokines circulating in their peripheral blood, and that these inflammatory cytokines are being produced by the leukemia cells. These inflammatory cytokines act in a paracrine manner to induce cell death in neighboring HSPCs, and act in an autocrine manner to drive survival and proliferation in the LSCs.¹⁷² Additionally, many of the standard-of-care

chemotherapies are designed to induce apoptosis and necroptosis in rapidly dividing leukemic blast cells. Ours and other's studies suggest the LSCs are resistant to these therapies because they change the healthy HSPC niche into a leukemia promoting environment.

The dependence of a niche for the growth of disease stem cells is well demonstrated in a pre-leukemic neoplasm called Myelodysplastic Syndrome (MDS). MDS cells are a myeloid neoplasm that reconfigure the bone marrow niche, ultimately displacing and rendering ineffective the resident HSPCs. MDS is characterized by refractory anemia due to insufficient bone marrow hematopoiesis. Approximately 10% of MDS patients progress to leukemia due to the expansion of mutant blasts. In *in vivo* murine studies, MDS cells isolated from patients cannot be xenografted into mice without concurrent transplantation of mesenchymal stromal stem cells from the same patient. These studies suggest that the disease mesenchymal stem cells promote MDS stem cell self-renewal through activated secretion of niche factors such as N-cadherin, IGFBP2, VEGFA, and LIF. Without MDS mesenchymal stromal cells, MDS stem cells are unable to engraft in recipients, suggesting these stromal cells are a critical component of the CSC niche.¹⁷⁵

LSCs reorganize the hematopoietic stem cell niche

LSCs utilize a complex signaling network to integrate various survival and selfrenewal signals from the niche in order to promote their own survival, self- renewal, and block differentiation. Many of these self-renewal factors are similar to common stem cell self-renewal factors (i.e. Bmi1, Wnt/B-catenin, SCF, and Bcl-xL). In fact, LSCs can secrete the chemotractant SCF that can attract both LSCs and healthy HSPCs to the malignant LSC niche. This causes death and repression of the HSPC population in patients, which can be reversed by inhibition of LSC-secreted SCF.¹⁷⁶ Osteopontin (OPN), a cytokine secreted by osteoblasts in the bone marrow, also acts as a chemotractant to anchor blood stem cells in the niche. While this is advantageous for maintaining HSPCs, LSCs also utilize OPN as a pro-survival/self-renewal signal. Following cytotoxic chemotherapy, LSCs retreat to the OPN-rich HSPC niche, where OPN induces quiescence and apoptosis-resistance. Blocking OPN in this system induces proliferation and detachment from the niche, and can synergize with cytotoxic chemotherapies.¹⁷⁷ Additionally, LSCs have the ability to change the HSPC niche microenvironment through secretion of pro-inflammatory cytokines and conversion of vascular endothelia into vascular tissue-associated AML cells and mesenchymal stromal cells (MSCs) into Cancer-Associated Fibroblasts (CAFs). This pro-inflammatory microenvironment is toxic to healthy HSCs.

MSCs and vascular endothelia support LSCs in the reorganized niche

LSCs also have been shown to localize to the vascular hematopoietic niche, due to their innate ability to survive in an oxygen-reactive environment.¹⁷⁸ They accomplish this by converting neighboring vascular endothelia cells into vascular tissue-associated AML cells through the upregulation of V-CAM and CD105. Through this mechanism, LSCs recreate the vascular niche into a supportive microenvironment. It should be noted that LSCs have also been identified outside of the bone marrow niche and in the peripheral

blood and spleen, suggesting that LSCs have the ability to survive and self-renew outside of the niche.

Following therapies, LSCs can also induce local MSCs to form Nestin+ CAFs. CAFs are characterized as large, spindle-shaped mesenchymal cells that are characteristically similar to fibroblasts.^{179,180} In leukemias, studies suggest that LSCs secrete pro-inflammatory cytokines which recruit Nestin+ MSCs to the leukemic niche and differentiate them into CAFs. These CAFs then support the LSCs by secretion/surface expression of additional pro-inflammatory and LSC-supportive molecules such as TGF-β, Wnt, and Notch.^{180,181}

By inducing local MSCs to become CAFs cells, LSCs convert the lowoxygen/non-inflammatory healthy hematopoietic niche into a malignant/highoxygen/pro-inflammatory leukemic niche. This leukemic niche promotes the survival of LSCs in the presence of cytotoxic chemotherapies. Therefore, treatments are needed that can evict LSCs from the niche and restore the niche to its original healthy form. Some studies in mice suggest that displacing the LSCs from their niche can accomplish such a task, and allow for repopulation with healthy HSPCs and long term remission from the disease.¹⁸² Making the leukemic niche inhospitable to LSCs is the focus of our studies in this dissertation, and represents the leading solutions for removing LSCs, MRD, and providing AML patients with true long-term remission.

Pro-inflammatory cytokines support LSCs in the reorganized niche

Pro-inflammatory cytokines act in a paracrine manner to induce cell death and differentiation in healthy HSPCs, effectively clearing the niche for expansion and colonization by LSCs. The LSCs also have mechanisms in place to convert the usual death signals from the pro-inflammatory cytokines into survival signals. This way, the pro-inflammatory cytokines can act in an autocrine manner to drive survival and self-renewal of the LSC. Some of these critical factors in leukemogenesis are IL6, IL3, TNF, and IL1.

IL6 is one of the major pro-inflammatory cytokines secreted by immune cells in the body. IL6 stimulation normally drives multipotent progenitor cell differentiation into the granulocyte lineage. In Bcr-Abl chronic myeloid leukemia (CML), the blast cells secrete pro-inflammatory IL6 to reorganize the niche in order to promote survival and proliferation of CML stem cells. CML stem cells are different from the differentiated CML blasts in that they are tyrosine kinase inhibitor resistant.^{183,184} Although seemingly independent of tyrosine kinase activity, these CML stem cells appear to be dependent on a positive feed-forward loop revolving around IL6 secreted by granulocytes for survival and proliferation. CML blasts secrete IL6, which drives multipotent progenitor cells towards the granulocyte/macrophage lineage and inhibits other lineage differentiation. IL6 drives the proliferation of CML progenitors into leukemic granulocytes, which in turn, produce more IL6, thus continuing the process. This process has been implicated as a critical component for driving Bcr-Abl fusion leukemias.¹⁸⁵

IL3 is another pro-inflammatory cytokine secreted by activated T and mast cells, and is implicated in LSC self-renewal. IL3 receptor, CD123 (IL3 α -subunit), is overexpressed on LSCs and progenitors, and clinically correlates with lower survival and poor prognosis in AML patients.^{186,187} Inhibition of the IL3 signal has been shown to block survival/proliferation and homing of LSCs to their niche, as well as induces an immune reaction against the LSCs, making targeting the IL3 receptor an interesting therapeutic strategy for LSC-specific treatments. Several groups are currently working on IL3-mediated therapies by develop anti-CD123 antibody or chimeric antigen receptor T cells specific for CD123.¹⁸⁸⁻¹⁹⁰

TNF is a pleiotropic cytokine that induces a variety of cellular responses, including cell survival, proliferation, and inflammatory cytokine production. TNF can also stimulate both survival and death signals within the same cell, depending on the context. TNF-stimulated survival is mainly mediated by formation of a complex that consists of TRADD, TRAF2/5, cIAP1/2 and RIP1 (Complex I). TNF induces activation of its receptors, TNFR1 and/or R2, stimulating Complex I formation. Complex I induces the activation of TAK1 (a member of the MAP3K family of enzymes) through a K63linked polyubiquitin-dependent mechanism.¹⁹¹⁻²⁰² TAK1 then induces the activation of downstream signaling pathways, including IKK-IκB-NF-κB, MKK4/7-JNK-AP1 and MKK3/6-p38.^{192,203-209} Activation of IKK-IκB-NF-κB signaling pathway protects the cell from apoptosis/necroptosis by inducing expression of survival genes (Bcl2, Bcl-xl, Mcl1, Survivin, cIAP1/2, and cFLIP).^{192,203-206,210-214} MKK3/6-p38 signaling will not be discussed here because I found that inactive p38 promotes the colony-forming ability of both normal hematopoietic stem/progenitor cells (HSPCs) and *MLL-AF9*-transduced murine LCs.

The TNF-induced death signal is mediated by the apoptotic complex (Complex II), a necroptotic complex (necrosome) or a ROS production-related complex.²¹⁵⁻²³⁰ Apoptotic Complex-II consists of RIP1/FADD/Caspase-8/cFLIP.^{215,216,220-230} FADD is a scaffolding protein required for efficient TNF-induced caspase-8 activation, while cFLIP is a caspase-8 homologue that negatively regulates caspase-8 activity by forming a catalytically inactive heterodimer with caspase-8.^{215,216,231-235} The necroptotic complex contains RIP1/RIP3 and induces cellular necroptosis through a mechanism that is currently not understood.^{227-229,236-238} Recent studies suggest that the apoptotic and necroptotic signals are dependent on each other: they form another complex called the Ripoptosome which contains both Complex Π and the Necrosome (RIP1/RIP3/MLKL).²³⁶ Activated caspase-8 (Complex II) inhibits necroptosis by inducing the cleavage of RIP1/RIP3. Thus upon ripoptosome formation, whether the cell undergoes apoptosis or necroptosis is determined by the level of enzymatic activity of Caspase-8.^{215,216,220,231,239} TNF can also induce the formation of а TRADD/RIP1/NOX1/RAC1 complex which leads to an increase in ROS production and JNK signal-mediated cell death.²⁴⁰ The role of JNK in caspase-8-mediated apoptosis and RIP3-mediated necroptosis is still a mystery.

Our lab found that TNF stimulates distinct signals in HSPCs and LCs. In HSPCs, in addition to NF-κB-mediated survival signaling, TNF induces two parallel death signals: JNK/RIP1/RIP3-dependent necroptosis and JNK1/Caspase-8-dependent type-II

apoptosis.²⁴¹ TNF-induced necroptosis can be prevented by treatment with Necrostatin-1 (Nec1, a RIP1 inhibitor) or *RIP3* deletion, whereas TNF-stimulated apoptosis can be repressed by JNK1 inactivation or *Bcl2* over-expression and can be converted to necroptosis by caspase-8 inhibition. The remaining HSPCs seem resistant to TNF treatment. In LCs, JNK signal promotes survival/proliferation.

TNF and Acute Myeloid Leukemia

TNF is significantly increased in most tumor tissues, being produced by both tumor cells and tumor-infiltrating hematopoietic cells.²⁴²⁻²⁴⁵ Early studies suggested that TNF suppresses tumor activity by inducing apoptosis and/or necroptosis in tumor cells.²⁴⁶⁻²⁴⁹ However, most cancer cells are resistant to TNF-induced death signaling.^{246,247,250} Animal model studies suggested a tumor-promoting activity for TNF.²⁵¹⁻²⁵⁵ JNK-AP1 signaling induced by TNF plays an essential role in carcinogen-induced skin, liver and colon cancers.²⁵⁶⁻²⁶⁴ Inhibition of TNF signaling using soluble receptors and neutralizing antibodies has become a potential treatment for some malignancies. In fact, TNF blockers are currently standard of care for multiple myeloma.²⁶⁵

In hematopoietic tissues, TNF-represses normal hematopoiesis by inducing death signals in HSPCs. Increased TNF levels were detected in patients with bone marrow failure, including aplastic anemia and myelodysplastic syndromes (MDS), suggests that such hematopoietic repressive activity of TNF might contribute to the cytopenic phenotype of these patients.^{143,266-275} The further increase in TNF levels during disease progression in MDS patients implies that TNF might be involved in leukemic

transformation of the mutant HSPCs and disease progression.^{271,276-278} In support of this notion, TNF promotes the clonal evolution of leukemic cells in *FancC*-mutant HSPCs.²⁷⁹ Increased levels of TNF are detected in the PB and BM of most human leukemia patients and are correlated to higher WBC counts and poorer prognosis.¹² Our studies suggest that TNF promotes LC growth *in vitro* and leukemogenesis *in vivo*. Inactivation of TNF can inhibit the colonigenic growth of TNF-expressing LCs *in vitro* and repress leukemia development in transplanted mice.¹⁷²

IL1α/β (IL1) is another pleiotropic pro-inflammatory cytokine that has similar pro-survival/pro-death activity as TNF. IL1, like TNF, is initially produced as a proenzyme in most leukocytes and endothelial cells, and is responsible for initiating canonical inflammatory response pathways in most cells studied. IL1 pro-enzyme is cleaved by catalytically active Caspase-1, which is only rendered functional after stimulation of the NLRP1 inflammasome. This protein complex is normally activated by interferon stimulation, IL1/TNF receptor activation, or toll-like receptor activation. These inflammatory factors (and others from different cancers: IL-23, VEGF-A, CSF-1, S100A8/9, TGF-B, and lysyl oxidase) are produced by LSCs and surrounding stromal/epithelial/immune cells and act not just as chemotractants for cancer stem cells, but also for formation of myeloid derived suppressor cells (MDSCs) that can downregulate immune surveillance.^{242,280-284} MDSCs accomplish this by inhibiting both adaptive and innate anti-tumor immunity. In the tumor stem cell niche microenvironment, Figure 15. Pleiotropic effects of TNF stimulation on target cells.



hypoxia alters the MDSC function and drives differentiation towards Tumor-Associated Macrophages (TAMs) through activation of Hif1- α . TAMs can also differentiate from normal healthy monocytes, and have a higher immuno-suppressive capability than MDSCs by blocking T and NK-cell mediated tumor surveillance. TAMs also secrete large amounts of pro-inflammatory cytokines IL-1 β , TNF, IL4, and IL6, all of which promote the expansion of LSCs while repressing normal healthy HSPC survival and selfrenewal.¹⁴⁴

LSC self-renewal

LSCs employ many of the same components of the self-renewal machinery that normal tissue stem cells utilize, and use them in a similar manner. This includes cell cycle regulation and anti-senescence machinery like Bmi1, differentiation and lineage control proteins like Wnt/ β -catenin, and survival machinery like Bcl-xL and c-FLIP. LSCs from MLL-rearranged leukemias also require other genes from the homeobox group (Hox genes) to maintain self-renewal. In fact, simple over-expression of Hoxa9 in hematopoietic progenitor cells from mice is sufficient to generate leukemia.²⁸⁵

Jun N-terminal Kinase (JNK) is one of the major mediators of leukemogenesis in several models studied. In *Fancc*-knockout mice, TNF and JNK are required for clonal evolution of the disease, and these animals develop leukemia in a JNK-dependent manner.²⁷⁹ In Bcr-Abl-induced CML, TNF-induced JNK1 signaling is required for activation of critical survival genes.²⁸⁶ This is in contrast to its most well-known role of activating cell death via the intrinsic/mitochondrial apoptosis pathway. Other known pathways requiring JNK activity for survival and proliferation is the complimentary proliferation response in hepatocytes following resection of a portion or chemical/inflammation induced damage of the liver.²⁸⁷⁻²⁸⁹ Under this condition, TNF/JNK signaling causes the death of a large number of hepatocytes, but stimulates others to reform the tissue, while NF-κB acts as a tumor suppressor by repressing TNF-JNK activity.²⁹⁰ TNF/JNK also promotes a proliferative signal in epidermal cells by upregulating the positive regulator of cell cycle CDK4 and downregulating negative cell cycle regulators like P16^{Ink4a}.^{289,291} These signals are required for epidermal neoplasias following NF-κB inhibition.

The most well-studied target of JNK is the transcription factor c-Jun. JNK phosphorylates c-Jun at the N-terminus (hence its name: Jun N-terminal Kinase). Phosphorylation by JNK causes c-Jun to form a dimer with either a member of the Fos family (c-Fos, FosB, and splice variants Fra-1 and Fra-2), or another member of the Jun family (JunB, Jun D). Together, this dimer is called AP1, and translocates to the nucleus to act as an activator of target genes along with other transcription factors from the LEF and β -Catenin family. Many genes are regulated by c-Jun including Myc/Myb, NF- κ B family proteins, and CD42, to name a few (**Figure 16**).

JNKs are members of the MAPK family variant called SAPK (stress-activated protein kinases). Three isoforms are known: JNK1, 2 and 3. JNK1 and JNK2 are ubiquitously expressed while JNK3 is primarily expressed in neuronal and heart tissues. Like other MAPK family members, JNK is activated by a MAP3K-MAP2K-MAPK three-component complex signal cascade. So far, More than 14 MAP3Ks for the JNK signal have been identified (**Figure 16**).^{208,292-295} Although the physiological relevance of

MAP3Ks in JNK activation has yet to be determined, some studies suggest that different MAP3Ks might stimulate different levels and duration of JNK, generating different biologic functions.²⁹⁶⁻²⁹⁸

Both pro-apoptotic and pro-survival/proliferative activities for JNK signal have been reported. In many types of cells, upon TNF stimulation, JNK promotes a mitochondrion-dependent cell apoptosis by phosphorylation-dependent inactivation of several pro-survival Bcl-2 family members, or phosphorylation-dependent activation of the pro-apoptotic BH3-only subgroup of the Bcl2 family of proteins.^{11,299-305} JNK also induces the cleavage of Bid to a specific fragment termed "jBid", and up-regulates pro-apoptotic genes such as Puma and Bax (Figure 2). The relationship between JNK and Caspase-8 in apoptosis as well as the relationship of JNK and RIP1/3 to necroptosis remain to be determined. Some studies suggested that Caspase-8 can function upstream of JNK. However, in many types of cells, JNK induces apoptosis through stimulating Caspase-8, through the proteosomal degradation pathway. This is accomplished by phosphorylating the E3 ubiquitin ligase responsible for marking cFLIP for degradation by polyubiquitination, ITCH.³⁰⁶

The pro-survival and proliferative activities of the JNK signal are mediated by transcriptional mechanisms. Several transcription factors, including AP-1 (cJun, ATF2, JunD, JunB, cFos), Elk-1, c-Myc, NFAT4, HSF-1, androgen receptor, RXRα and RARα, have been identified as nuclear substrates of JNK. AP-1 is the key transcriptional regulator of JNK signaling, regulating the expression of survival and proliferation-related

genes including c-Jun, cyclin D, c-Myc, ATF2, JunD and JunB.^{307,308} Despite intensive study, the molecular mechanism by which JNK determines which pathway to activate (apoptosis or survival/proliferation) is still largely unknown.

JNK Signaling and Leukemia Development

Sustained JNK activation has been reported in many types of AML.³⁰⁹ It was found that JNK-AP1 signaling coordinates with AKT/FOXO signaling in maintaining AML cells in an undifferentiated state.³⁰⁹ In a Bcr-Abl-induced leukemia/lymphoma model, JNK1-AP1 signaling is activated by the fusion enzyme, and is required for leukemia development by mediating a key survival signal.³¹⁰ In Fanconi's anemia, JNK is required for TNF-induced leukemic clone evolution of *FancC*-mutant HSPCs.^{279,311} These studies suggested that the JNK signal promotes leukemia development and progression by inducing proliferation and survival activities. Thus, this signal could be a potential target for anti-leukemia therapy. However, several previous studies suggested that JNK might mediate cell death signaling induced by chemotherapeutic drugs such as arsenic trioxide and some other agents in certain leukemic cells. These studies suggested that inhibition of JNK might result in drug-resistance.³¹²⁻³¹⁵ However, these studies are mainly based on evaluating the ratio of dead cells after short-term treatment. I found that inhibition of JNK can significantly sensitize TNF-expressing LCs to the toxicity of several chemotherapeutic drugs and NF-KB inhibitors with fewer effects on non-TNF-expressing LCs, as shown by colonigenic assays.¹⁷² I propose that JNK inhibition might attenuate the acute cytotoxicity of chemotherapeutic drugs and NF-kB inhibitors on partially

differentiated non-colonigenic LCs but promote the elimination of undifferentiated colonigenic LCs (enriched with leukemic progenitors and LSCs).


Figure 16. JNK is stimulated by upstream factors to drive downstream responses.

CHAPTER 3

METHODS

Mice and genotyping

All experiments using mice were performed according to the guidelines of Loyola University Medical Center and were approved by the Loyola University Institutional Animal Care and Use Committee. $Tnfr1^{-/-}2^{-/-}$ mice (B6.129S-Tnfrsf1aTnfrsf1b) were purchased from the Jackson Laboratory. BM hematopoietic cells from $Rip3^{-/-}$ (Rip3-knockout) mice were provided by Dr. Vishva M. Dixit of the Department of Immunology, Genentech, 1 DNA Way, South San Francisco, California 94080, USA. Genotypes of all mice were determined by PCR assay using primers listed below (5'-3'):

Tnfr1-1	GGATTGTCACGGTGCCGTTGAAG	WT = 120 bp
Tnfr1-2	TGACAAGGACACGGTGTGTGGC	Mut = 155 bp
Tnfr1-3	TGCTGATGGGGGATACATCCATC	
Tnfr1-4	CCGGTGGATGTGGGAATGTGTG	

Tnfr2-1	CCGGTGGATGTGGAATGTGTG	WT = 257 bp
Tnfr2-2	AGAGCTCCAGGCACAAGGGC	Mut = 160 bp

- *Tnfr2-3* AACGGGCCAGACCTCGGGT
- Rip3-1GGCTTTCATTGTGGAGGGTAAGCTGAGAWT = 280 bpRip3-2GAACCCGTGGATAAGTGCACTTGAATMut = 320 bp

Generation of murine leukemia cell lines:

CD117⁺ HSPCs were isolated from *wild-type (WT)*, *Tnfr*^{-/-} (knockout of both Tnfr 1 and 2), and *Rip3*^{-/-} mice and infected with MA9-neo-expressing retrovirus. Infected cells were selected with G418 for 2 weeks in 4-cytokine medium (10ng/ml IL-3, 25ng/ml IL6, 100ng/ml SCF and 20ng/ml GM-SCF) to generate MA9-immortalized cells (preleukemic cells or PLC in the text) with different genetic mutations. Such PLC were transplanted into lethally- irradiated recipient mice together support bone marrow cells to generate leukemic mice. *WT*, *Tnfr*^{-/-}, and *Rip3*^{-/-} LCs isolated from spleens and BM of the corresponding leukemic mice were used in our studies.

To generate NF- κ B signal-inactivated *MA9*-LC, *WT*-LC or *Tnfr*^{-/-}, LC generated from the above experiments were infected with I κ BaSR-GFP-expressing virus and selected by FACS; these were used in our inhibitor treatment studies. I κ BaSR is a mutant form of I κ Ba with S32A/S36A substitutions. The protein product of I κ BaSR is stable and has more effective NF- κ B inhibitory ability than does WT I κ Ba. To generate AP1repressed *MA9*-LC, *WT*-LC generated from the above experiments were infected with DN-AP1-GFP-expressing virus. Infected LC were purified by FACS and subsequently used in our studies.

Reagents

Rip-1 inhibitor Necrostatin (Nec1) was purchased from Santa Cruz Biotechnology. Recombinant murine-IL-3 (rm-IL-3), rm-IL-6, rm-SCF and rm-GM-CSF were purchased from eBioscience (San Diego). TNFα was purchased from BD Biosciences. BAY11-7085 and SP600125 small molecule inhibitors were purchased from Millipore. LY294002 was purchased from LC Laboratories. JNKi I peptide and negative control were obtained from Millipore/Calbiochem. Cell lysis buffer (10x) was obtained from Cell Signaling, and supplemented with proteinase inhibitors and phosphatase inhibitors (Roche Diagnostics). Anti-TNF monoclonal antibody used for blocking TNF signaling in culture was obtained from Amgen Inc. Anti-β-Actin, GAPDH, Bcl-2, and Bcl-xL antibodies were obtained from Santa Cruz Biotechnology. Anti-IκBα, p-IκBα, P65, p-P65, Jnk, p-Jnk, Erk, p-Erk, p38, p-p38, Akt, p-AktS473, p-AktT308, Mcl-1, xIAP1, Cyclin D, Il-1β primary and requisite secondary antibodies were also obtained from Cell Signaling. c-FLIP antibody was obtained from Assay Gate. Tri-reagent used for RNA extraction was purchased from Sigma Aldrich. TNF antibody was purchased from Novus biologicals.

Cell culture

All cells were incubated at 37°C., 100% humidity, and 5% CO₂. c-Kit⁺ HSPC from indicated genotypes of mice were enriched by *EasySep* mouse CD117 Positive Selection Kit (StemCell Technologies). HSPC were cultured in 6-well plates in RPMI-1640 medium supplemented with 10% FBS, 1% penicillin/streptomycin, 100 ng/mL rmSCF, 50 ng/mL rmIL-6, 20 ng/mL rmIL-3, and 20 ng/mL rmGM-CSF. All murine LC generated in this study were cultured in such medium. Human leukemic cell lines were cultured following instructions from ATCC.

Cell counting

Cell number was determined by trypan blue exclusion using 0.4% trypan blue (Gibco). At each 24-hour interval, all cells were harvested from the plate, centrifuged, re-

suspended in 1 mL of complete medium, and a sample was taken for counting. All cell counting was performed using trypan blue exclusion as visualized in a hemocytometer under $40 \times$ magnification. After counting, cells were re-suspended in a total of 3 mL medium and re-plated. This was repeated every 24 hours for 4 repetitions.

Colony-Forming Unit assay

Indicated genotypes of murine LC or BM cells were seeded into *MethoCult GF* $M3434^{\text{®}}$ (StemCell) at 1000 cells/mL (LC) or 20,000 cells/mL (BM HSPC), incubated at 37° C, 100% humidity, and 5% CO₂ for 7 days (LC) or 10 days (HSPC cells). Numbers of colonies were counted according to the manufacturer's instructions. Clusters of cells containing >50 cells were counted as colonies. Triplicated experiments were performed in all of our studies. All data were verified by three individual experiments.

Human AML cell lines were seeded into *MethoCult* base medium without cytokines at 1000 cells/mL and incubated and read as murine LC. Primary AML patient samples were seeded into *MethoCult 4035 Optimum* without EPO and incubated at 37°C, 100% humidity, and 5% CO₂. Colonies were read 14 days following seeding. Clusters of cells containing >50 cells were counted as colonies. Triplicated experiments were performed in all of our studies. All data were verified by three individual experiments.

Cell death assay

HSPC or LC were incubated in medium with or without inhibitors for 24 hours. Cells were then stained with alloyphycocyanin-conjugated Annexin V in Annexin binding buffer following the manufacturer's instructions (BD Biosciences). Cell death was determined by the percentages of Annexin V^+ cells.

Detection of nuclear localization of NF-KB by Amnis Imagestream-X

Cells were fixed and permeabilized using *BD Fix/Perm* kit as described by the manufacturer. Intracellular staining was performed using p65 antibodies (Cell Signaling), Alex-647 secondary (e-Biosciences) and DAPI. Nuclear localization of p65 was determined using a similarity dilate algorithm determined by *Imagestream Ideas* software and analyzed per 5000 cells. Significant differences were determined by mean and standard deviation values provided by *Imagestream Ideas* and compared student's t-test.

Retroviral infection

High titer retrovirus was produced by co-transfecting Phoenix cells with a retroviral vector containing the indicated genes together with packaging vectors using *Calphos Mammalian Transfection Kit* (Clontech). Retroviral supernatants were harvested 24 and 48 hours after transfection. Retroviral plasmids MSCV-GFP and MSCV-Cre-GFP were kindly provided by Dr. Chao Niu of the University of Southern California, MSCV-MLL-AF9-neo was kindly provided by Nancy Zeleznik-Le of Loyola University Chicago, MSCV-IκBαaa-GFP was generated by sub-cloning the IκBαaa gene from pBabe-IκBαaa-puro plasmids (kindly provided by Dr. Mitchel Denning, Loyola University Chicago) into the MSCV-IRES-GFP vector. pMieg-DN-AP1 was obtained through Addgene. Viruses were generated using these retroviral vectors. LC or c-kit⁺ HSPC were transduced with such virus-expressing genes of interest by spinoculation at 32°C., 2000 rpm for 4 hours. Cells were then incubated using standard culture conditions as described above, and GFP% of representative samples were read by flow cytometry every 24 hours. This assay allowed us to evaluate the functions of genes on cell growth

with both internal control (GFP⁻ non-transduced cells) and external control (MSCV-GFP infection). Transduced cells were also purified by FACS for CFU assay.

Western Blot analysis

LC/HSPC (10⁶) were plated in 6-well plates for 5 hours in RPMI-1640 medium supplemented with 10% FBS. FBS was present at all times during experiments, and did not show any effect on the measured signals. Growth factors were removed during this phase to reset the cell signaling to an unstimulated, basal rate. After 5 hours of growth factor withdrawal, inhibitors were added if required for 1.5 hrs. Following inhibition, cells were stimulated if required for 10 minutes and removed from the plates then lysed using cell lysis buffer (Cell Signaling) supplemented with protease and phosphatase inhibitor cocktails (Roche). Contents were resolved on 10% SDS-PAGE and visualized following transfer to nitrocellulose membranes.

Ex vivo transplantation

 10^4 LC (CD45.2⁺) were plated in each well in a suspension culture and treated with indicated doses of BAY11-7085, SP600125, anti-TNF antibody (Amgen) in indicated combinations for 12 hours. All cells in each well were harvested and mixed with 10^6 support BM cells (CD45.1⁺) then equally transplanted into 5 lethally-irradiated recipient mice (CD45.1⁺). Mice were monitored for leukemia development by observing for symptoms: hunched body, significant weight loss, or hind-limb paralysis. Leukemia was confirmed by examining CD45.2⁺ LC in PB, spleen and BM, as well as liver and kidney infiltration.

In vivo transplantation and treatment

 $2x10^4$ LC were transplanted into sub-lethally irradiated C57BL6/J mice with $2x10^5$ support BM cells via tail vein injection. Twenty days after transplantation, mice were treated with 10mg/kg *InVivo*MAb anti m-TNF α or IL-1 receptor antagonist (*BioXcell*) and 10 mg/kg BAY11-7085 individually or in combinations every other day for 10 days. Mice were monitored for leukemia development by lethargy, paralysis, significant weight loss and/or enlarged abdomen. Leukemia was verified after the mice were sacrificed by examining infiltration of LC in livers, lungs and spleens.

shRNA knockdown

LC were transduced with retrovirus-expressing shRNAs (Origene) specifically targeted to c-Jun (TG501139), Mkps (1:TG514083; 3:TG514782; 5:TG513100), or IL-1 receptor (TG501076). The transduced cells were selected for one week using puromycin to obtain stably transduced cells. Knockdown efficiency was examined by Western blot (c-Jun), or RT-PCR (Mkps). Scrambled *shRNAs* were transduced and studied in parallel as controls.

Primary human samples

Peripheral blood samples from AML patients were obtained from the clinic at Loyola University Medical Center in accordance with the IRB protocol. Leukemic blasts in PB of all patients were 30-90% when samples were collected. Samples were processed for mono-nuclear cells (MNC) by Ficoll-paque gradient centrifugation. A portion of MNC was used for RNA extraction and TNF expression analysis; another fraction of MNC was plated in *StemSpan* serum-free medium (StemCell) supplemented with recombinant human SCF (100 ng/mL), Flt-3L (100 ng/mL), TPO (20 ng/mL), IL-6 (20 ng/mL), and IL-3 (20 ng/mL). Cytokines were obtained from Humanzyme. Following overnight culture, 3×10^5 cells from each sample were harvested and treated with the indicated doses of BAY11-7085, SP600125, TNF, Enbrel®, or Anakinra® and plated in methylcellulose (StemCell) for CFU assay. Colonies were read after 14 days. In addition, serum was collected from the same patients for examination of TNF and IL-1 β levels.

Statistical analysis

Significant differences were determined by student's t test or one-way ANOVA with Bonferonni post-hoc test, where appropriate, unless otherwise noted. Log-rank test was used to determine statistical significance in Kaplan-meier survival curves using in vivo murine experiments or human AML patient data from UCSC Cancer Genome Browser analysis. * or # indicates p<0.05, ** indicates p<0.01 when compared to vehicle-treated control or indicated groups. Other p values are indicated.

CHAPTER 4

RESULTS

Rationale and experiment design

The goal of this project is to determine TNF/IL1-mediated, NF-kB independent survival signals that allow LCs to escape NF-kB inhibition *in vivo*, and understand how LSCs use pro-inflammatory cytokines to further their own survival by reorganizing the niche. My studies are based on a comparative model where I treat malignant cells (LCs, AML cell lines, primary human patient samples) in parallel with normal/healthy cells (HSPCs, Peripheral Blood Stem Cells from healthy donors, Bone marrow aspirates from healthy donors). Each of these cells were collected, cultured, and treated according to the needs of the experiment and read by one of several assays: hematopoietic functional assay (colony forming units in methylcellulose), cell death assay (Annexin V/PI stain read by flow cytometry), and biochemical assays to determine the functions of specific proteins (western blot analysis).

Once I determined the mechanisms of TNF/IL1-mediated, NF-κB independent survival through the above-mentioned methods, I confirmed my findings by transplantation of LCs in to irradiated recipient mice. The mice were treated with various inhibitors/drugs to confirm what I found *in vitro* is similar *in vivo* (Figure 17).



Most experiments in this dissertation will follow the same basic experiment design: HSPCs and LCs will be treated in parallel with some sort of stimulation/inhibition, and effects will be measured in vitro by biochemical assay, CFU assay, or cell death assay. All mechanistic findings will be confirmed by in vivo transplantation and treatment, and confirmation in human AML cell lines or primary patient samples.

Aim1: Determine if TNF-JNK acts as an NF-κB-independent survival signal in LSCs and contributes to chemoresistance to NF-κB inhibition *in vivo*

Cell concentration determines NF-kB inhibitor efficacy in vitro

NF-kB, a key transcriptional regulator of inflammatory cytokine stimulated signaling, plays a central role in the development and progression of inflammationassociated cancer. In AML, TNF and NF-kB promotes LSC function in a feed forward manner. Basal NF-kB activity is undetectable in unstimulated normal CD34+ hematopoietic stem/progenitor cells (HSPCs), but is constitutively activated in CD34+CD38- LSCs isolated from almost all AML patients. Inactivation of NF-кВ signaling selectively eradicates LSCs in vitro especially when combined with chemotherapy drugs without significant influence on the survival and growth of normal HSPCs. These studies, however, use relatively purified LSCs cultured in low density $(<3x10^{3} \text{ cells/mL})$, suggesting that NF- κ B signaling might be an optimal target of anti-AML therapy.^{4,14,316,317} However, when I cultured high density AML cells in *in vitro* culture (5×10^5 cells/mL), the therapeutic effects of NF- κ B inhibitor on clonogenic leukemic progenitors and LSCs was significantly attenuated, suggesting factors secreted by AML cells might provide protection to LSCs. The inhibitor we used (BAY11-7085, BAY hereafter) is a small molecule that recognizes the phosphorylation sites on NF- κ B inhibitory protein, I κ Ba. This was observed both *in vitro* in methylcellulose on leukemic progenitors (Figure 18A), and during ex vivo transplantation assaying effects on LSCs (Figure 18B). By analyzing the expression of genes encoding inflammatory factors in microarray data of 90 human AML samples, I initially predicted that TNF might be one of these secreted factors. In Aim 1, I confirmed this by demonstrating that TNF prevents LCs from NF-kB inhibitor treatment through stimulating JNK signaling. At the end of Aim 1, I concluded that there are additional pro-inflammatory cytokines involved beyond Tnf providing anti-apoptotic protection to LSCs in the presence of NF-kB inhibition. In Aim 2, I determined IL1 is another factor which is normally expressed in TNF-expressing AML samples, and functions in parallel to TNF. I concluded that inhibition of both TNF/IL1-JNK and NF-kB signaling might be a better treatment for AML patients whose cancer cells express inflammatory cytokines.

Development of experimental models: murine and human AML models

TNF stimulation in most healthy tissues induces apoptosis and necroptosis via the Caspase 8 extrinsic apoptosis pathway and the RIP1/RIP3 necroptosis pathway. However, tumors from AML patients appear to be producing TNF and not undergoing cell death. In order to study this phenomenon, I used a mouse model and a collection of human AML cell lines. I also developed murine leukemia cells (LCs) by sequential transplantation. First I isolated c-Kit+ HSPCs from bone marrow and immortalized them through spinoculation with MLL-AF9-expressing MSCV retrovirus (I also used Runx1-Eto and CbfB-Myh11 fusion genes as TNF non-expressing and expressing LCs¹⁷²). These MLL-AF9-expressing cells are now considered pre-leukemia cells (PLCs), and are virtually indistinguishable from their fully transformed counterparts (LCs) *in vitro*. These cells were transplanted 2-5x10⁶ cells into lethally-irradiated recipient mice and collected the spleen and bone marrow after leukemia disease development 3-4 months following transplantation. These collected cells are fully transformed leukemia cells (LCs), and



Figure 18. Cell concentration determines NF-kB inhibitor efficacy in vitro

A) LCs were cultured and treated overnight at the indicated concentration with an increasing dose of BAY. $1x10^3$ live cells per condition were plated in methylcellulose and read for CFUs. Results shown are mean \pm SD and representative of three independent trials. B) Indicated concentrations of LCs were cultured for 12 hours in suspension culture and treated with vehicle or BAY, then $2x10^3$ live LCs were transplanted into lethally-irradiated mice.

have the ability to generate leukemias in transplant mi development 3-5 weeks following transplantation. We used these cells (LCs) for all studies in this dissertation (Figure 19A).

These LCs produce mature Tnf, making them ideal for studying the mechanisms of survival in TNF-producing AMLs (M3, M4, and M5). I confirmed Tnf production by western blot of lysed cells, using an antibody that recognizes mature, cleaved Tnf (app 17 kDa). Protein levels were normalized to actin. Murine HSPCs do not produce mature Tnf and were used as negative controls. **(Figure 19B).** I further confirmed the presence of mature Tnf in LCs by intracellular labeling analyzed by flow cytometry. LCs were either unstimulated or treated with PMA (phorbol 12-myristate 13-acetate) to stimulate protein production, and staining gates were set to LCs stained with an antibody isotype as a control **(Figure 19C)**.

Any data determined from a murine model must be confirmed in a human (or humanized) disease model before I can derive any clinically relevant meaning. Therefore, I also utilized several human AML cell lines with a wide range of TNF expression to confirm anything found in the murine model in human AML cells. TNF levels were normalized to CML blast crisis cell line K562 (Bcr-Abl+), which showed the lowest levels of endogenous TNF production. Therefore I concluded that all of our human AML cell lines are producing at least some level of TNF higher than HSPCs, with some producing more than others. I found the highest levels of TNF production in the APL



Figure 19: Development of TNF-expressing murine and human AML models

A) HSPCs were isolated from *WT* and *Tnfr*^{-/-} mice and transduced with a leukemia fusion-MSCV retrovirus to produce PLC. PLCs were transplanted into recipient mice to generate LC. LC were isolated from spleens and bone marrow of leukemic mice and used for most studies in this dissertation. B) LCs produce TNF as shown by western blot analysis of four separate transplantations of LCs into recipient mice, and were compared to HSPCs from two non-transplanted mice. C) Intracellular TNF was measured in LC by intracellular staining and read by flow cytometry with and without PMA stimulation. Gating was set by comparison to isotype control. D) Relative mRNA levels of TNF produced in established human AML cell lines. Values shown are mean \pm SD based on three independent trials. * indicates p<0.05 as determined by students T test, compared to K562.

(PML-RARα) cell line, NB4. This supports observations in APL patients, and our observations in cDNA data from AML patient databases that APL tumors produce very large amounts of endogenous TNF (Figure 19D).

Tnf receptor deletion drives growth defects in LCs

The previous data showed addition of exogenous Tnf stimulated the growth of LCs, and removal of TNF repressed the growth. To further study this, I serially transplanted WT and $Tnfr^{-/-}$ PLCs and LCs into lethally-irradiated recipient mice and found a distinct defect in leukemogenesis of $Tnfr^{-/-}$ PLCs/LCs when compared to their WT counterparts, with time to disease doubled in both cases. This effect was seen following transplantation of both PLCs and LCs (Figure 20A).

Further comparison of $Tnfr^{-/-}$ and WT LCs revealed that although $Tnfr^{-/-}$ LCs do not show any replating defects, they do have a reduced total ability to form colonies during a serial replating assay when compared to WT LCs. The total colony numbers of $Tnfr^{-/-}$ LCs were compared to WT LCs for control (Figure 20B). A similar effect was not observed in HSPCs, suggesting that Tnf stimulation does not play as important a survival role in these cells as in LCs. $Tnfr^{-/-}$ HSPCs were compared to WT HSPCs as control (Figure 20C). These data suggest that Tnf plays an important survival role, and that elimination of Tnf-dependent signaling can significantly prolong the duration until disease occurrence in xenografted mice. This in combination with the reduction in colony-formation *in vitro* would suggest blocking Tnf could be a possible anti-leukemia therapeutic.



Figure 20: Tnf receptor deletion drives growth defects in LCs

A) Leukemogenic capacity of *WT* LCs/PLCs and *Tnfr^{-/-}* LCs/PLCs as compared with in vivo transplantation. Numbers of recipient mice are indicated. **B**) Serial colony forming ability was compared between *WT* and *Tnfr^{-/-}* LCs. WT LCs were used as control. **C**) CFU/10,000 cells shown for *WT* and *Tnfr^{-/-}* HSPCs. Colony formation of *WT* HSPCs was used as controls. Values shown (**B** and **C**) are mean \pm SD from three independent trials. * indicates p<0.05 when compared to vehicle treated/*WT* control.

Tnf promotes LC survival and proliferation

Stimulation of LCs with exogenous Tnf promotes colony formation and increase in cell number, while blocking Tnf through genetic deletion of its receptors or neutralization with a monoclonal antibody slows their growth and limits colony formation. To understand this mechanism, I measured the proliferation rates of *WT* and *Tnfr*^{-/-} LCs through PI stain assay, and measured the percentage of cells in G0/G1 vs S/G2/M via DNA content. When cells proliferate, they need to replicate the DNA. Propidium Iodide (PI) is a stoichiometric DNA dye that binds to DNA and fluoresces. The fluorescent signal is directly related to the amount of DNA present. I found that in addition to the colony defect observed in **Figure 20**, *Tnfr*^{-/-} LCs also have lower proliferation than their *WT* counterparts as noted by a decrease in the percentage of cells in S/G2/M phase as determined by Propidium Iodide staining (**Figure 21A**).

If Tnf drives an important survival signal, then removal of the Tnf signal should also remove the survival signal and induce some degree of cell death. I tested this by neutralizing soluble Tnf or genetic deletion of Tnf receptors. Either of these actions increased cell death by a slight but significant value. Cell death was measured by Annexin V stain and compared to vehicle treated *WT* LCs as control (Figure 21B).

I also found that stimulation with exogenous Tnf also drives necroptotic cell death in a small population of LCs, because this cell death can be completely reversed by cotreatment with a Rip1k inhibitor (Necrostatin-1, Nec1), or by genetic deletion of Rip1k's necroptosome binding partner Rip3 (Figure 21C). *WT* LCs treated with vehicle were used as controls.



Figure 21: Tnf promotes LC survival and proliferation

A) 1×10^{6} LC of indicated genotype were grown in suspension in 6-well plates, fixed and permeabilized, then stained with saturating levels of PI. DNA content was measured by flow cytometry, and gates were set with G0/G1 indicating all values $\leq 2n$ DNA, and S/G2/M indicating all values $\geq 2n$ DNA. Results shown are indicative of three independent trials. B) LC of indicated genotypes were treated overnight with 20 ng/mL Tnf mAB and assayed for cell death by Annexin V stain. Tnfr-/- LC were used as controls. C) Indicated genotypes of LCs were treated overnight with exogenous Tnf (50 ng/mL) and/or Necrostatin-1 (Nec1, 30 mM). Cell death was measured by Annexin V stain by flow cytometry. Results shown are mean \pm SD. * indicates p<0.05 when compared to vehicle treated WT LC control as analyzed by students t test. # indicates p<0.05 of WT LCs treated with Tnf mAB when compared to WT LCs treated with vehicle.

Tnf produced by LCs induces apoptotic and necroptotic cell death in HSPCs

Thf's normal role in most tissues studied is to induce apoptosis and necroptosis through the extrinsic (complex 2) apoptosis pathway. I confirmed this in HSPCs by treating HSPCs with a combination of exogenous Thf and Nec1, and measured cell death by Annexin V stain. HSPCs showed a significant increase in cell death when treated overnight with Thf that was partially rescued by Nec1 treatment, suggesting that the cell death induced by Thf was primarily necroptotic (can be rescued by Nec1), with some apoptosis (cannot be rescued by Nec1) (**Figure 22A**). *WT* HSPCs treated with vehicle and *Tnfr*^{-/-} HSPCs were used as negative controls.

To measure the direct activation of Caspase-8-mediated apoptosis following Tnf stimulation, I treated *WT* and *Rip3*^{-/-} HSPCs in parallel with Tnf and a Caspase-8-specific inhibitor Z-IETD-FMK. *Rip3*^{-/-} HSPCs are unable to undergo necroptosis upon stimulation, and co-treatment with Caspase-8 inhibitor in these cells was able to completely prevent any Tnf-mediated cell death. This suggests that Tnf induces a combination of apoptotic and necroptotic cell death in HSPCs. Without Caspase-8's catalytic inhibition of Rip1/Rip3-mediated necroptosis, the *WT* HSPCs underwent a significant increase in cell death (**Figure 22B**). *WT* HSPCs treated with vehicle were used as controls.

AML patients commonly show significant hematopoietic repression in later stages of the disease. I propose that this is due to LCs secreting pro-inflammatory cytokines,

Figure 22: Tnf produced by LCs induces apoptosis and necroptosis in HSPCs



A) *WT* HSPCs and *Tnfr*^{-/-} HSPCs were cultured in medium with or without exogenous Tnf. Nec1 was used to block necroptosis. **B**) HSPCs from *WT* (*Rip3* WT) and *Rip3*^{-/-} mice were cultured with or without Tnf. Z-IETD-FMK was used to inhibit Caspase 8 activity. Cell death was examined 24 h after Tnf treatment. **C**) Tnf secreted by LCs is sufficient to induce cell death in HSPC. *WT* and *Tnfr*^{-/-} HSPCs were incubated in fresh medium or 1:5 conditioned/fresh medium from LC culture and treated with or without anti-TNF mAb. * indicates P < 0.05 when compared with vehicle treated control (A–C and G–M) or WT control (D–F) as determined by Student's t test analysis. # indicates P < 0.05 significant difference when compared with indicated conditions. Values shown are mean ± SD analysisfrom three independent trials, unless otherwise notated.

thereby inducing cell death and depleting the healthy stem cell population. To test this, I conditioned media with LCs, diluted 1:5 in fresh media, and grew HSPCs overnight. Annexin V was measured the following day. I found that cytokines secreted by LCs were sufficient to induce cell death in HSPCs. The effect was mostly removed by neutralizing soluble Tnf, or by use in $Tnfr^{-/-}$ HSPCs, suggesting this effect is directly due to Tnf (Figure 22C). Because this effect could not be completely neutralized, I proposed that there may be additional pro-inflammatory cytokines secreted by LCs in addition to Tnf. Such a cytokine would promote LC proliferation and induce cell death in HSPCs. I identified that this cytokine is IL-1, and will be discussed later.

Tnf stimulates NF-кВ activity in HSPCs and LCs

NF-κB is the best-studied effector of Tnf-mediated survival signaling in most tissues studied. LSCs require NF-κB activity for survival and self-renewal. The standard method of measuring NF-κB activity is nuclear localization of subunits and activation of target genes. I measured nuclear localization of NF-κB subunit p65 following stimulation with Tnf by Imagestream Analysis and found that Tnf does induce nuclear localization in both HSPCs and LCs, suggesting Tnf can induce NF-κB activity (**Figure 23A**). Results were compared to vehicle treated cells as negative controls. Phosphorylation of p65 subunits by IKK β occurs following release and degradation of the IκB α repressor subunits, and can also be used as a marker for NF-κB activity (**Figure 23B**). Untreated HSPCs and LCs were used as controls.



Figure 23: Tnf induces NF-KB activity in HSPCs and LCs

A) The stimulation of NF- κ B activity in both LC and HSPC as shown by p65 (NF- κ B1) nuclear localization (values in parenthesis are mean similarity dilate peak, sample size = 5,000 cells) as determined by ImageStreamX. Horizontal scale bars indicate 10 µm. B) The stimulation of p65 phosphorylation in HSPCs and LCs. C) HSPC and LC stimulated with individual hematopoietic cytokines show different patterns of p65 phosphorylation. * indicates p<0.05 when compared to vehicle treated controls as determined by Student's t test two-tailed analysis. All results shown are indicative of three independent trials.

NF- κ B is highly upregulated in LCs when compared to HSPCs. I observed that a main reason for this is that HSPCs appear to only be able to activate NF- κ B when stimulated by Tnf (and slight activity when stimulated with SCF). However, LCs are able to translate stimulation by all hematopoietic cytokines into NF- κ B activity, suggesting a mechanism for elevated NF- κ B activity in these cells (Figure 23C).

LCs are more sensitive to NF-KB inhibitor in vitro than HSPCs

A 2001 study by Guzman et al. found that NF- κ B is constitutively expressed in LSCs, and that NF- κ B activity is critical for maintaining LSC properties. This activity appears confined to LSCs, as HSPCs do not express high levels of NF- κ B. Therefore this is a therapeutic window where, *in vitro*, one can kill LSCs before having an adverse effect on HSPCs. These observations were made in lin⁻CD34⁺CD38⁻ human AML cells. Although our murine AML model (MLL-AF9 LCs) fits the human disease model by expressing pro-inflammatory cytokines TNF and IL1, I needed to confirm that these cells would also be sensitive to NF- κ B inhibition. To accomplish this, I utilized a small molecule BAY11-7085 (BAY hereafter). BAY is a membrane-permeable ATP analogue that can bind to the I κ B α repressor subunit of NF- κ B, preventing its phosphorylation and subsequent degradation by the proteosome.

I tested BAY inhibitor treatment in HSPCs and LCs in parallel in both methylcellulose culture and suspension culture. I found that LCs reduced their CFUs in a dose dependent manner in response to increasing BAY concentrations (Figure 24A). 90% of LC colonies were removed when treated with 200 nM BAY, with no effects on HSPCs. Vehicle-treated cells from each type were used as negative controls.



Figure 24. LCs are more sensitive than HSPCs to NF-KB inhibition in vitro

A and B) HSPCs and LCs were treated in parallel with increasing doses of BAY11-7085 (BAY) inhibitor in methylcellulose or suspension culture, respectively. A) CFUs were read seven days following seeding. B) Cell death was measured by Annexin V staining after overnight treatment with BAY, and read by flow cytometry. * indicates p < 0.05 when compared with vehicle treated control, ** indicates p < 0.01 as determined by Student's t test analysis. Values shown are mean \pm SD analysis from three independent trials.

I confirmed that the drop in colony number was due to an increase in cell death by treating HSPCs and LCs in parallel in suspension culture overnight with increasing doses of BAY inhibitor. There was an eight-fold increase in cell death in LCs without any significant change in HSPCs (Figure 24B).

Tnf receptor deletion protects HSPCs from NF-κB inhibitor effects

In most tissues studied, NF- κ B promotes a strong survival signal that can counteract cell death caused by pro-inflammatory cytokine stimulation by upregulation of anti-apoptotic genes. HSPCs behave in a similar fashion. I tested this by treating *WT* and *Tnfr*^{-/-} HSPCs in parallel with a gradient of BAY NF- κ B inhibitor. If HSPCs underwent TNF-mediated cell death in the presence of the inhibitor, then there would be a drop in colonies and an increase in Annexin V staining that could be reversed by inhibition of the Tnf signal. In this case, I deleted both Tnf receptor genes (*Tnfr1*^{-/-}*Tnfr2*^{-/-}, *Tnfr*^{-/-} for simplicity). As expected, I found that *Tnfr*^{-/-} HSPCs are more resistant to CFU reduction driven by high-dose treatment with BAY (**Figure 25A**).

In order to confirm the specific of the BAY inhibitor, I spinoculated HSPCs (and LCs in the future) with an MSCV retrovirus constitutively over-expressing a superrepressor mutant of the NF- κ B repressor subunit I κ B α , I κ B α SR. I κ B α SR binds all the free NF- κ B subunits in the cytoplasm, but cannot be degraded due to mutation of the IKK phosphorylation sites (Serine to Alanine). This construct is able to completely block NF- κ B activity and has been used experimentally in cells from several tissues including skin, liver, and intestine. I found HSPCs expressing I κ B α SR showed a reduction in CFU that was rescued by Tnf receptor deletion (**Figure 25B**). This confirmed that the activity

Figure 25. Tnf receptor deletion protects HSPCs from NF-kB inhibitor effects



WT and *Tnfr*^{-/-} HSPCs were treated in parallel with increasing doses of BAY (A), or expressing IkB α SR (B) in methylcellulose culture. Results shown are mean ± SD. * indicates p<0.05, ** indicates p<0.01 when compared to vehicle treated cells by Student's t test. # indicates p<0.05 when compared to indicated conditions by Student's t test.

of the BAY inhibitor was due to specific inhibition of NF- κ B. Vehicle-treated/vectorexpressing cells were used as the negative control.

Tnf receptor deletion sensitizes LCs to NF-κB inhibitor effects

I attempted to confirm our results from BAY and I κ B α SR experiments in HSPCs by performing similar experiments in LCs. However, I found that while Tnf receptor deletion protected HSPCs from NF- κ B inhibition, the opposite was the case with LCs. By blocking the Tnf signal, I actually sensitized LCs to NF- κ B inhibition by treatment with BAY (**Figure 26A**). Vehicle treated cells were used as negative controls.

I confirmed the specificity of BAY in LCs by overexpressing I κ BaSR on a retrovirus and measuring similar results. I found that, like BAY, I κ BaSR also affected the *Tnfr*^{-/-} LCs more than the *WT* LCs. It should be noted that *WT* LCs have a greater reduction in CFUs when overexpressing the I κ BaSR than *WT* HSPCs. Overexpression of I κ BaSR reduced CFU by 90% in *Tnfr*^{-/-} LC (Figure 26B).

These results suggest that Tnf may be an NF- κ B-independent death signal in HSPCs and an NF- κ B-independent survival signal in LCs. If Tnf drives an NF- κ B-independent survival signal, then treatment with additional exogenous Tnf should rescue some of the CFU reduction due to NF- κ B inhibition. I found this to be the case, with a slight but significant rescue of colonies in *WT* LCs (Figure 26C).

This led us to question what this signal could be. The previous two experiments suggest that there is a common signal between the two cell types that is independent of NF- κ B, stimulated by Tnf, and acting differently between the two cell types. Such a

Figure 26. Tnf receptor deletion sensitizes LCs to NF-KB inhibitor effects



A) *WT* LCs and *Tnfr^{-/-}* LCs were treated in parallel with increasing doses of BAY in methylcellulose for CFU assay. Vehicle treated cells were used as negative control. **B**) *WT* LCs and *Tnfr^{-/-}* LCs were spinoculated with I κ B\alphaSR-expressing retrovirus and plated in methylcellulose. Cells transduced with empty vector are used as negative controls. **C**) *WT* LCs were treated with indicated doses of BAY, or exogenous Tnf and plated in methylcellulose. Values shown are mean ± SD from three independent trials. * indicates p<0.05, ** indicates p<0.01 when compared to vehicle/vector control as determined by Student's t test. # indicates p<0.05, ## indicates p<0.01 when compared to indicated compared to indicated condition as determined by Student's t test.

Figure 26 Model:



Common signal between HSPCs and LCs drives cell death in HSPCs and cell survival/proliferation in LCs.

signal would be a survival mediator in LCs and a death mediator in LCs (Figure 26 Model).

JNK is stimulated by Tnf in LCs

I next determined which Tnf-mediated signal is responsible for driving NF-κBindependent cell survival/proliferation in LCs, and cell death in HSPCs. To do this, I treated HSPCs and LCs in suspension culture with each of the various hematopoietic cytokines used in culture: IL3, IL6, Granulocyte/Macrophage-Colony Stimulating Factor (G-CSF), Stem Cell Factor (SCF), and Tnf. Following 15 minutes of stimulation, cells were lysed and contents analyzed by western blot analysis for activation of several known survival signals in hematopoietic cells, involved in the SAPK, MAPK, and AKT pathways. I tested the activity of p-Jnk, p-Erk, p-p38, p-Akt^{S473}, and p-Akt^{T308}. Vehicle treated cells were used as negative controls, and total protein levels were normalized to GAPDH, a metabolic protein.

I found Tnf stimulation activated Jnk, Erk, p38, and Akt^{S473} (PI3k activation pathway) in both HSPCs and LCs. It should be noted that while Erk, p38, and Akt can be stimulated by multiple cytokines, only Jnk appears to be Tnf-mediated. IL3 and SCF appear to be able to repress Jnk phosphorylation, but this mechanism was not pursued further. IL6 and G-CSF are known activators of Jnk in many tissues, and also activated Jnk in our experiments. p38, a Mapk, was also activated in a similar pattern to Jnk in both HSPCs and LCs. However, p38 was more strongly activated by GM-CSF and SCF than Jnk. p38's role in Tnf-mediated leukemogenesis will be measured later. Erk and Akt were



Figure 27: Jnk is primarily stimulated by Tnf in HSPCs and LCs

HSPCs and LCs were treated in suspension for 15 minutes with indicated hematopoietic cytokines. Cells were lysed and contents resolved by SDS-PAGE and assayed by western blot analysis. Protein levels were normalized to β -Actin for loading control. Vehicle treated HSPCs and LCs were used as negative control.

both activated by multiple cytokines, and were not particularly strongly activated by Tnf stimulation. Erk and Akt were activated by IL3 and GM-CSF (Figure 27).

Jnk is activated by Tnf, independently of NF-KB, promotes LC colony formation

Our previous studies showed that there is a Tnf-mediated and NF-κB independent signal that is a survival mediator in LCs but a cell death mediator in HSPCs. When studying the effects of different hematopoietic cytokine stimulation, I determined Jnk and p-38 were primarily activated by Tnf, making these two proteins possible contenders. To test which of these survival signals fit the criteria, I treated HSPCs and LCs in parallel in suspension culture first with BAY for two hours, and then added Tnf for 15 minutes. Any NF-κB-independent/Tnf-dependent signals would be activated upon Tnf stimulation and remain activated or increase in activation in the presence of BAY.

I found Erk and AKt were repressed by BAY in LCs, suggesting these signals require NF- κ B for activity. These were different in HSPCs and LCs, with BAY treatment enhancing their respective activities, suggesting a possible compensantory mechanism in HSPCs. Jnk and p-38 were active in the presence of Tnf and BAY (Figure 28A).

To determine which of these mediate survival signals, I treated HSPCs and LCs in parallel with small molecule inhibitors specific for each protein: (SB253580, p38; SP600125, Jnk; PD98059, Erk). Erk inhibitor had no observed effect on LC CFUs. p38 inhibition actually increased the CFUs of LCs while decreasing CFUs in HSPCs, suggesting p38 represses cell death in LCs and promotes cell death in HSPCs, which would make it a poor choice for anti-leukemia therapies. Jnk inhibition increased HSPC CFUs and decreased LC CFUs, making this a survival signal in LCs and a death signal in



Figure 28. Jnk is a Tnf-dependent, NF-KB-independent survival signal

A) HSPCs and LCs were pre-treated with BAY for two hours, followed by stimulation with Tnf for 15 minutes. Cells were lysed, contents resolved by SDS-PAGE, and analyzed by western blot. Protein levels were normalized to GAPDH for loading control. Vehicle treated cells were used as negative controls. B) HSPCs and LCs were treated in parallel with p38 inhibitor (SB253580), Jnk inhibitor (SP600125), and Erk inhibitor (PD98059). Total number of colonies is shown. Values shown are mean \pm SD. * indicates p<0.05 when compared to vehicle treated control by Student's t test.

HSPCs, suggesting Jnk is the Tnf-mediated, NF-κB survival signal in LCs, and death signal in HSPCs (Figure 28B).

Jnk inhibition drives cell death in LCs

The previous study suggested Jnk functioned as a survival signal in LCs. To test this, I used two different Jnk inhibitors: a small molecule inhibitor (SP600125, SP6 hereafter), and a Jnk binding domain peptide (aa sequence:

GRKKRRQRRRPPRPKRPTTLNLFPQVPRSQDT) that interferes with upstream SAPKK activation of Jnk. Both of these inhibitors were able to completely block Tnfmediated Jnk phosphorylation and subsequent c-Jun phosphorylation (Figure 29A). Cells treated with a control peptide (aa sequence: GRKKRRQRRPP) were used as negative control.

Treatment with SP6 in HSPCs and LCs showed that Jnk inhibition promotes cell death in LCs at a much lower concentration than in HSPCs in a dose dependent manner (**Figure 29B**). I noted that at high concentrations, SP6 can cause cell death in HSPCs. However, SP6 has complete Jnk inhibition at 10 μ M. Any effects observed at concentrations above 10 μ M could be attributed to non-specific toxicities. Cells treated with vehicle were used as negative controls.

I confirmed the effects of SP6 in HSPCs and LCs by treating both cell types in parallel with another Jnk inhibitor, which was a peptide mimetic of Jnk-binding domain, JNKi-I(L). This peptide also showed a dose-dependent effect on LCs, suggesting a specific activity is due to blocking Jnk. At high concentrations (10 μ M), I observed a large decrease in CFUs of LCs without any decrease in HSPC CFUs (Figure 26C). Cells



Figure 29: Jnk inhibition promotes cell death in LCs

A) LCs were treated in suspension culture with indicated JNKi-I(L) or SP6 for 2 hours before stimulation with Tnf for 15 minutes. Cells were lysed and contents resolved by SDS-PAGE and Jnk/c-Jun activity was determined by western blot. Negative control (n.c.) peptide was used as negative control. **B)** HSPCs and LCs were treated in parallel with increasing doses of SP6 inhibitor in methylcellulose. Vehicle treated cells were used as negative controls. **C)** HSPCs and LCs were treated in parallel with increasing doses of JNKi-I(L) peptide in methylcellulose. Negative control-peptide treated cells were used as negative control. **D)** HSPCs and LCs were treated in suspension culture with increasing doses of SP6 overnight. Cell death was measured the following day by Annexin V staining and read by flow cytometry. Vehicle treated cells were used as negative control. **A** is representative of three independent trials. Values shown are mean \pm SD. * indicates p<0.05, ** indicates p<0.01 by Student's t test.
treated with a control peptide that has key JNK binding domain interaction amino acids mutated were used as negative controls.

Finally, I attributed the reduction in CFUs to an induction of cell death by treating HSPCs and LCs in parallel in suspension culture with increasing doses of SP6.At 10 μ M, 70% of LCs were Annexin V positive, while no significant increase in HSPC cell death was observed (Figure 29D). Vehicle treated cells were used as controls.

Jnk is a Tnf-mediated survival signal in LCs, death signal in HSPCs

I identified that Jnk functions as a survival signal in LCs by treating LCs with a Jnk inhibitor and reducing the colony formation. Next, I needed to determine if Jnk was acting as a Tnf-mediated (to be specific) survival signal in LCs, and a Tnf-mediated death signal in HSPCs. To accomplish this I treated HSPCs and LCs in parallel with SP6 or exogenous Tnf individually or in combination. If Jnk acted as a Tnf-mediated survival signal, then CFUs gained by Tnf stimulation could be prevented by treatment with SP6. On the other hand, if Jnk acted as a Tnf-mediated death signal, then loss of CFUs due to Tnf stimulation could be rescued by co-treatment with SP6. I found that Tnf treatment of HSPCs, in agreement with our earlier data, caused a 50% drop in CFUs that was partially rescued by co-treatment of SP6 and Tnf reduced CFUs by as much as 50%, suggesting Jnk functions as a Tnf-mediated survival signal (Figure 30A). Vehicle treated cells were used as control.





A) HSPCs and LCs were treated in parallel with SP6 and Tnf individually or in combination in methylcellulose culture and plated for CFU assay. Numbers of CFUs were normalized to vehicle-treated HSPCs and LCs, respectively. B) HSPCs were treated overnight with Tnf or SP6 individually or in combination in suspension culture. The following day, cell death was measured by Annexin V assay and read by flow cytometry. Vehicle treated cells were used as negative controls. Values shown are mean \pm SD from three independent trials. * indicates p<0.05 when compared to vehicle control as measured by Student's t test. # indicates p<0.05 when compared to indicated groups as measured by Student's t test.

The reduction in HSPC CFUs following Tnf stimulation appeared to be almost entirely due to induction of cell death, and more specifically Jnk-mediated cell death. This is because co-treatment of Tnf and SP6 in HSPCs almost completely prevented all Tnf-mediated cell death in these cells (Figure 30B). Vehicle treated HSPCs were used as control.

Tnf-mediated Jnk activation is attenuated in LCs

Jnk activation can play opposing roles in tissues depending on the nature of its activity. For example, the pro-survival function of Jnk is related both to its duration of activity (< 2 hrs) as well as its nuclear substrates in the Jun/Fos AP-1 family of transcription factors. This results in activation of survival and proliferative genes through the AP1 transcription factors binding to appropriate target genes. In opposition, the proapoptosis function of Jnk is, in turn, related to its duration of activity (> 2 hrs) as well as its cytoplasmic substrates. When phosphorylated by Jnk, pro-apoptotic Bim, Bad, Bax, Bak, and Bid increase in affinity for the puncturing the mitochondrial membrane and also prevent Bcl-2 family antiapoptotic genes from protecting the mitochondria. This results in release of cytochrome C leading to activation of executor caspases and apoptosis.

I hypothesized that because Tnf-stimulated Jnk is acting as a survival signal in LCs and death signal in HSPCs, that there would be stringent regulation of Jnk phosphorylation in LCs (<2 hrs). To test this I treated cytokine-starved HSPCs and LCs in suspension culture with exogenous Tnf for a time course experiment extending from 15 minutes to 240 minutes (4 hours). I found that both HSPCs and LCs have the most activity of Jnk 15 minutes after stimulation. But when LCs are able to return to a basal,

Figure 31: Tnf-mediated Jnk activity is attenuated in LCs



A) HSPCs and LCs were stimulated with exogenous Tnf for indicated time (in minutes). Jnk activity was determined by western blot analysis for phosphorylated Jnk. Protein levels were normalized to GAPDH for loading control. Vehicle treated cells were used as control. **B)** Pixel analysis was performed using p-Jnk blots and normalizing the arbitrary units to GAPDH for each. Fold change in p-Jnk levels were compared to vehicle (0 min) treated cells. Results shown are representative of three independent trials.

unstimulated level of Jnk phosphorylation after 60 minutes, HSPCs have Jnk activity that persists up to 4 hours following stimulation (**Figure 31A**). Total signal was analyzed using pixel analysis and normalized to GAPDH strength as internal loading controls (**Figure 31B**). Vehicle treated cells were used as negative control.

LCs attenuate Jnk signal strength through Tnf receptor endocytosis

There are two possible mechanisms for attenuating the Jnk signal duration: LCs can either endocytose the Tnf receptor thereby removing the stimulus, or LCs can directly dephosphorylate Jnk with a Map Kinase Phosphatase (Mkp). I tested the first possibility by treating HSPCs and LCs with Tnf for a timecourse and measured surface expression of Tnf receptor. If Tnf stimulation drove endocytosis of the receptor, then the mean fluorescence intensity should decrease, and the curve should shift to the left (this antibody recognizes a different sequence on the extracellular portion of the receptor than binds the ligand, so I can be confident that ligand binding does not displace the antibody, or vice versa). I found that LCs do endocytose the receptor in response to ligand binding when compared to HSPCs (**Figure 32A**). HSPCs and LCs lacking the Tnf receptor were used as negative control.

The final step of clathrin-dependent endocytosis is the cinching and sealing of the internalized vesicle by an ATP-dependent protein called dynamin, which can be inhibited by a small molecule called Dynasore. I expected to be able to prolong the Jnk signal in LCs by blocking endocytosis, but I found that the signal was only slightly prolonged (still active at 60 minutes). However, I did note that the signal of phosphorylated Jnk was



Figure 32: LCs attenuate Jnk signal strength through Tnf receptor endocytosis



significantly strengthened (**Figure 32B**). I then found blocking endocytosis did enhance overall cell death in LCs, but addition of exogenous Tnf did not further enhance cell death (**Figure 32C**). I concluded from these results that LCs are utilizing receptor endocytosis to regulate the Jnk signal, but only by controlling the signal strength.

Mkps are stably expressed in LCs in response to Tnf

The previous figure showed how LCs can endocytose the Tnf receptor in order to limit the signal strength of Jnk. This mechanism did not have a major effect on the Jnk signal duration though, and LCs were still able to return Jnk phosphorylation to an unstimulated level after one hour. Therefore, there must be additional mechanisms in place to limit Jnk activity. These are the Map Kinase Phosphatases (Mkp). Mkps are poorly understood dual-specificity proteins that can dephosphorylate and inactivate the map kinases. Mkps 1, 3, 5, and 7 were shown to have some interactions with Jnk, therefore I hypothesized that one of these Mkps were responsible for regulating Jnk in LCs. Mkps are regulated at the level of transcription, so I first assayed for total transcripts of each Mkp (1, 3, 5, and 7). Results displayed are normalized to each condition in HSPCs. I found that only Mkp1 is upregulated in LCs (Figure 33A).

Mkp transcription changed in response to Tnf stimulation. I hypothesized that Tnf would stimulate necessary regulation mechanisms for Tnf targets, and I found that Tnf stimulation did increase Mkp1 and 7 transcription in both HSPCs and LCs. Tnf drove a repression of Mkp3 and 5 transcription in HSPCs (Figure 33B). Even though Tnf drove changes in Mkp7 transcription levels, Mkp7 was not significantly changed between



Figure 33: Mkps are stably expressed in LCs during Tnf stimulation

A) HSPCs and LCs were analyzed by qRT-PCR to determine relative transcription of Mkps. Results shown are normalized to levels in HSPCs for each type of Mkp. Results shown are mean \pm SD from three independent trials. * indicates p<0.05 when compared to HSPC transcription level, as determined by Student's t test. **B**) HSPCs and LCs were treated with Tnf for indicated times, and Mkp transcription at each time was assayed by qRT-PCR. Values shown are mean \pm SD from three independent trials, and are normalized to vehicle treated cells as control. * indicates p<0.05 when compared to vehicle treated cells, # indicates p<0.05 when compared to indicated groups, both determined by Student's t test (n.s. = non significant).

HSPCs and LCs, and was not further studied. HSPCs displayed a significant drop in Mkp3 and 5 levels during the course of Tnf treatment, suggesting that Tnf can repress expression of these genes. However, Mkp3 and 5 levels were not changed in LCs during the course of Tnf stimulation.

Mkp5 regulates Jnk activity in LCs

I determined that several Mkps are either upregulated or maintained differentially in LCs than in HSPCs in response to Tnf stimulation (Mkp1/3/5). In order to determine which of these is responsible for Jnk regulation in response to Tnf in LCs, I knocked down Mkp1, 3, and 5 in LCs using shRNA constructs, and measured knockdown by qRT-PCR (Figure 34A). Scrambled shRNA was used as negative control, and the best knockdown was used for future experiments.

I were expecting that knockdown of Mkp1 would prolong p-Jnk because it is upregulated in LCs compared to HSPCs, and it also increases during Tnf stimulation. However, I found that Mkp1 knockdown only slightly prolonged Jnk activation duration. Mkp5 knockdown, however, completely eliminated LCs ability to regulated p-Jnk. In these cells, Tnf stimulation perpetually activated Jnk (**Figure 34B**). Quantification of the p-Jnk signal was performed by pixel analysis and normalized to GAPDH loading control. Arbitrary units shown are relative to p-Jnk signal from vehicle-treated cells (**Figure 34C**).

Next I asked if prolonging Jnk activity in LCs would convert Jnk from a Tnfmediated survival signal to a death signal. I tested the knockdowns of Mkp1, 3, and 5 and



Figure 34: Mkp5 regulates Tnf-mediated Jnk activity in LCs

A) shRNA knockdown of indicated Mkps in LCs. Values are normalized to scrambled shRNA transduced control. B) LCs expressing each Mkp knockdown shRNA construct were treated with Tnf for indicated time periods, lysed, and contents resolved by SDS-PAGE and analyzed by western blot. Results shown are representative of three independent trials. C) Quantification of western blot results in B by pixel analysis. Arbitrary units are set for each shRNA by vehicle treated cells and normalized to GAPDH. D) LCs expressing indicated shRNAs were treated with Tnf in methylcellulose for colony forming unit assay. Total number of colonies is shown. Values shown are mean \pm SD from three independent trials. * indicates p<0.05 when compared to vehicle treated cells, unless otherwise noted, by Student's t test.

found that Mkp5 knockdown was able to both prolong the Jnk signal in the presence of Tnf as well as cause reduction in CFUs. Mkp1 also slightly prolonged the Jnk signal, but apparently not enough to convert it to a death signal. These cells increased CFUs upon Tnf stimulation (Figure 34D).

Jnk promotes Tnf-mediated LC survival by promoting Mcl-1 and c-Flip expression

I determined that Jnk is acting as an NF-κB independent, Tnf-dependent survival signal regulated by Mkp5 in LCs. As a SAPK protein, Jnk drives target gene expression indirectly through phosphorylation of nuclear substrate transcription factors in the AP1 (Jun/Fos) family. In order to determine which survival genes were Jnk mediated, Tnf-dependent, and NF-κB independent, I grew *WT* and $Tnfr^{-/-}$ LCs in culture media without cytokine stimulation for four hours to reset the internal protein machinery of the cell to a basal rate. Then I pre-treated cells with either BAY or SP6 to block NF-κB or Jnk, respectively, then added back all four hematopoietic cytokines (IL3, IL6, GM-CSF, SCF) plus Tnf. I called this condition "5 growth factors" (5GF). Any signals that were Tnf-mediated would be downregulated in $Tnfr^{-/-}$ LCs grown with 5GF, and any signals that were Jnk mediated would remain downregulated in the presence of SP6 once 5GF were added back.

I found that Tnf-mediated survival genes were from the Jun family (c-Jun, JunB, positive controls), Mcl-1, c-Flip, and Cyclin D1. Bcl-2 and Bcl-xL were upregulated in *Tnfr^{-/-}* LCs, suggesting a compensatory mechanism for maintaining cell survival without Tnf. Cyclin D1 levels returned following SP6 and BAY treatment, suggesting that it is a



Figure 35: Jnk promotes Tnf-mediated LC survival by reinforcing Mcl-1 and c-Flip expression

WT and *Tnfr^{-/-}* LCs were grown in cytokine-free medium for four hours to reset the internal protein machinery of the cell to a basal rate. Then I pre-treated cells with either BAY or SP6 to block NF- κ B or Jnk, respectively, then added back all four hematopoietic cytokines (IL3, IL6, GM-CSF, SCF) plus Tnf. Results shown are representative of three independent trials. * indicates specific binding of Bcl-2/Bcl-xL antibody, other bands are non-specific.

Tnf-mediated, NF- κ B and JNK-independent cell cycle genes. Mcl-1 and c-Flip levels returned to normal in the presence of BAY with the addition of 5GF media condition, but were repressed with SP6 treatment, suggesting these are Jnk-mediated survival genes. xIAP1 was also repressed following Jnk treatment but was not downregulated in *Tnfr*^{-/-} LCs, suggesting this protein is Jnk-mediated but Tnf-independent (Figure 35). LCs grown in 5GF culture medium were used as controls.

Jnk mediates its pro-survival signal through c-Jun

Jnk's primary nuclear substrate for driving survival and proliferation signaling is c-Jun. I compared c-Jun expression between HSPCs and LCs and found LCs express a much higher level of c-Jun protein than HSPCs. Also, Tnf drives Jnk-mediated c-Jun phosphorylation in an NF-kB-independent manner because treatment with BAY did not repress either Tnf-mediated Jnk phosphorylation or c-Jun phosphorylation (**Figure 36A**). Vehicle treated cells were used as controls.

In order to determine c-Jun's function in driving Tnf-mediated LC survival, I performed a shRNA knockdown experiment. LCs were spinoculated with c-Jun shRNA expressing retrovirus, selected, and contents resolved by SDS-PAGE and western blot analysis. I found that c-Jun shRNA1 provided us with the best knockdown. Non-specific binding was used as loading control (Figure 36B).

If c-Jun functioned as a Tnf-mediated survival signal, then removing it via shRNA knockdown should also eliminate Jnk's nuclear target and convert it to a death signal. I found this to be the case as c-Jun knockdown cells had a significant reduction in



Figure 36. Jnk mediates its pro-survival signal through c-Jun

A) HSPCs and LCs were treated in parallel with exogenous Tnf and BAY individually or in combination. Cells were lysed and contents resolved by SDS-PAGE and analyzed by western blot. Vehicle treated cells were used as negative controls. Results shown are representative of three independent trials. **B)** LCs were spinoculated with c-Jun shRNAexpressing constructs and selected by puromycin for one week. Knockdown efficiency was measured by western blot. Scrambled shRNA-expressing retrovirus was used as negative control. Results shown are indicative of three independent trials. **C)** shSCR and c-Jun shRNA1 expressing LCs were treated with exogenous Tnf in methylcellulose and CFUs measured. Results shown are mean \pm SD from three independent trials. **D)** shSCR and c-Jun shRNA1 expressing LCs were treated with exogenous Tnf in suspension culture overnight and measured for cell death by Annexin V stain and read by flow cytometry. Results shown are mean \pm SD from three independent trials. * indicates p<0.05 when compared to vehicle treated cells as measured by Student's t test. # indicates p<0.05 when compared to indicated groups as measured by Student's t test. CFUs when treated with exogenous Tnf in methylcellulose (Figure 36C), as well as a significant induction of apoptosis as measured by Annexin V stain following overnight stimulation with exogenous Tnf (Figure 36D). In both cases, LCs expressing a scrambled shRNA and treated with vehicle were used as negative controls. The amount of cell death induced was slight but significant, though I noted that it did not seem large enough to explain the significant drop in CFUs following Tnf stimulation. I propose that this is due to additional members of the Jun family compensating for loss of c-Jun. To account for this, I turned to a dominant negative form of c-Jun (TAM67).

Dominant negative AP-1 abrogated Tnf-mediated survival in LCs

I spinoculated LCs with a dominant negative AP-1 (TAM67), which contains the necessary structures to interact with and be phosphorylated by SAPKs (Jnk1/2), then bind other AP-1 family members. TAM67 (DN-AP1, hereafter) lacks a DNA-binding domain, preventing the transcription factors from binding to target genes. This molecule can block the activity of all Jun family members (c-Jun, JunB, and JunD). Overexpression of this molecule resulted in significant defects in overall cell growth compared to non-transduced cells as determined by change in GFP% over time (**Figure 37A**). Addition of Tnf enhanced this effect. It should be noted that DN-AP1 had an effect in *Tnfr*^{-/-} cells, which do not express high levels of c-Jun or JunB. I expect that this is due to JunD compensating, but did not perform any experiments to this end. Non-transduced cells were used as internal control.

The slight reduction in CFUs and increase in Annexin V observed by treating c-Jun knockdown LCs with Tnf was significantly enhanced by blocking the entire

Figure 37. Dominant negative AP-1 abrogated Tnf-mediated survival in LCs



A) *WT* and *Tnfr^{-/-}* LCs were spinoculated with DN-AP1 expressing GFP retrovirus in suspension culture and were observed daily by flow cytometry for reduction in % of GFP-expressing cells. Tnf was also added to the culture media in test groups. Vehicle treated cells were used as negative control, non-transduced cells were used as internal control. Results shown are representative of three independent trials. **B**) *WT* and *Tnfr^{-/-}* LCs were spinoculated with DN-AP1 expressing retrovirus and treated with exogenous Tnf in methylcellulose for CFU assay. Results shown are normalized to vehicle treated cells expressing empty vector. **C**) LCs were spinoculated with DN-AP1 expressing retrovirus and treated with Tnf in suspension culture overnight. The following day, cell death was measured by Annexin V staining as read by flow cytometry. Vehicle treated cells expressing empty vector were used as negative control. * indicates p<0.05 compared to vehicle treated test group as determined by Student's t test. # indicates p<0.05 compared to indicated test group as determined by Student's t test.



Figure 37 model. LC conversion of Tnf-mediated Jnk signaling to a survival signal

transcription factor family with DN-AP1. I found that overexpression of DN-AP1 combined with exogenous Tnf treatment reduced CFUs in LCs by 80% (**Figure 37B**, compared to 40-50% with c-Jun only knockdown), and increased Annexin V staining by 20% (**Figure 37C**, compared to 11% with c-Jun only knockdown). These suggest that there are additional AP1 family transcription factors activated in addition to c-Jun that need to be accounted for when trying to block Tnf-mediated survival signaling in LCs and LSCs.

Co-inhibition of NF-kB and Jnk is protective in HSPCs, synergistic in LCs

I identified Jnk as a critical Tnf-driven pro-survival signal in LCs, but a pro-death signal in HSPCs. This presents an interesting option for an anti-cancer therapeutic target: blocking Jnk would induce cell death in LCs while protecting HSPCs against cell death, and I may be able to further sensitize LCs to NF- κ B inhibitor effects *in vivo* by blocking the compensatory pathway. I started by measuring the effects of co-inhibition of NF- κ B and Jnk *in vitro* by combination treatment in methylcellulose and measuring change in CFUs. I found co-treatment of HSPCs with BAY and SP6 at therapeutic doses had no effect on the cells. In fact, the toxicity of over-dosing HSPCs with BAY was partially rescued by co-treatment with SP6 (Figure 38A). Vehicle treated HSPCs were used as negative control.

I then tested the combination therapy in *WT* and $Tnfr^{-/-}$ LCs. I found that treatment with an even lower dose of BAY (100 nM vs 200 nM) than originally determined was sufficient to induce >90% reduction in CFUs, as long as co-treated with SP6 (Figure **38B**). As expected, both genotypes of LCs were equally sensitive to SP6 treatment, and





A) HSPCs were treated with indicated concentrations of BAY and SP6 alone or in combination in methylcellulose. Vehicle treated HSPCs were used as negative controls. B) LCs were treated with indicated concentrations of BAY and SP6 alone or in combination in methylcellulose. Vehicle treated LCs were used as negative controls. Values shown are mean \pm SD from three independent experiments. * indicates p<0.05 when compared to vehicle treated controls as determined by Student's t test. # indicates p<0.05 when compared to indicated groups by Student's t test. the $Tnfr^{-/2}$ LCs were more sensitive to the low-dose BAY treatment. By inhibiting Jnk using SP6, I were able to reduce colonies by >90% in both cell types.

Interestingly, combination treatment of *Tnfr^{-/-}* LCs also reduced CFUs further than BAY inhibitor alone, suggesting that there may be additional Jnk-mediated, Tnfindependent survival signaling. This could be due to x-IAP, as determined in **Figure 35**. Vehicle treated LCs from each genotype were used as negative controls in this experiment.

Co-inhibition of NF-KB and Jnk is most effective in Tnf-expressing LCs

Our murine model of AML that I have been using up to this point is based on expression of the MLL-AF9 fusion gene, which only accounts for a small percentage of diagnosed AMLs. I also generated LCs from other leukemia fusions: AML-ETO (M2 subtype) and CBFβ-MYH11 (M4 subtype) LCs. Just as observed in human AMLs, the AML-ETO LCs did not express mature Tnf, while the CBFβ-MYH11 LCs did. Additionally, treatment with exogenous Tnf drove an increase in CFUs in the Tnfexpressing LCs, but reduced the CFUs in the non-Tnf-expressing LCs (Figure 39A). Vehicle treated cells were used as negative control. I confirmed Tnf and Tnf receptor expression in both types of leukemia cells by western blot analysis.

I then tested the two additional murine leukemia cell types with the combination treatment, BAY and SP6. The combined inhibition of NF-κB and Jnk only had a minimal effect on AML-ETO LCs (non-Tnf-expressing LCs), while the combined inhibition had a major effect on CBFβ-MYH11 LCs (Figure 39B). These data suggest that although the

Figure 39. Co-inhibition of NF-KB and Jnk is most effective in Tnf-expressing LCs



A) AML-ETO and CBF β -MYH11 LCs were treated with Tnf in methylcellulose for CFU assay. Tnf and receptor expression was measured by western blot analysis of lysed cells. B) AML-ETO and CBF β -MYH11 LCs were treated with BAY or SP6 alone or in combination at indicated doses in methylcellulose for CFU assay. Results are normalized to vehicle treated cells. All results shown are mean \pm SD. * indicates p<0.05, ** indicates p<0.01 when compared to vehicle treated cells as determined by Student's t test. # indicates p<0.05 when compared to indicated experiment groups as determined by Student's t test.

inhibition of NF- κ B and Jnk can have an effect on most AMLs, it is most effective in AMLs that express Tnf. Vehicle treated cells were used as controls.

Confirmation of inhibitor specificity in LCs

A major concern when working with small molecule inhibitors in live cells is the possibility of non-specific or off-target effects of the drug. This can be tested for by co-treatment with a genetic inhibition of the same target. For example, the specificity of the BAY inhibitor can be measured by co-treatment with DN-AP1 to block Jnk/c-Jun or c-Jun shRNA, or SP6 can be co-treated in IkBaSR-expressing cells. If the end result of the inhibitor and genetic inhibition is the same as two inhibitors, then I can conclude that the effects I observe are due to direct interactions. I performed these experiments in *WT* and *Tnfr*^{-/-} LCs expressing IkBaSR treated with or without SP6 (Figure 40A), *WT* LCs expressing DN-AP1 treated with or without BAY (Figure 40B), and *WT* LCs expressing c-Jun shRNA treated with or without BAY (Figure 40C). In each case, the genetic modification augmented the inhibitor's effects. This suggests that the effects I observe with the combination drug therapies are specific, and not due to off-target effects. Cells expressing empty vector or scrambled shRNA (where appropriate) and treated with vehicle were used as negative controls.

Figure 40. Confirmation of inhibitor specificity in LCs



A) *WT* LC and *Tnfr^{-/-}* LC were transduced with I κ B α SR-GFP. GFP+ cells were sorted and plated in methylcellulose with or without SP6 treatment. Values are normalized to vector-only transduced control cells. B) LCs were transduced with DN-AP1-GFP. GFP+ cells were sorted and plated in methylcellulose with or without BAY treatment. C) LCs were transduced with c-Jun-shRNA1; GFP+ cells were sorted and plated in methylcellulose with or without BAY treatment. Values shown are mean \pm SD from three independent experiments. * indicates p<0.05 as determined by Student's t test when compared to vehicle treated vector-expressing control cells. # indicates p<0.05 when compared to indicated experiment groups as determined by Student's t test.

Co-inhibition of NF-kB and JNK is synergistic in TNF-expressing human AML

To study whether combination treatment using both NF-κB and JNK signaling inhibitors is also additive in eliminating human LC, I compared the responses of human AML cell lines to the treatments. By incubating the LC with NF-κB and JNK inhibitors individually or in combination for 12 hours, and then seeding for CFU to examine the reduction of clonogenic LC, I observed additive inhibition effects of the two inhibitors in almost all AML cell lines (**Figure 41A**). I noted that the sensitivity of AML cell lines to such additive inhibition effects are correlated to levels of TNF expression (**Figure 19D**). Cell lines RS4:11 (B-ALL), K562 erythroid LC and ML-2 that had a reduced response also express lower levels of TNF, whereas the TNF-expressing cell lines, including HL-60 (M2/3), ML-2 (M5), Molm-13 (M5), U937 (M5), NB4 (M3), and THP-1 (M5), showed exceptional sensitivity to the combined inhibitor treatment. Results shown are normalized to colonies formed by vehicle-treated cells.

The most sensitive human AML cell lines to the combination therapy showed constitutive NF- κ B activity, as determined by p65 localization to the nucleus, while the least sensitive cell lines did not have constitutive NF- κ B activation (Figure 41B). In addition, I found that, although all the sensitive cell lines showed TNF-stimulated NF- κ B-independent JNK-c-JUN activation (Figure 41C), the most sensitive AML cell lines (U937, NB4 and THP1) had increased basal levels of NF- κ B and JNK-c-JUN activities as shown by elevated nuclear p65 and total p-JNK/p-c-JUN. Vehicle-treated cells were used



Figure 41. Co-inhibition of NF-κB and JNK is synergistic in TNF-expressing human AML cell lines

A) CFU from human leukemic cell lines treated with indicated doses of SP, BAY or combination. Results shown are mean \pm SD from three independent experiments. * indicates p<0.05 when compared to vehicle treated control, as determined by Student's t test. # indicates p<0.05 when compared to indicated experiment groups as determined by Student's t test. B) Nuclear fractionation analysis showing NF- κ B activity in AML cell lines. Results shown are representative of three independent trials. C) Several TNF-high expressing AML cell lines were treated with TNF and BAY individually or in combination. Levels of p-JNK and p-cJUN were examined by Western blotting. Results shown are representative of three independent trials.

as negative controls, and protein levels were normalized to α-Tubulin/Lamin (Figure 41B) or GAPDH (Figure 41C) as loading control.

Co-inhibition of NF-кB and JNK is synergistic in TNF-expressing primary AML patient samples

The gold-standard of testing novel drug efficacy is to use tumor samples excised directly from newly-diagnosed patients. I collaborated with the clinicians at the hematology oncology department at Loyola University Medical Center to collect peripheral blood and bone marrow aspirate samples from newly diagnosed AML patients. Upon receipt of these samples, nucleated cells were purified using Ficoll-paque centrifugation and cultured as stated in the methods section. In healthy patients, colonyforming cells are rarely found in the peripheral blood, so I used Peripheral Blood Stem Cells (PBSCs) isolated from donors following G-CSF therapy to mobilize HSCs from the niche for collection.

I found that while all but one sample were somewhat sensitive to combined NF- κ B and JNK inhibition, 3/6 were highly sensitive with CFU reductions of >80%. Two of these samples expressed high levels of Tnf, while the third did not. At the time I proposed that this sample (patient #6) may express high levels of IL1. This has since been confirmed (Figure 42).

These data, taken together suggest that some AMLs use TNF as an autocrine survival signal by activation of JNK as a pro-survival/proliferation marker. AMLs also use secreted TNF as a paracrine signal to reorganize the niche and eliminate HSPCs, which use JNK as a pro-death signal (Figure 42 model).





Mononuclear cells from AML patient samples isolated from the peripheral blood were isolated and cultured overnight in patient sample medium. 1×10^4 live cells were plated in methylcellulose along with indicated treatments and read for CFU assay. Remaining cells were lysed and RNA isolated for qRT-PCR. Results shown are normalized to vehicle treated cells, and are mean \pm SD from three independent trials. * indicates p<0.05 when compared to vehicle treated cells, # indicates p<0.05 when compared to indicated experiment groups, and ~ indicates p<0.05 when compared to TNF mRNA levels of PBSCs, all determined by Student's t test.

Figure 42 model.



Aim 2. Determine IL1 contribution to TNF-independent, NF-κB independent survival and chemoresistance of LSCs to NF-κB inhibition.

IL1 stimulates Jnk and Jun family members' activation in LCs

When I saw that some patient samples that do not express TNF were sensitive to NF-kB and JNK inhibition treatments, I suggested there might be additional proinflammatory cytokines operating similarly to TNF, but in a parallel fashion. This would account for some of the AML patient samples that responded to NF- κ B and JNK inhibition, but did not express TNF. To find out which pro-inflammatory cytokines could be producing such an effect, I turned to the resources available by my collaborators. They determined that the same patients that express high levels of TNF also express high levels of IL1 (Figure 3). My collaborators also found that LSCs, in addition to producing endogenous IL1, respond to exogenous IL1 stimulation by promoting survival and proliferation (Figure 4). I confirmed that the mouse MLL-AF9 LCs produced both Tnf and IL1 by western blot analysis by looking at tumors isolated from three separate xenograft transplants of LCs into mice (Figure 43A). If IL1 was operating in parallel to TNF, then I would expect to see activation of JNK and subsequent Jun family members. To test this, I stimulated LCs with exogenous IL1 and Tnf and measured the phosphorylation events on Jnk, c-Jun, and JunB. I found that while Tnf is a strong inducer of Jnk and c-Jun, IL1 is a weak inducer of Jnk and c-Jun. JunB was equally activated by both Tnf and IL1 (Figure 43B). This suggests that without Tnf, LCs are able to secrete IL1 to activate similar signaling pathways. Therefore, blocking Tnf alone in LCs will not be enough to inhibit NF-kB-independent survival.





A) LCs from three separate xenografts were isolated from mice, lysed, and analyzed for Tnf and IL1 expression by western blot anaylsis. GAPDH was used as loading control. Mature IL1 is the lower (strongest) band resolved, the upper band is non-specific. **B)** LCs were stimulated with either Tnf of IL1 and contents were resolved for western blot analysis. c-Jun phosphorylation can be determined by upward shift, and respective bands are notated. GAPDH was used as loading control.

c-Jun, JunB, and JunD contribute to LC resistance to NF-KB inhibition

When I screened through pro-inflammatory genes that were upregulated in AML patient tumors, I found that the Jun family of proteins (c-Jun, JunB, JunD) were highly expressed. While c-Jun is a well-described tumor promoter in most tissues studied, JunB is widely considered to be a tumor suppressor.³⁰⁸ In order to understand the functions of these proteins further, I did shRNA knockdown experiments and measured effects on colony formation in LCs. I were able to stably knockdown each individual Jun family member in LCs (**Figure 44A**). Total knockdown was compared to scrambled shRNA-transduced control, and protein loading was normalized to GAPDH, except for c-Jun knockdown which was normalized to a non-specific band.

I found that knockdown of c-Jun resulted in a decrease in LC CFUs, but that JunB knockdown resulted in a further decrease in CFUs, suggesting that JunB may be acting as a tumor promoter parallel to c-Jun in these cells. JunD knockdown did not have a significant effect on the CFU ability of LCs. However, blocking the entire family of transcription factors with a c-Jun dominant negative (DN-AP1) had the most profound effect on CFU reduction (Figure 44B). CFUs were normalized to vector/scrambled shRNA controls.

When treated with NF-κB inhibitor (BAY), LCs expressing knockdown of any Jun family member showed a significant decrease in CFUs when compared to vehicle treatment. LCs expressing c-Jun shRNA were most susceptible to BAY treatment, but both JunB and JunD knockdown had a significant decrease in colonies as well. The most





LCs were transduced with indicated shRNAs. Knockdown was measured by western blot. **B)** LCs expressing indicated shRNAs were plated in methylcellulose for CFU assay. Results shown are relative to vector-expressing control. **C)** LCs expressing indicated shRNAs were treated with BAY in methylcellulose for CFU assay. Results shown are relative to vehicle-treated cells expressing each shRNA. * indicates p<0.05 when compared to control (Vector in **B**, Vehicle in **C**), # indicates p<0.05 when compared to indicated test groups, as determined by one-way ANOVA with Bonferonni post-hoc test. effective transgene was DN-AP1, suggesting that the different Jun family members might contribute to certain degree of LC growth and are able to compensate for loss of another (Figure 44D).

Jun family subunits cooperate to prevent differentiation in LCs

While knocking down each of the Jun family proteins, I observed that functional repression of all family proteins of the AP1 family transcription factors (through transduction with DN-AP1) resulted in a more significant effect and nearly complete differentiation of LCs into granulocytes.

Because functional repression of all AP1 family of transcription factors resulted in differentiation, I wanted to know which family member was responsible for blocking differentiation. To study this in detail, I assayed the differentiation status of LCs with each individual Jun family member knocked down. DN-AP1 drove complete differentiation into granulocytes, as evidenced by mulit-nuclear morphology, stain resistance, and cytoplasmic granule formation. Knockdown of each individual Jun family member only induced partial differentiation the LCs, and failed to induce cytoplasmic granule formation when compared to vector-transduced LCs (Figure 45, top row). I did notice a proliferation defect in JunB-deficient cells, but did not investigate further. Vector-transduced LCs were used as negative control.

I then found that knockdown of each Jun family member only resulted in a slight decrease in cd117 surface expression (common stem cell marker for murine hematopoietic cells, SCF receptor). However, functional repression of the entire family resulted in complete loss of cd117 surface receptor, suggesting a more complete



Figure 45. Jun family subunits cooperate to prevent differentiation in LCs

LCs were spinoculated with indicated constructs via retroviral transduction and plated in suspension culture for 7 days. After this time, LCs were assayed for morphology by cytospin followed by Wright-Giemsa stain. Differentiation is characterized by increase in cytoplasm:nucleus ratio, change in counter-stain affinity (light purple vs. dark purple), and presence of granules in the cytoplasm. Red scale bars indicate 20 µm. Additionally, LCs were assayed for cd117 surface marker stain. Results shown are representative of three independent trials.

differentiation (**Figure 45, bottom row**). Surface receptor expression was compared to vector control-expressing cells. Addition of vector did not change the cd117 levels compared to untransduced cells. Taken together, these data suggest that multiple members of the Jun family of transcription factors can compensate for each other.

TNF/IL1 inhibition sensitizes AML M4/5 to NF-KB inhibition

I determined, in murine AML models, that co-inhibition of pro-inflammatory cytokines Tnf and IL1 can resensitize LSCs to NF-κB inhibition *in vitro* and *in vivo*.

I collected tumor samples from newly-diagnosed AML patients' peripheral blood or bone marrow at Loyola University Medical Center and isolated mononuclear cells by Ficoll-Paque gradient centrifugation, and treated in methylcellulose culture with either NF-κB inhibitor (BAY), combination of anti-TNF and anti-IL1 (Etanercept® and Kinaret®), or all three together. I found that M0/1/2 (non-pro-inflammatory cytokineexpressing) were least susceptible, and combined treatment was not any more effective than BAY alone. However, M4/5 AMLs (pro-inflammatory cytokine-expressing) and non-classified AMLs generated secondary to therapy for other cancers were more sensitive to the combination treatment (**Figure 46**). Results shown are normalized to number of colonies grown in vehicle-treated patient samples. Further study is necessary to determine the correlation of the effects of combined treated to TNF and IL1 expression.





BAY (100 nM)

anti-TNF (Etanercept[®] 25 ug/mL) + anti-IL1 (Kinaret[®], 100 ng/mL)

BAY + anti-TNF + anti-IL1

Primary patient samples were collected and mononuclear cells isolated by Ficoll-Paque gradient centrifugation, then cultured overnight in suspension culture. 1x104 live cells were plated in methylcellulose containing the indicated treatments and colonies read 14 days later. Values shown are the % CFU normalized to vehicle treatment for each sample. Horizontal bars represent mean \pm SD. * indicates p<0.05 when compared to vehicle treatment by one-way ANOVA with Bonferonni post-hoc test.

CHAPTER 5

DISCUSSION

Increased NF- κ B activity has been detected in a variety of types of human cancers including nearly all types of hematopoietic malignancies. However, mutations of the key regulators of NF-kB signaling have been detected only in some B cell lymphomas and multiple myeloma. In these B lymphocytic malignancies, abnormal activation of NF-KB signaling is the result of active mutations of upstream regulatory components which are less dependent on cytokine stimulation. Inhibition of NF- κ B signaling in these malignancies has been demonstrated to be an effective treatment option, inducing disease remission and significant improvement in patient survival.^{318,319} In AML, there is generally a lack of identified mutations in the components of NF-κB signaling, suggesting enhanced NF- κ B activity might be induced by micro-environmental factors. Our studies suggest that TNF, produced by LC, promotes growth of these cells through autocrine stimulation of NF- κ B and JNK-AP1 as parallel proliferation/survival signals. Therefore, the anti-leukemic effects of NF-KB inhibition in AML *in vivo* are likely compensated by TNF activating anti-apoptotic genes operating through JNK. Additionally, I showed that paracrine TNF released from LC represses the growth of normal HSPC, suggesting a link to the hematopoietic repression observed in AML patients. Therefore, I speculate that co-inhibition of both TNF-JNK and NF- κ B signals

might be a more comprehensive treatment for TNF-expressing AML by synergistically repressing the growth of LC and simultaneously protecting HSPC. If this is the case, then we would be able to eliminate LSCs *in vitro* by inhibiting NF- κ B and TNF/JNK. To test this, our collaborators performed an ex vivo treatment experiment where they treated LCs with NF-kB inhibitor (BAY), JNK inhibitor (SP6), or Tnf mAB alone or in combination before transplanting the surviving cell into mice. This kind of experiment allows us to know if our treatment is toxic to leukemia initiating stem cells (LSCs). They determined that indeed, blocking NF- κ B and Jnk together was able to eliminate stem cells because the tumors xenografted into mice were significantly delayed in forming diseases (Figure **47A**). Additionally, they xenografted untreated LCs into mice and treated the mice following engraftment. Blocking Tnf alone in vivo was able to extend survival of xenograft mice, but not for a profoundly longer period of time (Figure 47B). This was most likely due to IL1 acting in parallel, and unaffected by the Tnf blocking antibody treatment. Therefore, we needed to block all downstream signaling by directly inhibiting both NF-kB and Jnk together. To test this, our collaborators treated MLL-AF9 LCxenografted mice with either BAY or SP6 alone or in combination and found that the combination treatment was very successful in prolonging survival in mice (Figure 47C). These results prompted our investigation into Tnf-independent pro-inflammatory signaling in LCs, and ultimately led us to IL1.

Our studies show that IL1 stimulation appears to functionally similar and parallel to Tnf stimulation in LCs. This suggests that these two pathways can be activated and compensate for NF-κB inhibition in LCs. To test this hypothesis, I inactivated both Tnf


Figure 47. Co-inhibition of NF-KB and Jnk eliminates LSCs in vitro and in vivo

A) LCs purified from mice were plated in suspension culture, and treated for 12 hours. Following treatment, $2x10^3$ live cells were isolated and transplanted back into lethallyirradiated transplant mice. 5 mice were used for each group. **B**) $2x10^4$ LCs were engrafted for 20 days in sub-lethally irradiated mice. After engraftment, mice were treated with indicated treatments every other day for 10 days. C) $2x10^4$ LCs were engrafted for 20 days in sub-lethally irradiated mice. After engraftment, mice were treated with indicated treatments every other day for 10 days. C) $2x10^4$ LCs were engrafted for 20 days in sub-lethally irradiated mice. After engraftment, mice were treated with indicated treatments every other day for 10 days. Mice received BAY (10 mg/kg IP), SP6 (30 mg/kg IP), alone or in combination. Single treatment survival was significantly enhanced when compared to vehicle-treated mice, and combination treatment survival was also significantly enhanced. * indicates p<0.05 when compared to vehicle survival by Log-Rank test, ~ indicates p<0.05 when compared to BAY treated mice by Log-Rank test.

These experiments were performed by collaborators Drs. Jing Li and Xinyu Li at Shanghai Normal University, Shanghai, China

and IL1 signaling through either pharmacologic inhibition of the ligand or genetic inactivation of the receptors through knockout or knockdown, followed by treatment with NF-κB inhibitor (BAY).

Inhibition of Tnf or IL1 using anti-TNF and IL-1Ra in combination with BAY was significantly better at reducing CFUs in LCs than single treatment of any one compound (Figure 48A). Vehicle-treated LCs were used as negative controls. I confirmed the specificity of the treatments by treating *WT* and *Tnfr*^{-/-} LCs in parallel with IL-1Ra and BAY. The *Tnfr*^{-/-} LCs treated with IL-1Ra and BAY reduced CFUs at a similar rate as *WT* LCs treated with anti-TNF, IL-1Ra, and BAY. This suggested that the inhibition and effects of IL-1Ra were specific for IL1, and that anti-TNF was specific for Tnf receptors (Figure 48B). Vehicle-treated cells from each genotype were used as negative controls. Finally, I inactivated the IL1 signaling pathway by using an shRNA specific for IL1 receptor. In these cells, inactivation of IL1 receptor via shRNA synergized with anti-TNF and BAY in methylcellulose and significantly reduced the CFU ability of LCs (Figure 48C). Vehicle-treated cells expressing scrambled shRNA on a retrovirus were used as negative controls.

I proposed that LSCs secrete pro-inflammatory cytokines in order to promote their own survival (autocrine effect) and to reorganize the niche to support themselves (paracrine effect). This allows LSCs to protect themselves from NF-κB inhibition *in vivo*. If this is indeed the case, then co-inhibition of both pro-inflammatory cytokines Tnf and IL1 can re-sensitize transplanted mice to NF-κB inhibition *in vivo*. To test this my collaborators performed two experiments: an *ex vivo* treatment and transplantation to





A) *WT* LCs were treated with either IL-1Ra, anti-TNF, or BAY alone or in combination as indicated in methylcellulose. Colonies were read seven days after treatment. B) *WT* and *Tnfr^{-/-}* LCs were treated with IL-1Ra or BAY alone or in combination, as indicated. Colonies were read seven days after treatment. C) LCs expressing scrambled shRNA or IL-1 shRNA were treated with anti-TNF or IL-1Ra alone or in combination in methylcellulose. Colonies were read seven days following treatment. Results shown are mean \pm SD from three independent trials. * indicates p<0.05 when compared to vehicle treated controls as determined by one-way ANOVA with Bonferonni's post-hoc test.

These results were generated Dr. Jing Li at Shanghai Normal University, Shanghai, China.

determine if the treatment would eliminate LSCs, and *in vivo* engraftment and treatment to determine if I could return the niche to its original anti-inflammatory state and resensitize LSCs to NF-kB inhibition.

Ex vivo treatment of *WT* LCs with anti-TNF, IL-1Ra, or BAY alone or in all combinations revealed that blocking one of any signal eliminated some LSCs in the *in vitro* stage. Combination of any two treatments was better, and almost complete elimination of LSCs was observed when all three signals (Tnf, IL1, and NF- κ B) were blocked *ex vivo* (Figure 49A). Vehicle treatment studies were used in parallel as negative controls.

In vivo engraftment of leukemia followed by ten days of treatments with indicated inhibitors showed similar results. However, in this model, single inhibition of Tnf, IL1, and BAY was not nearly as effective as in the *ex vivo* experiment, suggesting LSCs use both pro-inflammatory cytokines in parallel to reorganize the *in vivo* niche and promote their own survival. However, combination therapy of all three factors (Tnf, IL1, and BAY) was able to triple survival time of transplanted mice, and even induce complete remission in some **(Figure 49B)**.

The *in vivo* engraftment and *ex vivo* treat-and-transplant studies suggest that pharmacological inhibition of pro-inflammatory cytokines can resensitize LSCs to NF- κ B inhibitor treatment *in vivo*. I confirmed our inhibitor specificity by repeating the experiments in **Figure 49** using *Tnfr*^{-/-} LCs instead of *WT* LCs and treating with combinations of IL-1Ra and BAY. I confirmed that the *Tnfr*^{-/-} LCs exhibit a significant delay in leukemia formation when compared to *WT* LCs. Interestingly, *ex vivo* treatment



Figure 49. Inhibition of IL1, Tnf, and NF-kB eliminates LSCs in vivo

A) *WT* LCs were treated ex vivo with indicated compounds (IL-1Ra: 500 ng/mL, anti-TNF: 20 ug/mL, BAY: 150 nM) and live cells were transplanted into recipient mice. **B**) LCs were transplanted into sub-lethally irradiated mice and allowed to engraft for. Mice were treated every other day (IP injection) with indicated drugs (IL-1Ra: 100mg/kg, ant-TNF: 10 mg/kg, BAY: 10 mg/kg). Results are shown as % survival over time. * indicates p<0.05 compared to vehicle treated control, ~ indicates p<0.05 compared to BAY-treated group as determined by log-rank test.

Results obtained by Dr. Jing Li at Shanghai Normal University, Shanghai, China.

of *Tnfr^{-/-}* LCs with BAY + IL-1Ra prevented disease development in 6/8 transplant mice (**Figure 50A**), which was better than 2/7 *ex vivo*-transplanted mice with *WT* LCs treated with anti-TNF, IL-1Ra, and BAY (**Figure 50A**). This suggests that LSCs may have a way to utilize Tnf-mediated signaling internally, or in a manner that cannot be blocked by anti-TNF treatment during *in vitro* assays, but could also be due to the efficiency of inhibition of the anti-Tnf antibody. Vehicle treated *Tnfr^{-/-}* LCs were used as controls.

In vivo engraftment of $Tnfr^{-}$ LCs in sub-lethally irradiated mice treated with IL-1Ra and BAY showed similar rates of survival to mice transplanted with WT LCs and treated with anti-TNF/IL-1Ra/BAY (Figure 50B). This suggests that combined inhibition of both pro-inflammatory cytokine signaling (Tnf and IL1) can remove the NF- κ B independent parallel survival signals and resensitize LSCs to NF- κ B inhibition. Most of these mice survived for approximately 100 days, which was comparable to mice transplanted with WT LCs receiving the triple-inhibition treatment. Vehicle treated mice transplanted with $Tnfr^{-/-}$ LCs were used as negative control.

In skin and liver tissues, TNF-induced tissue damage is primarily mediated by JNK signals inducing apoptosis/necroptosis. Normally, TNF-induced damage in these tissues is prevented by NF- κ B. NF- κ B signal inactivation results in severe inflammation-related tissue damage due to the excessive sensitivity of signal-inactivated cells to TNF-JNK-induced death signaling.^{287,289,290,320-324} The tumor-promoting effects of TNF in these tissues are also mediated by JNK signaling through a "complementary proliferation" and/or senescence repressing mechanisms.^{287,289,290,320-324} NF- κ B functions





A *Tnfr*^{-/-} LCs were treated ex vivo with indicated compounds (IL-1Ra: 500 ng/mL, BAY: 150 nM) and $2x10^3$ live cells were transplanted into lethally irradiated mice. **B**) *Tnfr*^{-/-} LCs were transplanted into sub-lethally irradiated mice and allowed to engraft for 20 days. Mice were treated every other day (IP injection) with indicated drugs (IL-1Ra: 100mg/kg, BAY: 10 mg/kg). Results are shown as % survival over time. * indicates p<0.05 compared to vehicle treated control, ~ indicates p<0.05 compared to BAY-treated group as determined by log-rank test.

Results were obtained Dr. Jing Li at Shanghai Normal University, Shanghai, China.

as a tumor suppressor in these tissues by repressing TNF-JNK activity. Therefore, blocking the TNF-JNK signal can largely repress both tissue damage and tumor generation in NF- κ B signal-inactivated animals. These studies provide a strong empirical basis for our combination treatment approach consisting of inhibition of both signals simultaneously. Doing so should not only enhance the anti-leukemic effects but may also reduce the side-effects in other tissues usually induced by NF- κ B inhibitors.

The two contradictory activities of TNF-JNK signaling, pro-death and prosurvival/proliferation, in normal/benign tissue cells and malignant cells have been reported in other systems. In Fanconi's anemia, JNK is required for TNF-induced leukemic clonal evolution of Fancc-mutant HSPC by inducing apoptosis in mutant cells and stimulating proliferation/survival activities in LC²⁷⁹. In *Drosophila*, TNF represses tumor growth of *scribble* (a tumor suppressor)-mutant cells by stimulating a JNKmediated death signal. However, via JNK, TNF promotes tumor progression and metastasis in *scribble*-mutant cells when either oncoprotein RAS or Notch is expressed.³²⁵ In skin epidermis, via the Tnfr1-Jnk2-Ap1 signaling pathway, TNF promotes epidermal cell proliferation by up-regulating the cell cycle positive regulator CDK4 and down-regulating cell cycle negative regulators such as P16^{Ink4a}. Such signals which prevent growth restraint and the induction of senescence are required for epidermal neoplasia induced by NF- κ B-inactivation, chemicals, UV irradiation or oncogenic Ras.^{289,320,321} In hepatocytes, TNF-JNK induces apoptosis in large numbers of cells and stimulates compensatory proliferation in remaining cells, which are required for chemical or genetic lesion (such as Nemo deletion)-induced hepatocellular carcinoma.^{290,322-324}

These studies suggest that a combination of NF- κ B and JNK inhibitors might also be useful in the treatment of these cancers. However, in certain types of cancer cells, the pro-survival activities of JNK might be dependent upon NF- κ B signaling activity. In such cells, inactivation of the NF- κ B signal will convert the pro-survival activity of JNK signaling to pro-death activity.³²⁶ Therefore, to best use such combination treatment in cancer therapy, it is important to distinguish whether or not the pro-survival/proliferative activity of JNK is NF- κ B signal dependent.

Evidence also suggests that whether a cell undergoes death or proliferation/survival fate in response to TNF-JNK signaling is determined by the duration of JNK activity. Elongated JNK activity (>2 hours) induces cell death (as shown in HSPC), whereas limited JNK activity (<2 hours) promotes cell proliferation/survival (as shown in LC). I found that the duration of JNK in murine LC is primarily limited by MPK5 which is independent of NF- κ B signal. Thus experiments to determine whether expression of MKP5 is elevated in primary human LC will be necessary in future studies. Such studies will allow us to evaluate if inactivation of MKP5 could be a treatment for AML patients.

The inflammatory reaction has been described as a very important component of the tumor environment in many solid tumors. In these tumor tissues, chemokine(s) secreted by malignant cells induce(s) the infiltration of many types of hematopoietic/immune cells (such as macrophages, myeloid-derived suppressor cells, NK cells and T/B-lymphocytes) to the tumor tissues. Most of the tumor-infiltrating hematopoietic/immune cells stimulate a persistent cycle of damage and repair in tumor tissue to generate a tumor-promoting inflammation by producing tumor supporting cytokines including TNF, IL-1, and IL-6. Thus, such cells and the inflammatory cytokines and signals generated by them have been proposed to be critical targets for anti-tumor therapy.^{244,251,256,282,327-332} However, almost all of the previous studies evaluate the anti-tumor activity by targeting these cytokines and their signaling pathways individual. In fact, signals stimulated by these cytokines are not independent. Most of these cytokines share some common signaling pathways and function compensatory. Thus inactivation one cytokine stimulated signaling most case is not sufficient to repress tumor growth due to the compensation of signaling stimulated by other cytokines. Our studies suggest that removing all the tumor promoting cytokines might be necessary for maximally eliminating tumor cells especially for tumor stem cells.

I found that the expression of TNF and IL1 are elevated in many M4/M5 subtypes of AML cells. Early studies suggested that IL1 is an autocrine survival factor in many types of AML cells. Also, significantly elevated IL1 levels in serum of many AML patients and are correlated to poor prognosis. IL1 promotes the colony forming ability of AML cells^{333,334} by stimulating the activation of downstream signaling and/or the secretion of hematopoietic cytokines such as GM-CSF in AML cells and stromal cells.^{330,331,335} By blocking these pro-inflammatory cytokines, IL1 antagonists, sIL-R or IL-1Ra repress the growth and CFU of AML cells in a dose-dependent fashion.³³⁶⁻³³⁸ Recent studies demonstrated that IL1RAP, a well-known coreceptor of IL-1R1 is highly expressed in many AML patient samples^{339,340} and might be involved in LSC selfrenewal.^{336,337,338,339} In addition, elevated phospho-IRAK1, a hallmark of activated IL1 signaling, was detected in advanced MDS and AML patient samples, which has also been described as an anti-AML target. However, the role of IL-1 in AML development and progression *in vivo* have not been evaluated.

This production of pro-inflammatory cytokines is most likely caused by the driver mutations (fusion genes, chromosomal deletions, or other point mutations) because non-transduced/transformed HSPCs do not produce such cytokines. Once one of these driver mutations is introduced into the HSPCs do pro-inflammatory cytokine production and secretion begin. Additionally, one of the major functions of NF-κB is to drive pro-inflammatory cytokine production. By relying on NF-κB, LSCs need to find a way to at least compensate for the pro-death signals generated by TNF and IL1. My studies show that LSCs not only compensate, but can capitalize on these pro-inflammatory cytokines due to activities of JNK and nuclear substrates from the AP-1 family.

We found that treatment of LCs with a TNF blocker was not sufficient to sensitize these cells to NF- κ B inhibition. This could be due to two different mechanisms: (1) there are additional pro-inflammatory cytokines being produced that can function parallel to TNF, and (2) TNF and its receptor are synthesized by the same cells, allowing for both receptor and ligand to be present inside the same sorting vesicle following synthesis by the Golgi. I was able to account for the first option in this dissertation by screening for additional pro-inflammatory cytokines. However, the second option is also possible. This may be why the anti-TNF mAB treatment did not work in vitro when the cells are sufficiently spread out enough to prevent paracrine signaling. By expressing both TNF and its receptor on sorting vesicles as they travel from Golgi to the cell surface, LSCs can benefit from TNF signaling without having to utilize anything at the cell surface. This type of intracellular signaling was shown in 2005 using HEK 293 cells transduced with different mutant versions of TNF receptors.³⁴¹

Similar to TNF, IL-1 stimulates the activation of JNK and NF-κB signaling. A balance of JNK and NF- κ B signaling is absolutely required for the proper response of normal tissue cells to pro-inflammatory cytokine-stimulated reactions. Inactivation of NB-kB signaling results in cell death-related damage and compensatory proliferation in most tissues due to the excessive response of tissue cells to inflammatory cytokinestimulated JNK signaling. JNK induces a pro-apoptotic activity in most normal tissues which can be converted into pro-survival/proliferation signaling by oncogenic mutation(s), thereby promoting tumor development and progression. I found that most tumors from all AML subtypes (M0-M7) express some degree of IL1, M4 and M5 subtypes of AML are particularly highly pro-inflammatory as shown by increased IL1 and TNF expression. Here, I report that combined inhibition of JNK and NF-kB signaling might be a better treatment for TNF-expressing AML, but I further demonstrated that such therapy might also represent an useful therapeutic strategy for IL1 expressing AML. Although our *in vitro* study suggested that the TNF/IL1 low-expressing AML cells respond less to JNK and NF-kB inhibitor treatment, I predict that our combined inhibitortreatment might be also benefit to these AML patients when combined with canonical chemotherapies. I found many TNF/IL1 low-expressing AML samples express Toll-like receptors (TLRs) including TLR2, 4 and 5 (Cannova et al unpublished data). The TLRs in AML cells can be activated by pathogen-associated molecular patterns (PAMPs)

during bacterial/viral infections and damage-associated molecular patterns (DAMPs) released by the dead cells during chemotherapy. Activated TLRs can stimulate JNK/NF-kB directly through MyD88-mediated pathway and/or indirectly by stimulating the production of inflammatory cytokines. Additionally, TNF and IL-1 can be produced by bone marrow niche cells and other tissue cells especially during chemotherapy or irradiation therapy or during AML LSC reorganization of the hematopoietic niche. This pro-inflammatory niche environment plays a critical role in leukemia drug-resistance by protecting LSCs from chemotherapy. Whether or not TNF/IL1 induced JNK/NF-kB signaling contribute to drug-resistance development need to be further verified.

In this study, I also identify that multiple Jun family members can compensate for loss of others. This is in contrast to the classic belief that c-Jun functions primarily as a tumor promoter while JunB functions as a tumor suppressor. Knockdown of individual family members of the AP1 transcription factors (c-Jun, JunB, and JunD) can each induce a reduction in CFU ability in LCs and can sensitize such cells to NF-κB inhibitor treatment. However, the best response is observed when the entire family is blocked through transduction with DN-AP1, which can bind with Fos and other AP1 family members, be phosphorylated by Jnk, but cannot bind to DNA because it lacks the DNAbinding domain. Only DN-AP1 can completely differentiate and sensitize LCs to NF-κB inhibitor, suggesting that multiple family members of Jun can compensate for loss of any other. This also suggests that JunB and JunD can function as tumor promoters in AML.

Multiple NF-kB inhibitors such as proteasome inhibitor Bortezomib and natural compound Parthenolide have been successful used in clinical for Multiple Myeloma

therapy and currently under evaluation in clinical trials for AML treatment in combination with other canonical chemotherapy drugs.^{342,343} Unfortunately, clinical grade JNK inhibitors are not available. However, I found that in these TNF/IL-1 expressing AML, inactivation of JNK signaling can be achieved by co-inhibition of both IL1 and TNF. Our studies suggest this will have a dual role: (1) it will represses the growth of and significantly sensitize clonogenic leukemic progenitor cells and leukemogenic LSCs to NF-kB inhibitor treatment, and (2) protect healthy HSPCs from chemotherapeutic intervention and assist them in recreating a healthy niche microenvironment. Given that both TNF and IL-1 antagonists are commonly used in clinical for rheumatoid arthritis and autoimmune diseases and are confirmed safe, I speculate that I might able to use these FDA approved TNF/IL1 antagonists and NF- κ B inhibitors to evaluate our novel treatment approach in AML patients.

In addition, oral and intestinal mucositis are severe pathologic conditions afflicting most patients treated with standard chemotherapy or radiation therapy.³⁴⁴⁻³⁴⁸ TNF and IL1-stimulated inflammation has been determined as the perpetrators for such side effects. In addition, TNF/IL-1 might be also contribute to the leukemia-promoting pro-inflammatory microenvironment by inducing MRD survival and drug-resistance.³⁴⁹ In AML patients, combined chemotherapy together with TNF/IL-1 antagonizes and NFκB inhibitor might be benefit leukemia patients by preventing the severe intestinal side effects and might be also help to eliminated MRD.

Future Directions

In this dissertation, I have provided evidence and support for treating AML with anti-inflammatory drugs (anti-TNF, anti-IL-1) in combination with NF-κB inhibition. The LSC niche is more critical for maintaining leukemia tumors during chemotherapies than for leukemia development, because LSCs have been isolated in niche-independent environments including the peripheral blood. For future studies, I would like to focus on how the LSC niche provides protection to LSCs by sheltering them during chemotherapy. To test this, I would label LCs and engraft these cells into sublethally-irradiated recipient mice, treat with chemotherapeutic agents, and perform experiments isolating factors of the LSC niche that support these cells. I know that a subset of cells will remain following therapy and reconstitute the tumor (MRD). These experiments will determine which factors are required for supporting MRD via the niche, and will focus on cellular components of reorganization like CAFs, TAMs, and vascular endothelia-supporting AML cells.

Intracellular signaling of pro-inflammatory cytokines is something I find very interesting. As a continuation of this project, I would propose to look at the ability for LCs from different FAB subtypes of AML to signal in this manner. By blocking intracellular signaling, we may find a new way of targeting LSCs.

Finally, all of the targets I identified as good anti-LSC therapies in this dissertation are currently drugable using FDA-approved medications. These drugs (Kinaret®, Etanercept®, and Velcade®) are available, well-tolerated by patients, and have approved dose levels and schedules. In the future, I would like to propose a clinical

trial and recruiting patients for treatment with TNF/IL1 blockers in combination with NF- κ B inhibition for M4/5 AML.

REFERENCES

- 1 Lapidot, T. *et al.* A cell initiating human acute myeloid leukaemia after transplantation into SCID mice. *Nature* **367**, 645-648 (1994).
- 2 Bonnet, D. & Dick, J. E. Human acute myeloid leukemia is organized as a hierarchy that originates from a primitive hematopoietic cell. *Nat Med* **3**, 730-737 (1997).
- Jordan, C. T. Targeting myeloid leukemia stem cells. *Sci Transl Med* **2**, 31ps21 (2010).
- 4 Guzman, M. L. & Jordan, C. T. Considerations for targeting malignant stem cells in leukemia. *Cancer Control* **11**, 97-104 (2004).
- 5 Jordan, C. T. Can we finally target the leukemic stem cells? *Best Pract Res Clin Haematol* **21**, 615-620 (2008).
- 6 Moore, K. A. & Lemischka, I. R. Stem cells and their niches. *Science* **311**, 1880-1885 (2006).
- 7 Xie, T. & Li, L. Stem cells and their niche: an inseparable relationship. *Development* **134**, 2001-2006 (2007).
- 8 Passegue, E., Jamieson, C. H., Ailles, L. E. & Weissman, I. L. Normal and leukemic hematopoiesis: are leukemias a stem cell disorder or a reacquisition of stem cell characteristics? *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* **100 Suppl 1**, 11842-11849 (2003).
- 9 Schepers, K. *et al.* Myeloproliferative neoplasia remodels the endosteal bone marrow niche into a self-reinforcing leukemic niche. *Cell Stem Cell* **13**, 285-299, doi:10.1016/j.stem.2013.06.009 (2013).
- 10 Locksley, R. M., Killeen, N. & Lenardo, M. J. The TNF and TNF receptor superfamilies: integrating mammalian biology. *Cell* **104**, 487-501 (2001).
- 11 Wang, L., Du, F. & Wang, X. TNF-alpha induces two distinct caspase-8 activation pathways. *Cell* **133**, 693-703, doi:10.1016/j.cell.2008.03.036 (2008).

- 12 Tsimberidou, A. M. *et al.* The prognostic significance of cytokine levels in newly diagnosed acute myeloid leukemia and high-risk myelodysplastic syndromes. *Cancer* **113**, 1605-1613, doi:10.1002/cncr.23785 (2008).
- 13 Kuo, H. P. *et al.* Epigenetic roles of MLL oncoproteins are dependent on NFkappaB. *Cancer Cell* **24**, 423-437, doi:10.1016/j.ccr.2013.08.019 (2013).
- 14 Guzman, M. L. *et al.* Nuclear factor-kappaB is constitutively activated in primitive human acute myelogenous leukemia cells. *Blood* **98**, 2301-2307 (2001).
- 15 Fuchs, E. Scratching the surface of skin development. *Nature* **445**, 834-842 (2007).
- 16 Orkin, S. H. & Zon, L. I. Hematopoiesis: an evolving paradigm for stem cell biology. *Cell* 132, 631-644 (2008).
- 17 Shizuru, J. A., Negrin, R. S. & Weissman, I. L. Hematopoietic stem and progenitor cells: clinical and preclinical regeneration of the hematolymphoid system. *Annu Rev Med* **56**, 509-538 (2005).
- 18 van der Flier, L. G. & Clevers, H. Stem cells, self-renewal, and differentiation in the intestinal epithelium. *Annual review of physiology* **71**, 241-260, doi:10.1146/annurev.physiol.010908.163145 (2009).
- 19 Becker, A. J., Mc, C. E. & Till, J. E. Cytological demonstration of the clonal nature of spleen colonies derived from transplanted mouse marrow cells. *Nature* 197, 452-454 (1963).
- 20 Shi, Y., Sun, G., Zhao, C. & Stewart, R. Neural stem cell self-renewal. *Crit Rev* Oncol Hematol 65, 43-53, doi:10.1016/j.critrevonc.2007.06.004 (2008).
- 21 Bryder, D., Rossi, D. J. & Weissman, I. L. Hematopoietic stem cells: the paradigmatic tissue-specific stem cell. *Am J Pathol* **169**, 338-346 (2006).
- 22 Cotsarelis, G., Cheng, S. Z., Dong, G., Sun, T. T. & Lavker, R. M. Existence of slow-cycling limbal epithelial basal cells that can be preferentially stimulated to proliferate: implications on epithelial stem cells. *Cell* **57**, 201-209 (1989).
- 23 Barker, N. *et al.* Identification of stem cells in small intestine and colon by marker gene Lgr5. *Nature* **449**, 1003-1007, doi:10.1038/nature06196 (2007).

- 24 Reya, T., Morrison, S. J., Clarke, M. F. & Weissman, I. L. Stem cells, cancer, and cancer stem cells. *Nature* **414**, 105-111 (2001).
- 25 Weissman, I. L. Translating stem and progenitor cell biology to the clinic: barriers and opportunities. *Science* **287**, 1442-1446 (2000).
- 26 Spangrude, G. J., Heimfeld, S. & Weissman, I. L. Purification and characterization of mouse hematopoietic stem cells. *Science* **241**, 58-62 (1988).
- 27 Martello, G. & Smith, A. The nature of embryonic stem cells. *Annu Rev Cell Dev Biol* **30**, 647-675, doi:10.1146/annurev-cellbio-100913-013116 (2014).
- 28 Molofsky, A. V., Pardal, R. & Morrison, S. J. Diverse mechanisms regulate stem cell self-renewal. *Curr Opin Cell Biol* **16**, 700-707 (2004).
- 29 Bell, D. R. & Van Zant, G. Stem cells, aging, and cancer: inevitabilities and outcomes. *Oncogene* 23, 7290-7296 (2004).
- 30 Florian, M. C. & Geiger, H. Concise review: polarity in stem cells, disease, and aging. *Stem Cells* **28**, 1623-1629 (2010).
- 31 Gonczy, P. Mechanisms of asymmetric cell division: flies and worms pave the way. *Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol* **9**, 355-366 (2008).
- 32 Williams, S. E., Beronja, S., Pasolli, H. A. & Fuchs, E. Asymmetric cell divisions promote Notch-dependent epidermal differentiation. *Nature* **470**, 353-358, doi:10.1038/nature09793 (2011).
- 33 Lechler, T. & Fuchs, E. Asymmetric cell divisions promote stratification and differentiation of mammalian skin. *Nature* **437**, 275-280 (2005).
- 34 Wu, M. *et al.* Imaging hematopoietic precursor division in real time. *Cell Stem Cell* **1**, 541-554, doi:10.1016/j.stem.2007.08.009 (2007).
- 35 Marthiens, V., Kazanis, I., Moss, L., Long, K. & Ffrench-Constant, C. Adhesion molecules in the stem cell niche--more than just staying in shape? *J Cell Sci* **123**, 1613-1622 (2010).
- 36 Chambers, I. & Tomlinson, S. R. The transcriptional foundation of pluripotency. *Development* **136**, 2311-2322, doi:10.1242/dev.024398 (2009).

- 37 Jaenisch, R. & Young, R. Stem cells, the molecular circuitry of pluripotency and nuclear reprogramming. *Cell* **132**, 567-582 (2008).
- Ying, Q. L. *et al.* The ground state of embryonic stem cell self-renewal. *Nature* 453, 519-523, doi:10.1038/nature06968 (2008).
- 39 Silva, J. & Smith, A. Capturing pluripotency. *Cell* **132**, 532-536, doi:10.1016/j.cell.2008.02.006 (2008).
- 40 Zhang, J. & Li, L. BMP signaling and stem cell regulation. *Dev Biol* **284**, 1-11 (2005).
- 41 Xi, R., Doan, C., Liu, D. & Xie, T. Pelota controls self-renewal of germline stem cells by repressing a Bam-independent differentiation pathway. *Development* **132**, 5365-5374 (2005).
- 42 Song, X. *et al.* Bmp signals from niche cells directly repress transcription of a differentiation-promoting gene, bag of marbles, in germline stem cells in the Drosophila ovary. *Development* **131**, 1353-1364 (2004).
- 43 Xie, T. & Spradling, A. C. decapentaplegic is essential for the maintenance and division of germline stem cells in the Drosophila ovary. *Cell* **94**, 251-260 (1998).
- 44 Kai, T. & Spradling, A. Differentiating germ cells can revert into functional stem cells in Drosophila melanogaster ovaries. *Nature* **428**, 564-569 (2004).
- 45 Kitamoto, T. & Hanaoka, K. Notch3 null mutation in mice causes muscle hyperplasia by repetitive muscle regeneration. *Stem Cells* **28**, 2205-2216 (2010).
- 46 Mitchell, K. J. *et al.* Identification and characterization of a non-satellite cell muscle resident progenitor during postnatal development. *Nat Cell Biol* **12**, 257-266 (2010).
- 47 Chen, J. F. *et al.* microRNA-1 and microRNA-206 regulate skeletal muscle satellite cell proliferation and differentiation by repressing Pax7. *J Cell Biol* **190**, 867-879 (2010).
- 48 Molofsky, A. V. *et al.* Bmi-1 dependence distinguishes neural stem cell selfrenewal from progenitor proliferation. *Nature* **425**, 962-967, doi:10.1038/nature02060 (2003).

- 49 Lessard, J. & Sauvageau, G. Bmi-1 determines the proliferative capacity of normal and leukaemic stem cells. *Nature* **423**, 255-260 (2003).
- 50 Park, I. K. *et al.* Bmi-1 is required for maintenance of adult self-renewing haematopoietic stem cells. *Nature* **423**, 302-305 (2003).
- 51 Lowry, W. E. *et al.* Defining the impact of beta-catenin/Tcf transactivation on epithelial stem cells. *Genes Dev* **19**, 1596-1611 (2005).
- 52 Reya, T. *et al.* A role for Wnt signalling in self-renewal of haematopoietic stem cells. *Nature* **423**, 409-414, doi:10.1038/nature01593 (2003).
- 53 Satoh, Y. *et al.* Roles for c-Myc in self-renewal of hematopoietic stem cells. *J Biol Chem* **279**, 24986-24993 (2004).
- 54 Antonchuk, J., Sauvageau, G. & Humphries, R. K. HOXB4-induced expansion of adult hematopoietic stem cells ex vivo. *Cell* **109**, 39-45 (2002).
- 55 Abramovich, C., Pineault, N., Ohta, H. & Humphries, R. K. Hox genes: from leukemia to hematopoietic stem cell expansion. *Ann N Y Acad Sci* **1044**, 109-116 (2005).
- 56 Tothova, Z. *et al.* FoxOs are critical mediators of hematopoietic stem cell resistance to physiologic oxidative stress. *Cell* **128**, 325-339 (2007).
- 57 Yalcin, S. *et al.* Foxo3 is essential for the regulation of ataxia telangiectasia mutated and oxidative stress-mediated homeostasis of hematopoietic stem cells. *J Biol Chem* **283**, 25692-25705 (2008).
- 58 Weber, J. M. & Calvi, L. M. Notch signaling and the bone marrow hematopoietic stem cell niche. *Bone* **46**, 281-285, doi:10.1016/j.bone.2009.08.007 (2010).
- 59 Schuringa, J. J. & Vellenga, E. Role of the polycomb group gene BMI1 in normal and leukemic hematopoietic stem and progenitor cells. *Curr Opin Hematol* **17**, 294-299, doi:10.1097/MOH.0b013e328338c439 (2010).
- 60 Sander, S. *et al.* MYC stimulates EZH2 expression by repression of its negative regulator miR-26a. *Blood* **112**, 4202-4212 (2008).

- 61 Kamminga, L. M. *et al.* The Polycomb group gene Ezh2 prevents hematopoietic stem cell exhaustion. *Blood* **107**, 2170-2179 (2006).
- 62 Bruggeman, S. W. *et al.* Ink4a and Arf differentially affect cell proliferation and neural stem cell self-renewal in Bmi1-deficient mice. *Genes Dev* **19**, 1438-1443 (2005).
- 63 Molofsky, A. V., He, S., Bydon, M., Morrison, S. J. & Pardal, R. Bmi-1 promotes neural stem cell self-renewal and neural development but not mouse growth and survival by repressing the p16Ink4a and p19Arf senescence pathways. *Genes Dev* 19, 1432-1437 (2005).
- 64 Lee, K. *et al.* Expression of Bmi-1 in epidermis enhances cell survival by altering cell cycle regulatory protein expression and inhibiting apoptosis. *J Invest Dermatol* **128**, 9-17 (2008).
- Miki, J., Fujimura, Y., Koseki, H. & Kamijo, T. Polycomb complexes regulate cellular senescence by repression of ARF in cooperation with E2F3. *Genes Cells* 12, 1371-1382 (2007).
- 66 Godlewski, J. *et al.* Targeting of the Bmi-1 oncogene/stem cell renewal factor by microRNA-128 inhibits glioma proliferation and self-renewal. *Cancer Res* **68**, 9125-9130, doi:10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-08-2629 (2008).
- 67 Iwama, A. *et al.* Enhanced self-renewal of hematopoietic stem cells mediated by the polycomb gene product Bmi-1. *Immunity* **21**, 843-851 (2004).
- 68 Lukacs, R. U., Memarzadeh, S., Wu, H. & Witte, O. N. Bmi-1 is a crucial regulator of prostate stem cell self-renewal and malignant transformation. *Cell Stem Cell* **7**, 682-693, doi:10.1016/j.stem.2010.11.013 (2010).
- 69 De Haan, G. & Gerrits, A. Epigenetic control of hematopoietic stem cell aging the case of Ezh2. *Ann N Y Acad Sci* **1106**, 233-239 (2007).
- 70 Chen, C. *et al.* TSC-mTOR maintains quiescence and function of hematopoietic stem cells by repressing mitochondrial biogenesis and reactive oxygen species. *J Exp Med* **205**, 2397-2408 (2008).
- 71 Ito, K. *et al.* Regulation of oxidative stress by ATM is required for self-renewal of haematopoietic stem cells. *Nature* **431**, 997-1002 (2004).

- 72 Motoyama, N. *et al.* Massive cell death of immature hematopoietic cells and neurons in Bcl-x-deficient mice. *Science* **267**, 1506-1510 (1995).
- 73 Chen, J. Senescence and functional failure in hematopoietic stem cells. *Exp Hematol* **32**, 1025-1032 (2004).
- 74 Opferman, J. T. *et al.* Obligate role of anti-apoptotic MCL-1 in the survival of hematopoietic stem cells. *Science* **307**, 1101-1104 (2005).
- 75 Lindsten, T., Zong, W. X. & Thompson, C. B. Defining the role of the Bcl-2 family of proteins in the nervous system. *The Neuroscientist : a review journal bringing neurobiology, neurology and psychiatry* **11**, 10-15, doi:10.1177/1073858404269267 (2005).
- 76 Leung, C. G. *et al.* Requirements for survivin in terminal differentiation of erythroid cells and maintenance of hematopoietic stem and progenitor cells. *J Exp Med* **204**, 1603-1611 (2007).
- 77 Domen, J., Gandy, K. L. & Weissman, I. L. Systemic overexpression of BCL-2 in the hematopoietic system protects transgenic mice from the consequences of lethal irradiation. *Blood* **91**, 2272-2282 (1998).
- Lombard, D. B. *et al.* DNA repair, genome stability, and aging. *Cell* 120, 497-512 (2005).
- 79 Blackburn, E. H. *et al.* Recognition and elongation of telomeres by telomerase. *Genome / National Research Council Canada = Genome / Conseil national de recherches Canada* **31**, 553-560 (1989).
- 80 Gall, J. G. Telomerase RNA: tying up the loose ends. *Nature* **344**, 108-109, doi:10.1038/344108a0 (1990).
- 81 Blackburn, E. H. Structure and function of telomeres. *Nature* **350**, 569-573, doi:10.1038/350569a0 (1991).
- 82 Flores, I. & Blasco, M. A. The role of telomeres and telomerase in stem cell aging. *FEBS Lett* **584**, 3826-3830 (2010).
- 83 Shay, J. W. & Wright, W. E. Telomeres and telomerase in normal and cancer stem cells. *FEBS Lett* **584**, 3819-3825 (2010).

- ⁸⁴ Ju, Z. & Rudolph, K. L. Telomeres and telomerase in stem cells during aging and disease. *Genome Dyn* **1**, 84-103 (2006).
- 85 Foudi, A. *et al.* Analysis of histone 2B-GFP retention reveals slowly cycling hematopoietic stem cells. *Nat Biotechnol* **27**, 84-90 (2009).
- 86 Domen, J., Cheshier, S. H. & Weissman, I. L. The role of apoptosis in the regulation of hematopoietic stem cells: Overexpression of Bcl-2 increases both their number and repopulation potential. *J Exp Med* **191**, 253-264 (2000).
- 87 Hock, H. *et al.* Tel/Etv6 is an essential and selective regulator of adult hematopoietic stem cell survival. *Genes Dev* **18**, 2336-2341 (2004).
- Fuchs, E. The tortoise and the hair: slow-cycling cells in the stem cell race. *Cell* 137, 811-819 (2009).
- 89 Kippin, T. E., Martens, D. J. & van der Kooy, D. p21 loss compromises the relative quiescence of forebrain stem cell proliferation leading to exhaustion of their proliferation capacity. *Genes Dev* **19**, 756-767 (2005).
- 90 Lacorazza, H. D. *et al.* The transcription factor MEF/ELF4 regulates the quiescence of primitive hematopoietic cells. *Cancer Cell* **9**, 175-187 (2006).
- 91 Wilson, A. *et al.* Hematopoietic stem cells reversibly switch from dormancy to self-renewal during homeostasis and repair. *Cell* **135**, 1118-1129 (2008).
- 92 Wilson, A., Laurenti, E. & Trumpp, A. Balancing dormant and self-renewing hematopoietic stem cells. *Curr Opin Genet Dev* **19**, 461-468 (2009).
- 93 Zhang, J. *et al.* Identification of the haematopoietic stem cell niche and control of the niche size. *Nature* **425**, 836-841 (2003).
- 94 Kiel, M. J. *et al.* SLAM family receptors distinguish hematopoietic stem and progenitor cells and reveal endothelial niches for stem cells. *Cell* **121**, 1109-1121 (2005).
- Li, L. & Clevers, H. Coexistence of quiescent and active adult stem cells in mammals. *Science* **327**, 542-545, doi:10.1126/science.1180794 (2010).
- 96 Suda, T. & Arai, F. Wnt signaling in the niche. *Cell* **132**, 729-730 (2008).

- 97 Fleming, H. E. *et al.* Wnt signaling in the niche enforces hematopoietic stem cell quiescence and is necessary to preserve self-renewal in vivo. *Cell Stem Cell* **2**, 274-283, doi:10.1016/j.stem.2008.01.003 (2008).
- 98 Sato, T. *et al.* Paneth cells constitute the niche for Lgr5 stem cells in intestinal crypts. *Nature* **469**, 415-418 (2011).
- 99 Trowbridge, J. J., Scott, M. P. & Bhatia, M. Hedgehog modulates cell cycle regulators in stem cells to control hematopoietic regeneration. *Proc Natl Acad Sci* USA 103, 14134-14139 (2006).
- 100 Thoren, L. A. *et al.* Kit regulates maintenance of quiescent hematopoietic stem cells. *J Immunol* **180**, 2045-2053 (2008).
- 101 Nie, Y., Han, Y. C. & Zou, Y. R. CXCR4 is required for the quiescence of primitive hematopoietic cells. *J Exp Med* **205**, 777-783 (2008).
- 102 Aguirre, A., Rubio, M. E. & Gallo, V. Notch and EGFR pathway interaction regulates neural stem cell number and self-renewal. *Nature* **467**, 323-327, doi:10.1038/nature09347 (2010).
- 103 Song, X. & Xie, T. DE-cadherin-mediated cell adhesion is essential for maintaining somatic stem cells in the Drosophila ovary. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 99, 14813-14818 (2002).
- 104 Song, X., Zhu, C. H., Doan, C. & Xie, T. Germline stem cells anchored by adherens junctions in the Drosophila ovary niches. *Science* **296**, 1855-1857 (2002).
- 105 Sugiyama, T., Kohara, H., Noda, M. & Nagasawa, T. Maintenance of the hematopoietic stem cell pool by CXCL12-CXCR4 chemokine signaling in bone marrow stromal cell niches. *Immunity* 25, 977-988 (2006).
- 106 Arai, F. *et al.* Tie2/angiopoietin-1 signaling regulates hematopoietic stem cell quiescence in the bone marrow niche. *Cell* **118**, 149-161 (2004).
- 107 Hosokawa, K. *et al.* Knockdown of N-cadherin suppresses the long-term engraftment of hematopoietic stem cells. *Blood* **116**, 554-563, doi:10.1182/blood-2009-05-224857 (2010).

- 108 Haug, J. S. *et al.* N-cadherin expression level distinguishes reserved versus primed states of hematopoietic stem cells. *Cell Stem Cell* **2**, 367-379 (2008).
- 109 Wein, F. *et al.* N-cadherin is expressed on human hematopoietic progenitor cells and mediates interaction with human mesenchymal stromal cells. *Stem cell research* **4**, 129-139, doi:10.1016/j.scr.2009.12.004 (2010).
- 110 Yamashita, Y. M., Jones, D. L. & Fuller, M. T. Orientation of asymmetric stem cell division by the APC tumor suppressor and centrosome. *Science* **301**, 1547-1550 (2003).
- 111 Taddei, I. *et al.* Beta1 integrin deletion from the basal compartment of the mammary epithelium affects stem cells. *Nat Cell Biol* **10**, 716-722 (2008).
- 112 Tripodo, C. *et al.* CD146(+) bone marrow osteoprogenitors increase in the advanced stages of primary myelofibrosis. *Haematologica* **94**, 127-130, doi:10.3324/haematol.13598 (2009).
- 113 Mendez-Ferrer, S. *et al.* Mesenchymal and haematopoietic stem cells form a unique bone marrow niche. *Nature* **466**, 829-834, doi:10.1038/nature09262 (2010).
- 114 Lopez-Onieva, L., Fernandez-Minan, A. & Gonzalez-Reyes, A. Jak/Stat signalling in niche support cells regulates dpp transcription to control germline stem cell maintenance in the Drosophila ovary. *Development* 135, 533-540 (2008).
- 115 Kai, T. & Spradling, A. An empty Drosophila stem cell niche reactivates the proliferation of ectopic cells. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* **100**, 4633-4638 (2003).
- Li, L. & Xie, T. Stem cell niche: structure and function. *Annu Rev Cell Dev Biol* 21, 605-631 (2005).
- 117 Kirilly, D. & Xie, T. The Drosophila ovary: an active stem cell community. *Cell Res* **17**, 15-25 (2007).
- 118 Katayama, Y. *et al.* Signals from the sympathetic nervous system regulate hematopoietic stem cell egress from bone marrow. *Cell* **124**, 407-421, doi:10.1016/j.cell.2005.10.041 (2006).

- 119 Ellis, S. J. & Tanentzapf, G. Integrin-mediated adhesion and stem-cell-niche interactions. *Cell Tissue Res* **339**, 121-130, doi:10.1007/s00441-009-0828-4 (2010).
- 120 Tanentzapf, G., Devenport, D., Godt, D. & Brown, N. H. Integrin-dependent anchoring of a stem-cell niche. *Nat Cell Biol* **9**, 1413-1418, doi:10.1038/ncb1660 (2007).
- 121 Priestley, G. V., Scott, L. M., Ulyanova, T. & Papayannopoulou, T. Lack of alpha4 integrin expression in stem cells restricts competitive function and self-renewal activity. *Blood* **107**, 2959-2967 (2006).
- 122 Scott, L. M., Priestley, G. V. & Papayannopoulou, T. Deletion of alpha4 integrins from adult hematopoietic cells reveals roles in homeostasis, regeneration, and homing. *Mol Cell Biol* **23**, 9349-9360 (2003).
- 123 Umemoto, T. *et al.* Expression of Integrin beta3 is correlated to the properties of quiescent hemopoietic stem cells possessing the side population phenotype. *J Immunol* **177**, 7733-7739 (2006).
- 124 Campos, L. S. *et al.* beta1 integrins activate a MAPK signalling pathway in neural stem cells that contributes to their maintenance. *Development* **131**, 3433-3444 (2004).
- 125 Krause, D. S., Lazarides, K., von Andrian, U. H. & Van Etten, R. A. Requirement for CD44 in homing and engraftment of BCR-ABL-expressing leukemic stem cells. *Nat Med* **12**, 1175-1180 (2006).
- 126 Avigdor, A. *et al.* CD44 and hyaluronic acid cooperate with SDF-1 in the trafficking of human CD34+ stem/progenitor cells to bone marrow. *Blood* **103**, 2981-2989 (2004).
- 127 Cottler-Fox, M. H. *et al.* Stem cell mobilization. *Hematology (Am Soc Hematol Educ Program)*, 419-437 (2003).
- 128 Nervi, B., Link, D. C. & DiPersio, J. F. Cytokines and hematopoietic stem cell mobilization. *J Cell Biochem* **99**, 690-705 (2006).
- 129 Essers, M. A. *et al.* IFNalpha activates dormant haematopoietic stem cells in vivo. *Nature* **458**, 904-908 (2009).

- 130 Yang, L. *et al.* IFN-gamma negatively modulates self-renewal of repopulating human hemopoietic stem cells. *J Immunol* **174**, 752-757 (2005).
- 131 Sato, T. *et al.* Interferon regulatory factor-2 protects quiescent hematopoietic stem cells from type I interferon-dependent exhaustion. *Nat Med* **15**, 696-700 (2009).
- 132 Mozzetta, C. *et al.* Selective control of Pax7 expression by TNF-activated p38alpha/polycomb repressive complex 2 (PRC2) signaling during muscle satellite cell differentiation. *Cell Cycle* **10**, 191-198 (2011).
- 133 Palacios, D. *et al.* TNF/p38alpha/polycomb signaling to Pax7 locus in satellite cells links inflammation to the epigenetic control of muscle regeneration. *Cell Stem Cell* **7**, 455-469, doi:10.1016/j.stem.2010.08.013 (2010).
- 134 Kentaro Hosokawa, F. A., Hiroki Yoshihara, Keiyo Takubo, Keisuke Ito, Sahoko Matsuoka, and Toshio Suda. Reactive Oxygen Species Control Hematopoietic Stem Cell-Niche Interaction through the Regulation of N-Cadherin. *Blood (ASH Annual Meeting Abstracts)* (2006).
- 135 Iiyama, M., Kakihana, K., Kurosu, T. & Miura, O. Reactive oxygen species generated by hematopoietic cytokines play roles in activation of receptormediated signaling and in cell cycle progression. *Cell Signal* 18, 174-182 (2006).
- 136 Simsek, T. *et al.* The distinct metabolic profile of hematopoietic stem cells reflects their location in a hypoxic niche. *Cell Stem Cell* 7, 380-390, doi:10.1016/j.stem.2010.07.011 (2010).
- 137 Mohyeldin, A., Garzon-Muvdi, T. & Quinones-Hinojosa, A. Oxygen in stem cell biology: a critical component of the stem cell niche. *Cell Stem Cell* 7, 150-161 (2010).
- 138 Ito, K. *et al.* Reactive oxygen species act through p38 MAPK to limit the lifespan of hematopoietic stem cells. *Nat Med* (2006).
- 139 Morrison, S. J. & Scadden, D. T. The bone marrow niche for haematopoietic stem cells. *Nature* **505**, 327-334, doi:10.1038/nature12984 (2014).
- 140 Horton, S. J. & Huntly, B. J. Recent advances in acute myeloid leukemia stem cell biology. *Haematologica* **97**, 966-974, doi:10.3324/haematol.2011.054734 (2012).

- 141 Mrozek, K. *et al.* Adult patients with de novo acute myeloid leukemia and t(9; 11)(p22; q23) have a superior outcome to patients with other translocations involving band 11q23: a cancer and leukemia group B study. *Blood* **90**, 4532-4538 (1997).
- 142 Clevers, H. The cancer stem cell: premises, promises and challenges. *Nat Med* **17**, 313-319 (2011).
- 143 Dybedal, I., Bryder, D., Fossum, A., Rusten, L. S. & Jacobsen, S. E. Tumor necrosis factor (TNF)-mediated activation of the p55 TNF receptor negatively regulates maintenance of cycling reconstituting human hematopoietic stem cells. *Blood* 98, 1782-1791 (2001).
- 144 van Rhenen, A. *et al.* High stem cell frequency in acute myeloid leukemia at diagnosis predicts high minimal residual disease and poor survival. *Clin Cancer Res* **11**, 6520-6527, doi:10.1158/1078-0432.CCR-05-0468 (2005).
- 145 Dean, M., Fojo, T. & Bates, S. Tumour stem cells and drug resistance. *Nat Rev Cancer* 5, 275-284 (2005).
- 146 Lu, C. & Shervington, A. Chemoresistance in gliomas. *Mol Cell Biochem* **312**, 71-80 (2008).
- 147 Eyler, C. E. & Rich, J. N. Survival of the fittest: cancer stem cells in therapeutic resistance and angiogenesis. *J Clin Oncol* **26**, 2839-2845 (2008).
- 148 Lee, C. J., Dosch, J. & Simeone, D. M. Pancreatic cancer stem cells. *J Clin Oncol* 26, 2806-2812 (2008).
- 149 Maitland, N. J. & Collins, A. T. Prostate cancer stem cells: a new target for therapy. *J Clin Oncol* **26**, 2862-2870 (2008).
- 150 Zhao, C. *et al.* Hedgehog signalling is essential for maintenance of cancer stem cells in myeloid leukaemia. *Nature* **458**, 776-779 (2009).
- 151 Krivtsov, A. V. *et al.* Transformation from committed progenitor to leukaemia stem cell initiated by MLL-AF9. *Nature* **442**, 818-822 (2006).
- 152 Cozzio, A. *et al.* Similar MLL-associated leukemias arising from self-renewing stem cells and short-lived myeloid progenitors. *Genes Dev* **17**, 3029-3035 (2003).

- 153 Huntly, B. J. *et al.* MOZ-TIF2, but not BCR-ABL, confers properties of leukemic stem cells to committed murine hematopoietic progenitors. *Cancer Cell* **6**, 587-596 (2004).
- 154 Fodde, R., Smits, R. & Clevers, H. APC, signal transduction and genetic instability in colorectal cancer. *Nat Rev Cancer* 1, 55-67, doi:10.1038/35094067 (2001).
- 155 Jamieson, C. H. *et al.* Granulocyte-macrophage progenitors as candidate leukemic stem cells in blast-crisis CML. *N Engl J Med* **351**, 657-667 (2004).
- 156 Jamieson, C. H., Weissman, I. L. & Passegue, E. Chronic versus acute myelogenous leukemia: a question of self-renewal. *Cancer Cell* 6, 531-533 (2004).
- 157 Matsuzaki, K. *et al.* Chronic inflammation associated with hepatitis C virus infection perturbs hepatic transforming growth factor beta signaling, promoting cirrhosis and hepatocellular carcinoma. *Hepatology* **46**, 48-57, doi:10.1002/hep.21672 (2007).
- Hussain, S. P., Schwank, J., Staib, F., Wang, X. W. & Harris, C. C. TP53 mutations and hepatocellular carcinoma: insights into the etiology and pathogenesis of liver cancer. *Oncogene* 26, 2166-2176, doi:10.1038/sj.onc.1210279 (2007).
- 159 Long, J. *et al.* Correlation of TP53 mutations with HCV positivity in hepatocarcinogenesis: identification of a novel TP53 microindel in hepatocellular carcinoma with HCV infection. *Oncol Rep* **30**, 119-124, doi:10.3892/or.2013.2430 (2013).
- 160 Tornesello, M. L. *et al.* Mutations in TP53, CTNNB1 and PIK3CA genes in hepatocellular carcinoma associated with hepatitis B and hepatitis C virus infections. *Genomics* **102**, 74-83, doi:10.1016/j.ygeno.2013.04.001 (2013).
- 161 Woo, H. G. *et al.* Association of TP53 mutations with stem cell-like gene expression and survival of patients with hepatocellular carcinoma. *Gastroenterology* **140**, 1063-1070, doi:10.1053/j.gastro.2010.11.034 (2011).
- 162 Gilliland, D. G., Jordan, C. T. & Felix, C. A. The molecular basis of leukemia. *Hematology Am Soc Hematol Educ Program*, 80-97 (2004).

- 163 Jordan, C. T. *et al.* The interleukin-3 receptor alpha chain is a unique marker for human acute myelogenous leukemia stem cells. *Leukemia* **14**, 1777-1784 (2000).
- 164 Liu, Y. *et al.* Akt phosphorylates the transcriptional repressor bmi1 to block its effects on the tumor-suppressing ink4a-arf locus. *Sci Signal* **5**, ra77, doi:10.1126/scisignal.2003199 (2012).
- 165 Saadeddin, A., Babaei-Jadidi, R., Spencer-Dene, B. & Nateri, A. S. The links between transcription, beta-catenin/JNK signaling, and carcinogenesis. *Mol Cancer Res* 7, 1189-1196, doi:10.1158/1541-7786.MCR-09-0027 (2009).
- 166 Miller, P. G. *et al.* In Vivo RNAi screening identifies a leukemia-specific dependence on integrin beta 3 signaling. *Cancer Cell* **24**, 45-58, doi:10.1016/j.ccr.2013.05.004 (2013).
- 167 Naugler, W. E. & Karin, M. NF-kappaB and cancer-identifying targets and mechanisms. *Curr Opin Genet Dev* 18, 19-26, doi:10.1016/j.gde.2008.01.020 (2008).
- 168 DiDonato, J. A., Mercurio, F. & Karin, M. NF-kappaB and the link between inflammation and cancer. *Immunol Rev* 246, 379-400, doi:10.1111/j.1600-065X.2012.01099.x (2012).
- 169 Perkins, N. D. The diverse and complex roles of NF-kappaB subunits in cancer. *Nat Rev Cancer* **12**, 121-132, doi:10.1038/nrc3204 (2012).
- 170 Gilmore, T. D. Introduction to NF-kappaB: players, pathways, perspectives. *Oncogene* **25**, 6680-6684, doi:10.1038/sj.onc.1209954 (2006).
- 171 Hoffmann, A., Natoli, G. & Ghosh, G. Transcriptional regulation via the NFkappaB signaling module. *Oncogene* **25**, 6706-6716, doi:10.1038/sj.onc.1209933 (2006).
- 172 Volk, A. *et al.* Co-inhibition of NF-kappaB and JNK is synergistic in TNFexpressing human AML. *J Exp Med* **211**, 1093-1108, doi:10.1084/jem.20130990 (2014).
- 173 Konopleva, M. Y. & Jordan, C. T. Leukemia stem cells and microenvironment: biology and therapeutic targeting. *J Clin Oncol* **29**, 591-599 (2011).

- 174 Jordan, C. T. Cancer stem cells: controversial or just misunderstood? *Cell Stem Cell* **4**, 203-205 (2009).
- 175 Medyouf, H. *et al.* Myelodysplastic cells in patients reprogram mesenchymal stromal cells to establish a transplantable stem cell niche disease unit. *Cell Stem Cell* **14**, 824-837, doi:10.1016/j.stem.2014.02.014 (2014).
- 176 Colmone, A. *et al.* Leukemic cells create bone marrow niches that disrupt the behavior of normal hematopoietic progenitor cells. *Science* **322**, 1861-1865, doi:10.1126/science.1164390 (2008).
- 177 Boyerinas, B. *et al.* Adhesion to osteopontin in the bone marrow niche regulates lymphoblastic leukemia cell dormancy. *Blood* **121**, 4821-4831, doi:10.1182/blood-2012-12-475483 (2013).
- 178 Rouault-Pierre, K. *et al.* HIF-2alpha protects human hematopoietic stem/progenitors and acute myeloid leukemic cells from apoptosis induced by endoplasmic reticulum stress. *Cell Stem Cell* **13**, 549-563, doi:10.1016/j.stem.2013.08.011 (2013).
- 179 Mueller, M. M. & Fusenig, N. E. Friends or foes bipolar effects of the tumour stroma in cancer. *Nat Rev Cancer* **4**, 839-849, doi:10.1038/nrc1477 (2004).
- 180 Kharaishvili, G. *et al.* The role of cancer-associated fibroblasts, solid stress and other microenvironmental factors in tumor progression and therapy resistance. *Cancer Cell Int* **14**, 41, doi:10.1186/1475-2867-14-41 (2014).
- 181 Duan, C. W. *et al.* Leukemia propagating cells rebuild an evolving niche in response to therapy. *Cancer Cell* **25**, 778-793, doi:10.1016/j.ccr.2014.04.015 (2014).
- 182 Boyd, A. L. *et al.* Niche displacement of human leukemic stem cells uniquely allows their competitive replacement with healthy HSPCs. *J Exp Med* **211**, 1925-1935, doi:10.1084/jem.20140131 (2014).
- 183 Barnes, D. J. & Melo, J. V. Primitive, quiescent and difficult to kill: the role of non-proliferating stem cells in chronic myeloid leukemia. *Cell Cycle* 5, 2862-2866 (2006).

- 184 Goff, D. J. *et al.* A Pan-BCL2 inhibitor renders bone-marrow-resident human leukemia stem cells sensitive to tyrosine kinase inhibition. *Cell Stem Cell* **12**, 316-328, doi:10.1016/j.stem.2012.12.011 (2013).
- 185 Reynaud, D. *et al.* IL-6 controls leukemic multipotent progenitor cell fate and contributes to chronic myelogenous leukemia development. *Cancer Cell* **20**, 661-673, doi:10.1016/j.ccr.2011.10.012 (2011).
- 186 Munoz, L. *et al.* Interleukin-3 receptor alpha chain (CD123) is widely expressed in hematologic malignancies. *Haematologica* **86**, 1261-1269 (2001).
- 187 Hauswirth, A. W. *et al.* Expression of the target receptor CD33 in CD34+/CD38-/CD123+ AML stem cells. *Eur J Clin Invest* **37**, 73-82, doi:10.1111/j.1365-2362.2007.01746.x (2007).
- 188 Yalcintepe, L., Frankel, A. E. & Hogge, D. E. Expression of interleukin-3 receptor subunits on defined subpopulations of acute myeloid leukemia blasts predicts the cytotoxicity of diphtheria toxin interleukin-3 fusion protein against malignant progenitors that engraft in immunodeficient mice. *Blood* 108, 3530-3537, doi:10.1182/blood-2006-04-013813 (2006).
- 189 Jin, L. *et al.* Monoclonal antibody-mediated targeting of CD123, IL-3 receptor alpha chain, eliminates human acute myeloid leukemic stem cells. *Cell Stem Cell* 5, 31-42, doi:10.1016/j.stem.2009.04.018 (2009).
- 190 Li, G. *et al.* CD123 targeting oncolytic adenoviruses suppress acute myeloid leukemia cell proliferation in vitro and in vivo. *Blood cancer journal* **4**, e194, doi:10.1038/bcj.2014.15 (2014).
- 191 Skaug, B., Jiang, X. & Chen, Z. J. The role of ubiquitin in NF-kappaB regulatory pathways. *Annu Rev Biochem* **78**, 769-796 (2009).
- 192 Adhikari, A., Xu, M. & Chen, Z. J. Ubiquitin-mediated activation of TAK1 and IKK. *Oncogene* **26**, 3214-3226 (2007).
- 193 Ea, C. K., Deng, L., Xia, Z. P., Pineda, G. & Chen, Z. J. Activation of IKK by TNFalpha requires site-specific ubiquitination of RIP1 and polyubiquitin binding by NEMO. *Mol Cell* **22**, 245-257 (2006).
- 194 Chen, Z. J., Bhoj, V. & Seth, R. B. Ubiquitin, TAK1 and IKK: is there a connection? *Cell Death Differ* **13**, 687-692 (2006).

- Wang, C. *et al.* TAK1 is a ubiquitin-dependent kinase of MKK and IKK. *Nature* 412, 346-351 (2001).
- 196 Bianchi, K. & Meier, P. A tangled web of ubiquitin chains: breaking news in TNF-R1 signaling. *Mol Cell* **36**, 736-742 (2009).
- 197 Haas, T. L. *et al.* Recruitment of the linear ubiquitin chain assembly complex stabilizes the TNF-R1 signaling complex and is required for TNF-mediated gene induction. *Mol Cell* **36**, 831-844 (2009).
- 198 Liu, S. & Chen, Z. J. Expanding role of ubiquitination in NF-kappaB signaling. *Cell research* **21**, 6-21 (2011).
- 199 Thompson, S. J., Loftus, L. T., Ashley, M. D. & Meller, R. Ubiquitin-proteasome system as a modulator of cell fate. *Curr Opin Pharmacol* **8**, 90-95 (2008).
- 200 Kishimoto, K., Matsumoto, K. & Ninomiya-Tsuji, J. TAK1 mitogen-activated protein kinase kinase kinase is activated by autophosphorylation within its activation loop. *J Biol Chem* **275**, 7359-7364 (2000).
- 201 Sakurai, H., Miyoshi, H., Mizukami, J. & Sugita, T. Phosphorylation-dependent activation of TAK1 mitogen-activated protein kinase kinase kinase by TAB1. *FEBS Lett* **474**, 141-145 (2000).
- 202 Singhirunnusorn, P., Suzuki, S., Kawasaki, N., Saiki, I. & Sakurai, H. Critical roles of threonine 187 phosphorylation in cellular stress-induced rapid and transient activation of transforming growth factor-beta-activated kinase 1 (TAK1) in a signaling complex containing TAK1-binding protein TAB1 and TAB2. *J Biol Chem* **280**, 7359-7368 (2005).
- 203 Sakurai, H., Shigemori, N., Hasegawa, K. & Sugita, T. TGF-beta-activated kinase 1 stimulates NF-kappa B activation by an NF-kappa B-inducing kinaseindependent mechanism. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* **243**, 545-549 (1998).
- 204 Sakurai, H., Miyoshi, H., Toriumi, W. & Sugita, T. Functional interactions of transforming growth factor beta-activated kinase 1 with IkappaB kinases to stimulate NF-kappaB activation. *J Biol Chem* **274**, 10641-10648 (1999).
- 205 Takaesu, G. *et al.* TAK1 is critical for IkappaB kinase-mediated activation of the NF-kappaB pathway. *J Mol Biol* **326**, 105-115 (2003).

- 206 Sakurai, H. *et al.* Tumor necrosis factor-alpha-induced IKK phosphorylation of NF-kappaB p65 on serine 536 is mediated through the TRAF2, TRAF5, and TAK1 signaling pathway. *J Biol Chem* **278**, 36916-36923 (2003).
- 207 Takatsu, Y. *et al.* TAK1 participates in c-Jun N-terminal kinase signaling during Drosophila development. *Mol Cell Biol* **20**, 3015-3026 (2000).
- 208 Tournier, C. *et al.* MKK7 is an essential component of the JNK signal transduction pathway activated by proinflammatory cytokines. *Genes Dev* **15**, 1419-1426 (2001).
- 209 Shirakabe, K. *et al.* TAK1 mediates the ceramide signaling to stress-activated protein kinase/c-Jun N-terminal kinase. *J Biol Chem* **272**, 8141-8144 (1997).
- 210 Wan, Y. Y., Chi, H., Xie, M., Schneider, M. D. & Flavell, R. A. The kinase TAK1 integrates antigen and cytokine receptor signaling for T cell development, survival and function. *Nat Immunol* **7**, 851-858 (2006).
- 211 Sato, S. *et al.* TAK1 is indispensable for development of T cells and prevention of colitis by the generation of regulatory T cells. *Int Immunol* **18**, 1405-1411 (2006).
- 212 Liu, H. H., Xie, M., Schneider, M. D. & Chen, Z. J. Essential role of TAK1 in thymocyte development and activation. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 103, 11677-11682 (2006).
- 213 Sato, S. *et al.* Essential function for the kinase TAK1 in innate and adaptive immune responses. *Nat Immunol* **6**, 1087-1095 (2005).
- 214 Omori, E. *et al.* TAK1 is a master regulator of epidermal homeostasis involving skin inflammation and apoptosis. *J Biol Chem* **281**, 19610-19617 (2006).
- 215 Tenev, T. *et al.* The Ripoptosome, a Signaling Platform that Assembles in Response to Genotoxic Stress and Loss of IAPs. *Mol Cell* (2011).
- 216 Feoktistova, M. *et al.* cIAPs block Ripoptosome formation, a RIP1/caspase-8 containing intracellular cell death complex differentially regulated by cFLIP isoforms. *Mol Cell* **43**, 449-463 (2011).
- 217 Lavrik, I., Golks, A. & Krammer, P. H. Death receptor signaling. *J Cell Sci* **118**, 265-267 (2005).

- 218 Micheau, O. & Tschopp, J. Induction of TNF receptor I-mediated apoptosis via two sequential signaling complexes. *Cell* **114**, 181-190 (2003).
- 219 Vandenabeele, P., Galluzzi, L., Vanden Berghe, T. & Kroemer, G. Molecular mechanisms of necroptosis: an ordered cellular explosion. *Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol* 11, 700-714 (2010).
- 220 Zhang, H. *et al.* Functional complementation between FADD and RIP1 in embryos and lymphocytes. *Nature* **471**, 373-376 (2011).
- 221 Kaiser, W. J. *et al.* RIP3 mediates the embryonic lethality of caspase-8-deficient mice. *Nature* **471**, 368-372 (2011).
- 222 Vandenabeele, P., Declercq, W., Van Herreweghe, F. & Vanden Berghe, T. The role of the kinases RIP1 and RIP3 in TNF-induced necrosis. *Sci Signal* **3**, re4 (2011).
- 223 O'Donnell, M. A. & Ting, A. T. RIP1 comes back to life as a cell death regulator in TNFR1 signaling. *Febs J* **278**, 877-887 (2011).
- Jost, P. J. *et al.* XIAP discriminates between type I and type II FAS-induced apoptosis. *Nature* **460**, 1035-1039 (2009).
- 225 Holler, N. *et al.* Fas triggers an alternative, caspase-8-independent cell death pathway using the kinase RIP as effector molecule. *Nature immunology* **1**, 489-495 (2000).
- 226 Vercammen, D., Vandenabeele, P., Beyaert, R., Declercq, W. & Fiers, W. Tumour necrosis factor-induced necrosis versus anti-Fas-induced apoptosis in L929 cells. *Cytokine* **9**, 801-808 (1997).
- 227 He, S. *et al.* Receptor interacting protein kinase-3 determines cellular necrotic response to TNF-alpha. *Cell* **137**, 1100-1111 (2009).
- 228 Zhang, D. W. *et al.* RIP3, an energy metabolism regulator that switches TNFinduced cell death from apoptosis to necrosis. *Science* **325**, 332-336 (2009).
- 229 Cho, Y. S. *et al.* Phosphorylation-driven assembly of the RIP1-RIP3 complex regulates programmed necrosis and virus-induced inflammation. *Cell* **137**, 1112-1123, doi:10.1016/j.cell.2009.05.037 (2009).
- 230 Hitomi, J. *et al.* Identification of a molecular signaling network that regulates a cellular necrotic cell death pathway. *Cell* **135**, 1311-1323 (2008).
- 231 Rosenberg, S., Zhang, H. & Zhang, J. FADD deficiency impairs early hematopoiesis in the bone marrow. *J Immunol* **186**, 203-213 (2011).
- 232 Ermolaeva, M. A. *et al.* Function of TRADD in tumor necrosis factor receptor 1 signaling and in TRIF-dependent inflammatory responses. *Nature immunology* **9**, 1037-1046 (2008).
- 233 Welz, P. S. *et al.* FADD prevents RIP3-mediated epithelial cell necrosis and chronic intestinal inflammation. *Nature* **477**, 330-334 (2011).
- 234 Gunther, C. *et al.* Caspase-8 regulates TNF-alpha-induced epithelial necroptosis and terminal ileitis. *Nature* **477**, 335-339 (2011).
- 235 Oberst, A. *et al.* Catalytic activity of the caspase-8-FLIP(L) complex inhibits RIPK3-dependent necrosis. *Nature* **471**, 363-367 (2011).
- 236 Sun, L. *et al.* Mixed lineage kinase domain-like protein mediates necrosis signaling downstream of RIP3 kinase. *Cell* 148, 213-227, doi:10.1016/j.cell.2011.11.031 (2012).
- 237 Zhao, J. *et al.* Mixed lineage kinase domain-like is a key receptor interacting protein 3 downstream component of TNF-induced necrosis. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* **109**, 5322-5327, doi:10.1073/pnas.1200012109 (2012).
- 238 Wang, Z., Jiang, H., Chen, S., Du, F. & Wang, X. The mitochondrial phosphatase PGAM5 functions at the convergence point of multiple necrotic death pathways. *Cell* 148, 228-243, doi:10.1016/j.cell.2011.11.030 (2012).
- 239 Pellegrini, M. *et al.* FADD and caspase-8 are required for cytokine-induced proliferation of hemopoietic progenitor cells. *Blood* **106**, 1581-1589 (2005).
- 240 Kim, Y. S., Morgan, M. J., Choksi, S. & Liu, Z. G. TNF-induced activation of the Nox1 NADPH oxidase and its role in the induction of necrotic cell death. *Mol Cell* **26**, 675-687 (2007).

- 241 Xiao, Y. *et al.* TNF-{alpha}/Fas-RIP-1-induced cell death signaling separates murine hematopoietic stem cells/progenitors into two distinct populations. *Blood* (2011).
- 242 Lazennec, G. & Richmond, A. Chemokines and chemokine receptors: new insights into cancer-related inflammation. *Trends Mol Med* **16**, 133-144 (2010).
- 243 Gonda, T. A., Tu, S. & Wang, T. C. Chronic inflammation, the tumor microenvironment and carcinogenesis. *Cell Cycle* **8**, 2005-2013 (2009).
- 244 Quante, M. & Wang, T. C. Inflammation and stem cells in gastrointestinal carcinogenesis. *Physiology (Bethesda)* **23**, 350-359 (2008).
- 245 Ostrand-Rosenberg, S. & Sinha, P. Myeloid-derived suppressor cells: linking inflammation and cancer. *J Immunol* **182**, 4499-4506 (2009).
- 246 Testa, U. TRAIL/TRAIL-R in hematologic malignancies. *J Cell Biochem* **110**, 21-34 (2010).
- 247 Smyth, M. J. *et al.* Nature's TRAIL--on a path to cancer immunotherapy. *Immunity* **18**, 1-6 (2003).
- 248 Takeda, K., Stagg, J., Yagita, H., Okumura, K. & Smyth, M. J. Targeting deathinducing receptors in cancer therapy. *Oncogene* **26**, 3745-3757 (2007).
- 249 Boehrer, S., Nowak, D., Hoelzer, D., Mitrou, P. S. & Chow, K. U. The molecular biology of TRAIL-mediated signaling and its potential therapeutic exploitation in hematopoietic malignancies. *Curr Med Chem* **13**, 2091-2100 (2006).
- 250 Secchiero, P. & Zauli, G. Tumor-necrosis-factor-related apoptosis-inducing ligand and the regulation of hematopoiesis. *Curr Opin Hematol* **15**, 42-48 (2008).
- 251 Balkwill, F. Tumour necrosis factor and cancer. *Nat Rev Cancer* **9**, 361-371 (2009).
- 252 Guerra, C. *et al.* Pancreatitis-induced inflammation contributes to pancreatic cancer by inhibiting oncogene-induced senescence. *Cancer Cell* **19**, 728-739 (2011).

- 253 Guerra, C. *et al.* Chronic pancreatitis is essential for induction of pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma by K-Ras oncogenes in adult mice. *Cancer Cell* **11**, 291-302 (2007).
- 254 Vidal, M. The dark side of fly TNF: an ancient developmental proof reading mechanism turned into tumor promoter. *Cell Cycle* **9**, 3851-3856 (2010).
- 255 Chen, L. et al. CD95 promotes tumour growth. Nature 465, 492-496 (2010).
- 256 Oguma, K., Oshima, H. & Oshima, M. Inflammation, tumor necrosis factor and Wnt promotion in gastric cancer development. *Future Oncol* **6**, 515-526 (2010).
- 257 Knight, B. *et al.* Impaired preneoplastic changes and liver tumor formation in tumor necrosis factor receptor type 1 knockout mice. *J Exp Med* **192**, 1809-1818 (2000).
- 258 Rundhaug, J. E. & Fischer, S. M. Molecular Mechanisms of Mouse Skin Tumor Promotion. *Cancers (Basel)* **2**, 436-482 (2010).
- Arnott, C. H. *et al.* Expression of both TNF-alpha receptor subtypes is essential for optimal skin tumour development. *Oncogene* **23**, 1902-1910 (2004).
- 260 Scott, K. A. *et al.* An anti-tumor necrosis factor-alpha antibody inhibits the development of experimental skin tumors. *Mol Cancer Ther* **2**, 445-451 (2003).
- 261 Moore, R. J. *et al.* Mice deficient in tumor necrosis factor-alpha are resistant to skin carcinogenesis. *Nat Med* **5**, 828-831 (1999).
- 262 Scott, K. A. *et al.* TNF-alpha regulates epithelial expression of MMP-9 and integrin alphavbeta6 during tumour promotion. A role for TNF-alpha in keratinocyte migration? *Oncogene* **23**, 6954-6966 (2004).
- Arnott, C. H. *et al.* Tumour necrosis factor-alpha mediates tumour promotion via a PKC alpha- and AP-1-dependent pathway. *Oncogene* **21**, 4728-4738 (2002).
- 264 Kitakata, H. *et al.* Essential roles of tumor necrosis factor receptor p55 in liver metastasis of intrasplenic administration of colon 26 cells. *Cancer Res* **62**, 6682-6687 (2002).

- 265 Bertolini, F. Lenalidomide for multiple myeloma. *The New England journal of medicine* 367, 573; author reply 573-575, doi:10.1056/NEJMc1206734#SA1 (2012).
- 266 Pronk, C. J., Veiby, O. P., Bryder, D. & Jacobsen, S. E. Tumor necrosis factor restricts hematopoietic stem cell activity in mice: involvement of two distinct receptors. *The Journal of experimental medicine* 208, 1563-1570, doi:10.1084/jem.20110752 (2011).
- 267 Molnar, L., Berki, T., Hussain, A., Nemeth, P. & Losonczy, H. Detection of TNFalpha expression in the bone marrow and determination of TNFalpha production of peripheral blood mononuclear cells in myelodysplastic syndrome. *Pathol Oncol Res* 6, 18-23 (2000).
- 268 Dufour, C. *et al.* TNF-alpha and IFN-gamma are overexpressed in the bone marrow of Fanconi anemia patients and TNF-alpha suppresses erythropoiesis in vitro. *Blood* **102**, 2053-2059 (2003).
- 269 Lv, L. *et al.* The TNF-alpha 238A polymorphism is associated with susceptibility to persistent bone marrow dysplasia following chronic exposure to benzene. *Leuk Res* **31**, 1479-1485 (2007).
- 270 Selleri, C., Sato, T., Anderson, S., Young, N. S. & Maciejewski, J. P. Interferongamma and tumor necrosis factor-alpha suppress both early and late stages of hematopoiesis and induce programmed cell death. *J Cell Physiol* **165**, 538-546 (1995).
- 271 Gersuk, G. M. *et al.* A role for tumour necrosis factor-alpha, Fas and Fas-Ligand in marrow failure associated with myelodysplastic syndrome. *Br J Haematol* **103**, 176-188 (1998).
- 272 Scott, B. L. *et al.* Prolonged responses in patients with MDS and CMML treated with azacitidine and etanercept. *British journal of haematology* **148**, 944-947, doi:10.1111/j.1365-2141.2009.08061.x (2010).
- Pearl-Yafe, M. *et al.* Tumor necrosis factor receptors support murine hematopoietic progenitor function in the early stages of engraftment. *Stem cells* 28, 1270-1280, doi:10.1002/stem.448 (2010).

- 274 Gur, H. *et al.* Immune regulatory activity of CD34+ progenitor cells: evidence for a deletion-based mechanism mediated by TNF-alpha. *Blood* 105, 2585-2593, doi:10.1182/blood-2002-11-3463 (2005).
- 275 Rezzoug, F. *et al.* TNF-alpha is critical to facilitate hemopoietic stem cell engraftment and function. *J Immunol* **180**, 49-57 (2008).
- 276 Tsimberidou, A. M. & Giles, F. J. TNF-alpha targeted therapeutic approaches in patients with hematologic malignancies. *Expert Rev Anticancer Ther* **2**, 277-286 (2002).
- 277 Stifter, G., Heiss, S., Gastl, G., Tzankov, A. & Stauder, R. Over-expression of tumor necrosis factor-alpha in bone marrow biopsies from patients with myelodysplastic syndromes: relationship to anemia and prognosis. *Eur J Haematol* **75**, 485-491 (2005).
- 278 Beyne-Rauzy, O. *et al.* Tumor necrosis factor alpha induces senescence and chromosomal instability in human leukemic cells. *Oncogene* **23**, 7507-7516, doi:10.1038/sj.onc.1208024 (2004).
- 279 Li, J. *et al.* TNF-alpha induces leukemic clonal evolution ex vivo in Fanconi anemia group C murine stem cells. *J Clin Invest* **117**, 3283-3295, doi:10.1172/JCI31772 (2007).
- Patel, S. A., Heinrich, A. C., Reddy, B. Y. & Rameshwar, P. Inflammatory mediators: Parallels between cancer biology and stem cell therapy. *J Inflamm Res* 2, 13-19 (2009).
- 281 Gabrilovich, D. I. & Nagaraj, S. Myeloid-derived suppressor cells as regulators of the immune system. *Nat Rev Immunol* **9**, 162-174 (2009).
- 282 Mantovani, A., Allavena, P., Sica, A. & Balkwill, F. Cancer-related inflammation. *Nature* **454**, 436-444 (2008).
- 283 Kusmartsev, S. & Gabrilovich, D. I. Role of immature myeloid cells in mechanisms of immune evasion in cancer. *Cancer Immunol Immunother* 55, 237-245 (2006).
- 284 Bunt, S. K. *et al.* Reduced inflammation in the tumor microenvironment delays the accumulation of myeloid-derived suppressor cells and limits tumor progression. *Cancer Res* **67**, 10019-10026 (2007).

- 285 Thorsteinsdottir, U. *et al.* Overexpression of the myeloid leukemia-associated Hoxa9 gene in bone marrow cells induces stem cell expansion. *Blood* **99**, 121-129 (2002).
- 286 Gallipoli, P. *et al.* Autocrine TNF-alpha production supports CML stem and progenitor cell survival and enhances their proliferation. *Blood* **122**, 3335-3339, doi:10.1182/blood-2013-02-485607 (2013).
- 287 Chen, N. *et al.* Suppression of skin tumorigenesis in c-Jun NH(2)-terminal kinase-2-deficient mice. *Cancer Res* **61**, 3908-3912 (2001).
- 288 Chen, F. JNK-induced apoptosis, compensatory growth, and cancer stem cells. *Cancer Res* **72**, 379-386, doi:10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-11-1982 (2012).
- 289 Zhang, J. Y., Green, C. L., Tao, S. & Khavari, P. A. NF-kappaB RelA opposes epidermal proliferation driven by TNFR1 and JNK. *Genes Dev* 18, 17-22, doi:10.1101/gad.1160904 (2004).
- 290 Maeda, S., Kamata, H., Luo, J. L., Leffert, H. & Karin, M. IKKbeta couples hepatocyte death to cytokine-driven compensatory proliferation that promotes chemical hepatocarcinogenesis. *Cell* **121**, 977-990, doi:10.1016/j.cell.2005.04.014 (2005).
- 291 Zhang, J. Y., Tao, S., Kimmel, R. & Khavari, P. A. CDK4 regulation by TNFR1 and JNK is required for NF-kappaB-mediated epidermal growth control. *J Cell Biol* 168, 561-566, doi:10.1083/jcb.200411060 (2005).
- 292 Lawler, S., Fleming, Y., Goedert, M. & Cohen, P. Synergistic activation of SAPK1/JNK1 by two MAP kinase kinases in vitro. *Curr Biol* 8, 1387-1390 (1998).
- 293 Fleming, Y. *et al.* Synergistic activation of stress-activated protein kinase 1/c-Jun N-terminal kinase (SAPK1/JNK) isoforms by mitogen-activated protein kinase kinase 4 (MKK4) and MKK7. *Biochem J* 352 Pt 1, 145-154 (2000).
- 294 Wada, T. *et al.* Impaired synergistic activation of stress-activated protein kinase SAPK/JNK in mouse embryonic stem cells lacking SEK1/MKK4: different contribution of SEK2/MKK7 isoforms to the synergistic activation. *J Biol Chem* 276, 30892-30897 (2001).

- 295 Xia, Y. *et al.* MEK kinase 1 is critically required for c-Jun N-terminal kinase activation by proinflammatory stimuli and growth factor-induced cell migration. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* **97**, 5243-5248 (2000).
- 296 Matsuzawa, A. & Ichijo, H. Redox control of cell fate by MAP kinase: physiological roles of ASK1-MAP kinase pathway in stress signaling. *Biochimica et biophysica acta* **1780**, 1325-1336, doi:10.1016/j.bbagen.2007.12.011 (2008).
- 297 Karin, M. & Gallagher, E. From JNK to pay dirt: jun kinases, their biochemistry, physiology and clinical importance. *IUBMB life* **57**, 283-295, doi:10.1080/15216540500097111 (2005).
- 298 Kamata, H. *et al.* Reactive oxygen species promote TNFalpha-induced death and sustained JNK activation by inhibiting MAP kinase phosphatases. *Cell* **120**, 649-661, doi:10.1016/j.cell.2004.12.041 (2005).
- 299 Ventura, J. J. *et al.* Chemical genetic analysis of the time course of signal transduction by JNK. *Mol Cell* **21**, 701-710 (2006).
- 300 Gao, Y. *et al.* Neuroprotection against focal ischemic brain injury by inhibition of c-Jun N-terminal kinase and attenuation of the mitochondrial apoptosis-signaling pathway. *J Cereb Blood Flow Metab* **25**, 694-712 (2005).
- 301 Yu, C. *et al.* JNK suppresses apoptosis via phosphorylation of the proapoptotic Bcl-2 family protein BAD. *Mol Cell* **13**, 329-340 (2004).
- 302 Donovan, N., Becker, E. B., Konishi, Y. & Bonni, A. JNK phosphorylation and activation of BAD couples the stress-activated signaling pathway to the cell death machinery. *J Biol Chem* **277**, 40944-40949 (2002).
- 303 Putcha, G. V. *et al.* JNK-mediated BIM phosphorylation potentiates BAXdependent apoptosis. *Neuron* **38**, 899-914 (2003).
- 304 Becker, E. B., Howell, J., Kodama, Y., Barker, P. A. & Bonni, A. Characterization of the c-Jun N-terminal kinase-BimEL signaling pathway in neuronal apoptosis. *J Neurosci* 24, 8762-8770 (2004).
- 305 Le, S. S. *et al.* Inhibition of Rac GTPase triggers a c-Jun- and Bim-dependent mitochondrial apoptotic cascade in cerebellar granule neurons. *J Neurochem* **94**, 1025-1039 (2005).

- 306 Chang, L. *et al.* The E3 ubiquitin ligase itch couples JNK activation to TNFalphainduced cell death by inducing c-FLIP(L) turnover. *Cell* **124**, 601-613 (2006).
- 307 Derijard, B. *et al.* JNK1: a protein kinase stimulated by UV light and Ha-Ras that binds and phosphorylates the c-Jun activation domain. *Cell* **76**, 1025-1037 (1994).
- 308 Shaulian, E. AP-1--The Jun proteins: Oncogenes or tumor suppressors in disguise? *Cell Signal* **22**, 894-899, doi:10.1016/j.cellsig.2009.12.008 (2010).
- 309 Sykes, S. M. *et al.* AKT/FOXO signaling enforces reversible differentiation blockade in myeloid leukemias. *Cell* **146**, 697-708 (2011).
- 310 Hess, P., Pihan, G., Sawyers, C. L., Flavell, R. A. & Davis, R. J. Survival signaling mediated by c-Jun NH(2)-terminal kinase in transformed B lymphoblasts. *Nat Genet* 32, 201-205, doi:10.1038/ng946 (2002).
- 311 Sejas, D. P. *et al.* Inflammatory reactive oxygen species-mediated hemopoietic suppression in Fance-deficient mice. *J Immunol* **178**, 5277-5287 (2007).
- 312 Yang, C. W. *et al.* Curcumin induces the apoptosis of human monocytic leukemia THP-1 cells via the activation of JNK/ERK pathways. *BMC complementary and alternative medicine* **12**, 22, doi:10.1186/1472-6882-12-22 (2012).
- 313 Sawai, H. *et al.* Requirement of AP-1 for ceramide-induced apoptosis in human leukemia HL-60 cells. *J Biol Chem* **270**, 27326-27331 (1995).
- 314 Davison, K., Mann, K. K., Waxman, S. & Miller, W. H., Jr. JNK activation is a mediator of arsenic trioxide-induced apoptosis in acute promyelocytic leukemia cells. *Blood* **103**, 3496-3502, doi:10.1182/blood-2003-05-1412 (2004).
- 315 Gao, N. *et al.* Phenethyl isothiocyanate exhibits antileukemic activity in vitro and in vivo by inactivation of Akt and activation of JNK pathways. *Cell death & disease* **2**, e140, doi:10.1038/cddis.2011.22 (2011).
- 316 Guzman, M. L. *et al.* The sesquiterpene lactone parthenolide induces apoptosis of human acute myelogenous leukemia stem and progenitor cells. *Blood* 105, 4163-4169 (2005).

- 317 Guzman, M. L. *et al.* An orally bioavailable parthenolide analog selectively eradicates acute myelogenous leukemia stem and progenitor cells. *Blood* **110**, 4427-4435 (2007).
- 318 Hernandez-Ilizaliturri, F. J. *et al.* Higher response to lenalidomide in relapsed/refractory diffuse large B-cell lymphoma in nongerminal center B-celllike than in germinal center B-cell-like phenotype. *Cancer* 117, 5058-5066, doi:10.1002/cncr.26135 (2011).
- 319 Lim, K. H., Yang, Y. & Staudt, L. M. Pathogenetic importance and therapeutic implications of NF-kappaB in lymphoid malignancies. *Immunol Rev* 246, 359-378, doi:10.1111/j.1600-065X.2012.01105.x (2012).
- 320 Ke, H. *et al.* The c-Jun NH2-terminal kinase 2 plays a dominant role in human epidermal neoplasia. *Cancer Res* **70**, 3080-3088, doi:10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-09-2923 (2010).
- 321 Zhang, J. Y., Adams, A. E., Ridky, T. W., Tao, S. & Khavari, P. A. Tumor necrosis factor receptor 1/c-Jun-NH2-kinase signaling promotes human neoplasia. *Cancer Res* **67**, 3827-3834, doi:10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-06-4017 (2007).
- 322 Sakurai, T., Maeda, S., Chang, L. & Karin, M. Loss of hepatic NF-kappa B activity enhances chemical hepatocarcinogenesis through sustained c-Jun N-terminal kinase 1 activation. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* **103**, 10544-10551 (2006).
- 323 Luedde, T. *et al.* Deletion of NEMO/IKKgamma in liver parenchymal cells causes steatohepatitis and hepatocellular carcinoma. *Cancer Cell* **11**, 119-132 (2007).
- 324 Bettermann, K. *et al.* TAK1 suppresses a NEMO-dependent but NF-kappaBindependent pathway to liver cancer. *Cancer Cell* **17**, 481-496 (2010).
- 325 Cordero, J. B. *et al.* Oncogenic Ras diverts a host TNF tumor suppressor activity into tumor promoter. *Developmental cell* **18**, 999-1011, doi:10.1016/j.devcel.2010.05.014 (2010).
- 326 Papa, S. *et al.* Gadd45 beta mediates the NF-kappa B suppression of JNK signalling by targeting MKK7/JNKK2. *Nature cell biology* 6, 146-153, doi:10.1038/ncb1093 (2004).

- 327 Ben-Neriah, Y. & Karin, M. Inflammation meets cancer, with NF-kappaB as the matchmaker. *Nat Immunol* **12**, 715-723, doi:10.1038/ni.2060 (2011).
- 328 Kundu, J. K. & Surh, Y. J. Emerging avenues linking inflammation and cancer. *Free Radic Biol Med* **52**, 2013-2037 (2012).
- 329 Grivennikov, S. I., Greten, F. R. & Karin, M. Immunity, inflammation, and cancer. *Cell* **140**, 883-899 (2010).
- 330 Deorukhkar, A. & Krishnan, S. Targeting inflammatory pathways for tumor radiosensitization. *Biochem Pharmacol* **80**, 1904-1914 (2010).
- 331 Demaria, S. *et al.* Cancer and inflammation: promise for biologic therapy. *J Immunother* **33**, 335-351 (2010).
- 332 Wang, X. & Lin, Y. Tumor necrosis factor and cancer, buddies or foes? *Acta Pharmacol Sin* **29**, 1275-1288 (2008).
- 333 Hoang, T. *et al.* Interleukin 1 enhances growth factor-dependent proliferation of the clonogenic cells in acute myeloblastic leukemia and of normal human primitive hemopoietic precursors. *J Exp Med* **168**, 463-474 (1988).
- 334 Cozzolino, F. *et al.* Interleukin 1 as an autocrine growth factor for acute myeloid leukemia cells. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* **86**, 2369-2373 (1989).
- 335 Griffin, J. D. *et al.* Secretion of interleukin-1 by acute myeloblastic leukemia cells in vitro induces endothelial cells to secrete colony stimulating factors. *Blood* 70, 1218-1221 (1987).
- 336 Estrov, Z. *et al.* Inhibition of acute myelogenous leukemia blast proliferation by interleukin-1 (IL-1) receptor antagonist and soluble IL-1 receptors. *Blood* 79, 1938-1945 (1992).
- 337 Rambaldi, A. *et al.* Modulation of cell proliferation and cytokine production in acute myeloblastic leukemia by interleukin-1 receptor antagonist and lack of its expression by leukemic cells. *Blood* **78**, 3248-3253 (1991).
- 338 Stosic-Grujicic, S., Basara, N., Milenkovic, P. & Dinarello, C. A. Modulation of acute myeloblastic leukemia (AML) cell proliferation and blast colony formation by antisense oligomer for IL-1 beta converting enzyme (ICE) and IL-1 receptor

antagonist (IL-1ra). *Journal of chemotherapy* **7**, 67-70, doi:10.1179/joc.1995.7.1.67 (1995).

- 339 Barreyro, L. *et al.* Overexpression of IL-1 receptor accessory protein in stem and progenitor cells and outcome correlation in AML and MDS. *Blood* 120, 1290-1298, doi:10.1182/blood-2012-01-404699 (2012).
- 340 Jaras, M. *et al.* Isolation and killing of candidate chronic myeloid leukemia stem cells by antibody targeting of IL-1 receptor accessory protein. *Proc Natl Acad Sci* USA **107**, 16280-16285, doi:10.1073/pnas.1004408107 (2010).
- 341 Scherubl, C., Schneider-Brachert, W., Schutze, S., Hehlgans, T. & Mannel, D. N. Colocalization of endogenous TNF with a functional intracellular splice form of human TNF receptor type 2. *Journal of inflammation* 2, 7, doi:10.1186/1476-9255-2-7 (2005).
- 342 Horton, T. M. *et al.* A Phase 2 study of bortezomib combined with either idarubicin/cytarabine or cytarabine/etoposide in children with relapsed, refractory or secondary acute myeloid leukemia: A report from the Children's Oncology Group. *Pediatr Blood Cancer*, doi:10.1002/pbc.25117 (2014).
- 343 Attar, E. C. *et al.* Phase I and pharmacokinetic study of bortezomib in combination with idarubicin and cytarabine in patients with acute myelogenous leukemia. *Clin Cancer Res* 14, 1446-1454, doi:10.1158/1078-0432.CCR-07-4626 (2008).
- 344 Kanarek, N. *et al.* Critical role for IL-1beta in DNA damage-induced mucositis. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* **111**, E702-711, doi:10.1073/pnas.1322691111 (2014).
- 345 Sultani, M., Stringer, A. M., Bowen, J. M. & Gibson, R. J. Anti-inflammatory cytokines: important immunoregulatory factors contributing to chemotherapyinduced gastrointestinal mucositis. *Chemotherapy research and practice* **2012**, 490804, doi:10.1155/2012/490804 (2012).
- 346 Rodriguez-Caballero, A. *et al.* Cancer treatment-induced oral mucositis: a critical review. *International journal of oral and maxillofacial surgery* **41**, 225-238, doi:10.1016/j.ijom.2011.10.011 (2012).
- 347 Logan, R. M. *et al.* The role of pro-inflammatory cytokines in cancer treatmentinduced alimentary tract mucositis: pathobiology, animal models and cytotoxic drugs. *Cancer Treat Rev* **33**, 448-460, doi:10.1016/j.ctrv.2007.03.001 (2007).

- 348 Popivanova, B. K. *et al.* Blocking TNF-alpha in mice reduces colorectal carcinogenesis associated with chronic colitis. *J Clin Invest* **118**, 560-570, doi:10.1172/JCI32453 (2008).
- 349 Zhang, B. *et al.* Altered microenvironmental regulation of leukemic and normal stem cells in chronic myelogenous leukemia. *Cancer Cell* **21**, 577-592, doi:10.1016/j.ccr.2012.02.018 (2012).

VITA

Andrew Volk was born in Des Plaines, IL on February 28th, 1986 to Laura and Raymond Volk. He received a Bachelor of Science with a major in Medical Biology and minor in Music Performance from Baylor University in Waco, Texas in August of 2009. As an undergraduate student, Andrew began his medical studies in the clinic as an Emergency Medical Technician/ER Technician at Hillcrest Hospital, and at the bench studying Methicillin-resistant Staphylococcus aureus (MRSA) with Dr. Tamarah Adair, Ph.D. In addition to his medical studies, Andrew maintained several musical appointments during his undergraduate studies, playing handbells with the Baylor Bronze and Council Oak Bells, and clarinet/bass clarinet with Waco Symphony.

In July 2009, Andrew joined the Molecular Biology Ph.D. program at Loyola University Chicago, and later the laboratory of Dr. Jiwang Zhang, M.D., Ph.D., where he studied how hematopoietic and leukemic stem cells interact with their niche, and how this contributes to normal tissue homeostasis and disease. While a doctoral candidate, Andrew accomplished many milestones including receiving the T32 Institutional Research Training award in Experimental Immunology, being awarded an F31 Predoctoral Fellowship from the National Institutes of Health's National Cancer Institute (NIH-NCI), receiving the Graduate Research Mentoring Program Fellowship and a nomination for the Langerbeck Award for Excellence in Undergraduate Research Mentoring, and married a wonderful woman (his wife, Stephanie). In addition to fellowships and awards, Andrew has published his research in several top-tier journals, presented his work at national and international conferences, and led science communication skills seminars at Loyola.

After completing his Ph.D., Andrew will continue his scientific training as a postdoctoral fellow studying hematopoiesis and disease development in Down Syndrome with Dr. John Crispino, Ph.D., at Northwestern University in January.